THE UNIVERSITY OF HULL



How Slow Can You Go? The Joint Effects of Action Preparation and Emotion on the Perception of Time

> being a Dissertation submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the Degree of

> > Doctor of Philosophy

in the University of Hull

by

Michael J. Lupton BSc (Hons)

February 2017

Summary

People are often found to temporally overestimate the duration of emotionally salient stimuli relative to neutral stimuli. To date there has been no investigation into the behavioural consequences of such an effect or whether such an effect can be enhanced.

Experiments 1, 2 and 3 investigated whether a behavioural advantage to temporally overestimating the duration of emotive stimuli exists. Reaction time facilitation was found following the display of an emotive stimulus which was more frequently temporally overestimated than a neutral stimulus. This provides support for the notion that temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act. However, such effects were not found in Experiment 1. Experiments 4 and 5 used multiple experimental manipulations to induce an enhanced temporal overestimation effect. Neither experiment provided evidence that one's perception of time can be distorted to a greater amount than has been previously demonstrated. This is explained by the operation of an internal clock, such as scalar expectancy theory (SET) (Gibbon, Church, & Meck, 1984), operating at some maximum level.

Finally Experiment 6 used electroencephalography to investigate the N1P2 complex in spider phobic and non-phobic individuals. The peak amplitude of the N1P2 complex was not modulated by the spider stimuli, however, the latency of the N1 component was found to be earlier when a spider stimulus was presented. It is suggested that the reaction time facilitation reported in Experiments 2 and 3 of this thesis may not be attributable to temporal overestimation per se, but instead is the result of a general cognitive speeding effect which also leads to temporal overestimation.

i

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to thank my parents for their continued and never wavering support throughout my Ph.D. Without you this would not have been possible and I will never be able to express in words my gratitude for your support.

I am deeply grateful to my supervisors Dr. David George and Dr. Mary-Ellen Large for their advice, support and seemingly endless patience. My thanks also to Dr. Jason Tipples who has continued to support my academic endeavours throughout both my undergraduate and postgraduate studies. To the fellow Ph.D students with whom I shared an office I thank you for making the writing process a (relatively) enjoyable endeavour.

Nicole I am grateful for your support and continued faith that I would eventually finish writing this thesis. I am sure there have been times when I have bored you with "interesting" facts regarding the perception of time and for this I offer my sincerest apologies.

I am grateful to Katie Miles, Lucy Howard-Comber, Charlotte Grove, Nam Yip and Tom Strudwick for their assistance with data collection in Experiment 6. I can say with confidence that without your assistance this would have taken many more months to complete. I would also like to thank the participants who took part in the experiments presented here, especially the spider-phobic individuals who took part in Experiment 6.

Finally, I would say to my brother David and good friend Ben that Psychology is indeed a science, trust me...

ii

Summary
Acknowledgments i
Table of Contentsii
1. General Introduction1
1.1 Psychological Time3
1.2 Models of Human Time Perception6
1.2.1 Treisman and the internal clock7
1.2.2 Scalar Expectancy Theory
1.2.2.1 Does Time Have Scalar Properties?11
1.2.2.2 Criticisms of Scalar Expectancy Theory15
1.2.2.3 The Attentional Switch20
1.3 Temporal Tasks24
1.3.1 Verbal Estimation25
1.3.2 The Reproduction Method26
1.3.3 The Production Task27
1.3.4 Comparison Paradigms29
1.4 Distorting Time
1.4.1 Arousal
1.4.2 Attention
1.4.3 Action and Action Readiness35

Table of Contents

1.5 Emotions	
1.5.1 Discrete Models	
1.5.2 Dimensional Models	40
1.5.3 Appraisal (Computational) Models	42
1.5.4 Emotions Motivate Action	45
1.5.5 Attention and Emotion	46
1.5.6 Emotions Increase Arousal	48
1.6 Emotion and Time Perception	50
1.7 Rationale of Thesis	55
2. The Functional Explanation of Temporal Overestimation Due to Threat	59
2.1 Introduction	59
2.2 Experiment 1	65
2.2.1 Method	65
Power Analysis	65
Participants	65
Stimuli and Apparatus	65
Design and Procedure	67
2.2.2 Results and Discussion	69
Proportion of long responses	70
Point of subjective equality	73

Weber Ratios74
Reaction Times74
2.3 General Discussion76
3. The Functional Explanation of Temporal Overestimation Due to Threat – Joystick
Methods
3.1 Introduction83
3.2 Experiment 289
3.2.1 Method89
Participants
Stimuli and Apparatus89
Design and Procedure89
3.2.2 Results and Discussion92
3.2.2.1 Long duration range (400ms – 1600ms)92
Proportion of long responses92
Point of subjective equality96
Weber Ratios97
Reaction Times98
3.2.2.2 Short Duration Range (200ms – 800ms)99
Proportion of Long Responses100
Point of subjective equality103
Weber Ratios104

Reaction Times104
3.2.2.3 Scalar Property106
3.3 General Discussion107
4. The Robustness of the Functional Effect of Temporal Overestimation Due to
Threat
4.1 Introduction118
4.2 Experiment 3125
4.2.1 Method125
Participants125
Apparatus and Materials125
Design and Procedure126
4.2.2 Results and Discussion127
Index of Timing128
Reaction Times130
4.3 General Discussion131
5. Searching for an Enhanced Temporal Overestimation Effect
5.1 Introduction139
5.2 Experiment 4145
5.2.1 Method145
Participants145
Apparatus and Materials145

5.2.2 Results and Discussion148
Response Times148
Proportion of long responses150
Point of subjective equality152
Weber Ratios153
5.3 General Discussion154
6. Enhanced Temporal Overestimation Effect – Foreperiod Methodology162
6.1 Introduction162
6.2 Experiment 5165
6.2.2 Method165
Participants165
Apparatus and Materials165
Design and Procedure165
6.2.3 Results and Discussion16
Proportion of long responses167
Point of subjective equality170
Weber Ratios172
6.3 General Discussion172
7. Does Temporal Overestimation Cause Facilitated Cognitive Processing?
7.1 Introduction178

7.2 Experiment 6	
7.2.2 Method	
Participants	
Apparatus and Materials	
Design and Procedure	
EEG Data Acquisition and Analysis Method	
7.2.3 Results and Discussion	
Proportion of long responses	
Point of subjective equality	190
Weber Ratios	192
EEG Data Analysis	192
7.3 General Discussion	195
8. General Discussion	202
8.1 Summary of Chapters	202
8.1.1 Chapter 2	202
8.1.2 Chapter 3	203
8.1.3 Chapter 4	205
8.1.4 Chapter 5	206
8.1.5 Chapter 6	207
8.1.6 Chapter 7	208

8.2 Functional Explanation of Temporal Overestimation Due to Threat	209
8.2.1 Discussion	210
8.2.2 Future Research Directions	218
References	221

1. General Introduction

'What then is time? If no one asks me, I know: if I wish to explain it to one that asketh, I know not.' (St. Augustine, 354 – 430 AD)

The concept of time is one with which we are all familiar; each of us can remember events now consigned to the past, each can envisage winning the lottery and we all experience the present. Yet the straightforward question of "what is time?" is difficult to answer. The Ancient Greek philosophers wrote about the nature of time at some length; Aristotle claimed time was implicitly linked to motion, being nothing more than a number reflecting one motion in terms of another (Aristotle, n.d., as cited in Annas, 1975). St. Augustine also wrote on the subject of time, dedicating an entire book of *Confessions* to the matter. Indeed, St. Augustine's view of a 'present of things present, a present of things past and a present of things future' (Augustine, n.d., as cited in Hausheer, 1937, p. 506) is an appealing, if not confusing, notion. Unfortunately, despite the great technological advancements and improved understanding of the modern era, the question remains largely unanswered. More modern research views time as the change in states of entropy, with time said to be the difference between a state of high entropy and a state of low entropy (Carroll, 2011).

Notwithstanding such a variety of definitions, it is apparent that time is a central concept to human life with the ability to perceive the passage of time crucial for much everyday behaviour. It is clear that attempting even the most basic of everyday tasks would become inexplicably more complicated without the ability to perceive the passage of time; whether it is crossing a road, driving a car or playing sport the capacity to perceive time accurately is of central significance. Although

perceiving time accurately is of critical importance for a variety of everyday tasks, research has demonstrated that our ability to perceive time is subject to several distortions. Everyday sayings such as "time flies when you're having fun" or "a watched pot never boils" are common and demonstrate the fluidity and subjectivity of time perception. However, the notion that one's perception of time can be distorted so easily may have more severe consequences to human behaviour than people believing they are waiting too long for their morning coffee; behaviours such as crossing the road and driving motor vehicles are dangerous everyday tasks in which accurate perception of time is critical. The notion that one's perception of time can be distorted with relative ease therefore, warrants further scientific investigation.

The experiments reported in this thesis examined the effects of two such distortions on our temporal processing ability, specifically viewing emotionally salient images and being in a state of action readiness. In the case of emotionally salient stimuli a large body of empirical research exists examining the effect viewing such stimuli has on our perception of time. Despite such a large body of empirical literature investigating the effects of emotionally salient stimuli on the perception of time none have, to date, investigated whether there be any behavioural advantage to the often-reported temporal overestimation effect. Furthermore, the effect of being in a state of action readiness has received relatively little interest. Given the intrinsic link between emotion and action preparation, it is surprising that, to date, no research has considered how the effects of emotion and action readiness combine to affect the perception of time. In general, therefore, the main purpose of the experiments contained in this thesis was to examine whether there is reaction

time facilitation following the temporal overestimation of emotive stimuli. In addition, the experiments of this thesis investigated the extent to which emotionally salient stimuli modulate the effect of action readiness on time estimates (i.e., can our brain create a super distortion of time?). To date research has focussed on single experimental manipulations examining how emotion, attention, and action preparation amongst others, affect the perception of time. By testing the joint effects of emotion and action preparation across several experimental paradigms, this thesis represents the first attempt to find evidence of a super or enhanced temporal distortion.

This thesis comprises six empirical chapters which investigate how emotion modulates the effect of action readiness on time estimates. Experiments 1 through 5 use a variety of different experimental paradigms and experimental manipulations to investigate the combined effects of both emotion and action readiness on time estimates. Finally Experiment 6 used electroencephalography (EEG) to further investigate the link between action readiness and temporal overestimation due to threat through examination of the N1P2 complex.

1.1 Psychological Time

Psychologists' interest in the perception of time dates back to the time of Wundt (Wearden, 2016) and with such a long history it is important to discuss the current theoretical landscape. As Grondin (2010) points out, however, such a task is unenviable. Given the rich history of time psychology, the different approaches and the myriad tasks used throughout the field, it is an impossibility to cover all aspects of what is known about human time perception. Consequently, it is inevitable that

the following discussion of time psychology will omit, due to necessity, research and theories not immediately applicable to the experiments reported in this thesis.

Within psychology it has been said "Obviously, trying to 'define' time is a fool's errand" (Toda, 1978, p. 371). Nevertheless some have embarked on such an errand and for the present purpose time can be viewed as "the conscious experiential product of the processes that allow the (human) organism to adaptively organize itself so that its behaviour remains tuned to the sequential (i.e., order) relations in its environment" (Michon, 1990, p. 3). Such a definition brings one to the analysis of time as a psychological construct. Psychologists have proposed that time can be thought of in terms of three distinctive parts; succession, duration and perspective (Block, 1990). Although current psychological research has largely focussed on temporal duration, the concepts of temporal perspective and succession have been studied empirically and will be discussed briefly first.

Time perspective is a somewhat confusing notion in that it is an aspect of time to which it is difficult to comprehend an alternative. Specifically, temporal perspective concerns how people relate and view issues relating to the past, present and future. The general consensus, amongst most individuals from Western culture, is that time is linear (Zimbardo & Boyd, 1999). That is to say that many people from Western cultures think of time along a sort of continuum; events approach from the future, are experienced in the present and recede into the past. However, that is not to say that such a linear temporal perspective is the only way to relate to the notions of past, present and future. Rather, many cultures, such as those from Latin America, relate to time as a circular process, one in which the future is not wholly different from the past (Graham, 1981). Often members of such cultures are said to be

"present oriented" in that they focus on the present without forming impressions of what the future may bring.

The final two components of psychological time, succession and duration, evidently overlap; without knowledge of when one event ceases (i.e., the duration of an event) another event is unable to take place (and thus the perception of succession). However, the two aspects of psychological time have been considered separately in time psychology literature and thus will be treated so here.

Temporal succession has been described as "the fact that two or more events can be perceived as different and organized sequentially" (Fraisse, 1984, p. 2) and as such succession enables one to perceive two or more events as being different and arranged in some order. Classically, studies investigating the succession of time have concentrated on the perception of successiveness and simultaneity; that is attempting to find at which point one stimulus is perceived as following another compared to when two stimuli are perceived as being presented simultaneously. The point at which such a switch occurs between the perception of successiveness and simultaneity is complicated by the fact that such a point appears to vary dependent on the perceptual system excited by the external stimuli (see, Block, 1990). However, the ability to assign temporal order to events appears to remain fairly constant regardless of the sensory system (Hirsh & Sherrick, 1961).

Another influential line of research regarding temporal successiveness concerns what Clay, and more famously James, referred to as the *specious present* (Clay, 1882; James, 1918). Today the specious present is more commonly referred to as the psychological present; the point of time which we experience as *now*. The main empirical issue regarding the psychological present concerns its upper threshold, or

rather the longest duration one can experience as being *now* before it is consigned to having occurred in the past. General consensus amongst researchers finds the psychological present to have an upper threshold of 5 seconds, however, the experience of *now* is said to rarely exceed 2 or 3 seconds (Fraisse, 1984).

The final component of psychological time, and that which has received the greatest amount of attention empirically, is that of duration. If an event lasts for more than a few milliseconds or an event is not judged to have occurred instantaneously, it is said to have duration, (i.e., if an event can be experienced and remembered, one can estimate how long the event lasted). It is this question, how people estimate time, which the subsequent section examines.

1.2 Models of Human Time Perception

There is a wide array of different models which have been proposed that attempt to explain how humans can perceive the passage of time. In general, there have been two distinct ways in which theorists have modelled such behaviour. Dedicated models of time perception, of which internal clock theories are examples, suggest that the perception of time arises from a specific or specialised area of the brain with the sole functioning of timekeeping (e.g., Gibbon, Church, & Meck, 1984). Alternatively intrinsic models of time perception suggest that there is no requirement for a specialised area for temporal information and argue that the brain can extrapolate time information from neuronal activity within the brain (e.g., Staddon & Higa, 1999). Although evidence suggests that dedicated and intrinsic timing models could underpin the human perception of time, this thesis shall concentrate on only the former, dedicated models of time perception due to their explanatory power and continued popularity in research literature. In addition the

literature concerning time psychology has made a clear distinction between prospective timing (participants are made explicitly aware that the experimental task requires a time component) and retrospective timing (where participants are unaware that the task is time related) (Brown, 1985). In each empirical chapter of this thesis participants are aware of the time perception nature of the task and as such this thesis shall only discuss internal clock models in relation to prospective timing.

1.2.1 Treisman and the internal clock.

Despite time perception being an area of great interest and being widely researched through the history of psychology, it was not until the latter part of the 20th century when a model of this behaviour was proposed. In 1963 Treisman published the first developed model of an internal clock mechanism (Treisman, 1963). The internal clock model was simple: A pacemaker mechanism was suggested to send a sequence of pulses along a pathway at some arbitrary, constant rate in such a way so that the more pulses received, the more time has elapsed. The emitted pulses are recorded by a counter which later transmits information regarding the number of received pulses to a store. The store is linked to a verbal selective mechanism which contains labels of time durations (e.g., 30 seconds, two minutes etc.). A comparator mechanism is able to read information from both store and counter mechanisms allowing one to compare a previous time duration to a current time duration. As well as the aforementioned mechanisms, Treisman also advocated the inclusion of a specific arousal centre which acted upon the rate of the pacemaker; when one is aroused, it was suggested, the rate of the pacemaker would increase leading to perceptual distortions of time.

Although this model of time perception was certainly the first of its kind, Treisman was keen to advocate that several proposals regarding how humans are able to perceive the passage of time had been made previously. Initially it was suggested that the perception of time be based on the operation of a master chemical clock. In pioneering work Hoagland concluded that the basis of perceiving time was likely the result of chemical reactions occurring within one's brain (Hoagland, 1933), however, due to limited methodology and knowledge of the brain such neural substrates were not hypothesised. Thus, although the model proposed by Treisman was more sophisticated and more fully developed, the notion that there exists a specific structure for perceiving time had indeed already been made. A further feature of Tresiman's internal clock was the idea that time estimates were perceived in relation to previous time estimates which is similar to the ideas of adaptation level theory. Simply stated, adaptation level theory is the idea that one perceives stimuli in relation to how other stimuli of the same sort have been perceived previously (Helson, 1959). Additionally, Treisman's internal clock model incorporated the Weber function which was found to explain the relationship between the just noticeable difference (JND) of temporal durations across a series of experiments.

Nevertheless, the model proposed by Treisman is now recognised as "a landmark in the development of internal clock theory" and yet failed to make a considerable impact when first published (Wearden, 2005, p. 8). Despite the noticeable lack of interest generated by the notion of an internal clock, some research did attempt to relate findings to its functioning. For example, in an attempt to further the pioneering work of Hoagland, Lockhart (1967) also investigated how temperature

affected time perception, discussing a similar temporal overestimation finding with reference to Treisman's model.

The most cited model of time perception today bears a striking resemblance to that of Treisman's internal clock model and shares many similar features. The next section of the thesis describes today's most prominent model of human time perception.

1.2.2 Scalar Expectancy Theory

Originally published as a mathematical model by Gibbon (1971, 1977), scalar expectancy theory (SET) is more commonly referred to in its information processing guise. Developed by Gibbon, Church and Meck (1984) SET proposes that one's ability to perceive time arises from the existence of three inter-related information processing stages. As shown in Figure 1 the first or *clock* stage is comparable to that of Triesman's (1963) pacemaker-accumulator pathway. The inclusion of a switch mechanism, however, was novel. Functionally the switch is able to open/close and thus restrict/allow pulses sent from the pacemaker to reach the accumulator, again whereby the more pulses received by the accumulator the more time that has elapsed. Thus, when one is asked to perceive the duration of a given stimulus or event (as in prospective timing tasks) a signal closes the switch allowing pulses to reach the accumulator; once the to-be-timed stimulus disappears a signal opens the switch preventing further pulses contaminating the count in the accumulator. In the memory stage the information held in the accumulator is relayed to the working memory store. When a temporal duration has some assigned importance (i.e., when a temporal duration is task relevant) the information held in the working memory store can be reinforced and subsequently stored in the reference memory store; a

more permanent memory store. Should reinforcement of a temporal duration not be necessary, the model explains how one is able to make comparative judgements between the two temporal durations. Finally in the *decision stage*, information held in the working memory store is fed into a comparator mechanism along with a task relevant duration stored in the reference memory. Once these two temporal durations are compared one is able to respond based on a decision threshold regarding the task (i.e., say whether one duration is shorter or longer than another). As should be apparent and as has been mentioned previously SET has a striking number of similarities to Triesman's previous model of an internal clock. However, the success of SET was not necessarily due to its modelling, but rather its ability to explain a wealth of data.



Figure 1. Information processing model of Scalar Expectancy Theory (adapted from Church, 1984).

SET was originally formulated to explain data reported from research concerning animal behaviour and was not explicitly discussed in terms of human timing behaviour for several years. Not until 1988 when Wearden & McShane (1988, p. 373) commented "a scalar timing system can provide a good description of human performance" was SET explicitly discussed with regards to human time perception.
Given the rich history of SET and timing based tasks in animal research a number of empirical studies began adapting methodologies, once previously exclusive to animal research, for human participation (temporal tasks are discussed on page 24).
Following the discussion of SET in terms of human timing a burst of interest produced, largely, confirmatory support with SET continuing to influence research today despite initially appearing some three decades ago (Grondin, 2012). Indeed SET has been said to be one of the most prominent and successful applications from the study of animal to human behaviour (Ferrara, Lejeune, & Wearden, 1997).

1.2.2.1 Does Time Have Scalar Properties?'Behavioral time, like Einstein's physical time, is relative' (Dews, 1970, p. 47)

Initially, SET was formulated in order to explain data collected from studies concerning animal learning using schedules of reinforcement and later explicit timing tasks (Gibbon, 1991). Research had suggested that animals were capable of a type of proportional timing, whereby animals responded depending on the proportion of a stimulus duration as opposed to absolute duration values (for a discussion see Gibbon, 1991). Gibbon (1977) proposed that such behaviour arose from an underlying scalar process. This scalar process posits that time estimates are the result of a variable process which has been scale transformed in some way (Gibbon, 1971).

SET proposes that timing behaviour exhibits two properties: First, mean accuracy is the requirement that time estimates are, on average, equal to real time (Wearden & McShane, 1988). This can be thought of as a requirement that time

estimates grow as a linear function of physical time itself (known as the psychophysical law; Grondin, 2014). Whilst there is evidence that this is indeed the case (Allan, 1979), one extensive review of a number of experiments reported contradictory findings (Eisler, 1976). The second property which time estimates must exhibit for scalar timing is the property of scalar variance which means that the proportion of variability to the mean is scalar (Wearden & McShane, 1988) (i.e., conforms to Weber's Law). In practical terms this requirement that Weber's Law (or some derivative, generalised form) holds means that time estimates will show two behaviours. First, time estimates collected from different temporal ranges will superimpose if plotted on the same relative scale. Second, as the to-be-timed time duration increases, the coefficient of variation (standard deviation/mean; CV) should remain constant (Wearden, 1991). A constant CV is best described as conformity to a generalised form of Weber's Law in that timing variability increases proportionally with the target time. Gibbon (1991) comments that conformity to Weber's Law provides only weak evidence for the scalar property. Indeed, the notion that time estimates of different target times superimpose when plotted on the same relative scale, it is argued, provide much more comprehensive support for this scalar property (Gibbon, 1977).

Throughout the early history of research concerning time perception the area of greatest interest was that of psychophysics; specifically, research focused on whether time perception followed apparent *laws* of perception. The most widely researched such law was that of Weber's Law. Weber's Law states that the JND in the perception of a given physical stimulus (e.g., the intensity of a light) is proportional to the original stimulus (Thurstone, 1927). Thus, for time estimates the

JND between two temporal durations should be a given proportion of absolute time. In order to test the scalar property of time there are generally considered three techniques; constant CV as absolute time is varied, superimposition of time estimates when plotted on the same relative scale and finally a simple regression of standard deviation against mean when some time is varied should produce a linear function with high R^2 values.

Although such research amassed large amounts of data, results were, and remain, conflicting. Indeed Allan and Kristofferson report "One fact is clear. Weber's Law does not hold" (1974, p. 30), however, studies have concluded that a generalised form of Weber's Law is found in timing behaviour (Getty, 1975; Gibbon, 1977; Treisman, 1963). Some of the most comprehensive support for time estimates conformity to Weber's Law was produced by the extensive work of Merchant, Zarco, & Prado (2008). Across eight different experimental paradigms Merchant and colleagues report constant CVs (as the absolute time varied the variance increased proportionally with time). In addition, it has been demonstrated that reports of violations of the scalar property do not immediately put such results at odds with scalar timing theory. In a series of two papers Wearden and Lejeune (2008) and Lejeune and Wearden (2006) analysed data from several research articles from both human and animal literatures respectively. The authors report that despite there being several instances where violations of the scalar property had been found, such data could be said to lack empirical scalar timing and not necessarily theoretical scalar timing.

One frequently reported case of a violation to scalar timing is when very short durations are used in timing tasks (e.g., <100ms). In such cases it is often

reported that the coefficient of variation is greater for longer durations as compared to these very short durations (reviewed in, Gibbon, Malapani, Dale, & Gallistel, 1997). However, as described by Wearden and Lejeune (2008) this is indeed predicted by SET by the operation of a switch mechanism; the latency of the switch to close will affect extremely short durations more severely than slightly longer durations. Thus, although violations of scalar timing have been reported, a number of such violations have been demonstrated to be reconcilable with an underlying scalar property. Despite this a more recent review of the literature has suggested that there is no scalar property of time estimates and that evidence in which a scalar property has been found have only done so by using very strict experimental criteria. As discussed in detail by Grondin (2014) research which has found evidence of a scalar property often use very restrictive experimental procedures which may be one reason as to why the scalar property is found. For example, in the extensive studies conducted by Merchant and colleagues (2008) the time to be judged was only ever between 350ms and 1000ms. Attempts to replicate the findings of Merchant colleagues has also proven unsuccessful with Grondin (2010b) finding non-constant CV values across similar time durations. In his review of the literature it is concluded "that there is no such scalar property" and moreover, that "the violation of the scalar property calls for a re-examination... of SET" (Grondin, 2014, p. 29).

This issue of whether time estimates do show a scalar property and as a result conform to a version of Weber's Law is extremely worrying for advocates of SET given that the model relies on such a property. With such debate regarding the existence of the scalar property it is perhaps necessary for newer models of time perception to be developed without reliance on such a property. Despite such

violations of the scalar property, however, it is undeniable that SET is able to explain a wealth of data which other models of time perception cannot (Wearden, 1999). Moreover, it is plausible that the lack of a scalar property for time estimates is found below a certain threshold (e.g., when participants begin to spontaneously count). Evidence for this comes from studies which have shown that the scalar property is found for time durations within a specific range (Merchant, Zarco, & Prado, 2008). In terms of the current thesis each empirical chapter uses a similar time range to that of Merchant and colleagues (2008) and as such it should be possible to find evidence for the scalar property; which is most comprehensively tested in Experiment 2.

1.2.2.2 Criticisms of Scalar Expectancy Theory

Despite the general acceptance amongst several researchers within the domain of time psychology and its capability to explain a great deal of empirical data, SET is not without critics. One of the most often cited criticisms levelled at scalar timing theory is that it lacks neurological plausibility (Karmarkar & Buonomano, 2007). The notion of a single pacemaker mechanism has been recently targeted, with neurological based studies appearing to show that human timing processes are much more complex than the information processing account postulates. Indeed Buhusi and Meck (2005) report that temporal based tasks require the use of a variety of neural locations and thus, it is unlikely that a single pacemaker is involved (see also Bhattacharjee, 2006; Coull, Cheng, & Meck, 2011). Nevertheless, some neurological studies have supported SET, with Casini and Vidal (2011) finding evidence for the supplementary motor area (SMA) playing a role akin to that of the proposed accumulator. Despite such evidence it is probable that the information processing model is neurologically implausible; a single pacemaker is unlikely to

underlie the variety of brain regions involved in temporal processing given that research has identified different temporal memories for different sensory modalities (Ogden, Wearden, & Jones, 2010). However, it may be argued that such criticisms over neurological plausibility are but a minor hindrance; research has shown that areas of the brain may function in a similar fashion to accumulator like mechanism (Casini & Vidal, 2011) and one internal clock theory in particular shows how a neurologically plausible internal clock may function (see, Buhusi & Meck, 2005).

A further criticism of SET is that parts of the model appear underdeveloped. The inclusion of a working memory store appears to be a weakly formulated component of the information processing model. The working memory store, in terms of SET, is postulated to receive information from the accumulator and relay such information to the reference memory store and comparator mechanism (Gibbon et al., 1984). Although this conceptualisation is elegant and reliance upon a working memory store seems plausible, SET fails to incorporate the vast literature that has arisen from research concerning memory, which is indeed noted by Gibbon and colleagues. One of the most cited models of a working memory store is that of Baddeley and Hitch's multiple component model consisting of; a phonological loop system, visuospatial sketchpad and a central executive (Baddeley & Hitch, 1974) and the more recent four component model with the inclusion of the episodic buffer (Baddeley, 2000). Given that this influential model of working memory was first conceived a decade prior to the publication of SET's information processing account, it is surprising that the working memory store was not developed further. Recent research has begun to investigate more closely the relationship between working memory and time perception, with neurological evidence revealing the two share an

intrinsic link (Matell, Meck, & Lustig, 2003). In addition it seems apparent that the central executive, or specific components of its functioning, is involved in temporal processing (Brown, 2006; Fortin, Schweickert, Gaudreault, & Viau-Quesnel, 2010; Ogden, Salominaite, Jones, Fisk, & Montgomery, 2011; Rattat, 2010). Research has, however, been less forthcoming for the requirement of a reference memory.

The reference memory store is described as a store of reinforced working memory contents (temporal durations) which can be used in comparison type decision tasks (Gibbon et al., 1984). From this description, it is apparent that, by some process, important or task relevant temporal durations are transferred from the working memory store to reference memory. One of the few models as to how this process occurs suggests that the reference memory does not store single memories for task important memories but rather stores a distribution with an upper and lower limit around the important duration (Jones & Wearden, 2003; Ogden & Jones, 2009). This perturbation model suggests that important time durations are not necessarily stored accurately but rather are stored with some degree of error meaning that each task important duration is stored as a distribution of durations. On a given trial if the task important duration is stored within this acceptable distribution then the stored distribution is unaffected. When, however, the important time duration is stored outside of this distribution the distribution in the reference memory will be altered to accommodate this new important duration representation.

Evidence for this perturbation model comes from the finding that participants do not increase their accuracy of recognising a standard time duration in a temporal generalisation task with increased exposure to the standard duration

(Jones & Wearden, 2003; Ogden & Jones, 2009). If reference memory were a store of remembered, important time durations one would expect that with increasing exposure to an important duration participant recognition of that duration would improve. In a series of studies such an effect was not found by Jones and Wearden (2003) and was later only found when a visual cue was presented prior to the first viewing of the standard duration in a visual based task (Ogden & Jones, 2009). Although the perturbation model of the reference memory store would explain this finding, it does little to explain how participants can complete temporal tasks in which an important or comparison duration has been presented only once.

Previous research has suggested that participants may require only a single presentation of a task-important duration to perform a temporal task. In a series of experiments Wearden and Bray (2001) found that in some conditions only one presentation of a standard stimulus was required for timing behaviours to conform to the properties outlined by SET. After only one presentation of the standard temporal duration, it is improbable that one could reinforce the temporal duration in the working memory store and thus convert to the reference memory store. If participants can complete tasks with temporal durations held in the working memory store as opposed to the reference memory store one may debate the requirement of such a reference memory store. This raises further questions for the information processing account of SET as it is within this reference memory where scalar variance is thought to be introduced.

One of the first publicised accounts of the information processing model of SET discussed where in the model the scalar property or scalar variance was likely to arise. Simply stated the scalar property of time refers to the idea that the perception

of time is relative to the temporal duration being judged. For instance, similar to the perception of sound or light, scalar timing theory suggests that the JND between two time durations is a given proportion of absolute time. Gibbon and colleagues (1984) examined each component of the information procession model aiming to establish where the scalar property was introduced into the model. The authors note that the three most likely sources of such variance were the pacemaker, memory stage and decision threshold. However, as discussed previously Wearden and Bray (2001) report a situation in which the requirement of using a reference memory store is unlikely. Thus, if the reference memory store is not as critical to the functioning of one's ability to perceive time, such a property is unlikely to arise solely from memory. The second most likely source according to Gibbon et al. (1984) is that of the pacemaker. The pacemaker in SET is most often modelled with Poisson variance whereby the output of the pacemaker has some variably constant rate (i.e., the average number of pulses emitted shall be constant but the delay between emitted pulses may vary). However, the existence of such Poisson variance alone is known to be at odds with scalar timing (Gibbon et al., 1984; Staddon & Higa, 1999; Wearden, 2001). Indeed, SET accounts for such variance by proposing a modification to the rate of the pacemaker resulting in scalar as opposed to Poisson variance (Gibbon et al., 1984). This proposition has been argued by some researchers to be an ad-hoc process used to try and reconcile incompatible data with SET (Staddon & Higa, 1999). Thus, if the scalar property does not arise from within the memory stages or pacemaker, it remains unclear where exactly the source of scalar variance is located. Despite the difficulty in locating the exact source of the scalar property Gibbon has written extensively on the issue stating that even if there is only one source of scalar

variance, this would dominate all other sources of variance in the internal clock model leading to an overall scalar process (Gibbon, 1971, 1992; Gibbon et al., 1984).

It is apparent that despite the great successes of SET there remain several issues regarding its conceptualisation including whether time estimates actually exhibit scalar properties. Nevertheless, scalar timing theory has dominated human time psychology for some two decades and despite several competing or alternative models, continues to do so. Although researchers are attempting to isolate the neural underpinnings of time perception, SET remains one of the most influential theories concerning the perception of time (Grondin, 2012). Moreover, owing to the three stage information processing model, researchers are able to easily test and examine each component at an individual level (Meck, 1983). Consequently, due the undoubted success of SET and its continued presence in time perception literature this thesis shall discuss timing behaviours in relation to the operation of an internal clock, such as the one postulated by SET. However, one last objection to the theory will first be discussed before examining the multitude of ways one can investigate timing behaviour.

1.2.2.3 The Attentional Switch

Within the information processing model of SET a switch mechanism is postulated to close, with some latency, when a signal arrives indicating one must begin or stop timing a stimulus. This switch mechanism is proposed to account for the vast empirical literature concerning how attentional demands affect one's perception of time (discussed on page 33). It is argued that when one is distracted from a to-be-timed stimulus, the switch opens preventing pulses from the pacemaker reaching the accumulator resulting in participants underestimating the

duration of the timed stimulus (as fewer pulses reach the accumulator). On the contrary, when one pays attention to the passage of time, the switch remains closed allowing the flow of pulses from the pacemaker to reach the accumulator resulting in more accurate time estimates. However, some have argued that the information processing account of SET is inadequate to explain research concerning attention and the perception of time.

Zakay and Block (1997) proposed an attentional gate model, shown in Figure 2, which is almost identical to the information processing model of SET except for the inclusion of an attentional gate mechanism. It was argued that SET should incorporate within the information processing model an attentional gate which would be positioned either before or after the switch or replace the switch altogether (Block & Zakay 1996). Specifically, the attentional gate model postulates that when one attends to time (as in a prospective task) the gate opens wider or more fully allowing more pulses from the pacemaker through to the switch and accumulator. Conversely when one is distracted or not attending to a temporal task the gate narrows, preventing some number of pulses from reaching the accumulator. The switch, it is argued, acts on the accumulator by closing or opening which allows or prevents, respectively, the pulses entering the accumulator. Therefore, the attentional gate model is almost identical to that of the information processing account of SET, differing only with the inclusion of a gate type mechanism which is modulated by attention.



Figure 2. The attentional gate model of time perception adapted from Zakay (1995)

The merits of this gate mechanism were discussed in depth through a series of articles by Lejuene and Zakay. Beginning with Lejuene (1998) the need for this additional attentional gate was challenged with the author concluding that the switch mechanism was able to explain effects of attentional demands without another mechanism such as a gate. Indeed, Lejeune states that the attentional switch incorporated in the information processing variant of SET already adequately explains effects of attention on time estimates. When one attends to time the switch closes leading to accurate time estimates and when distracted the switch opens leading to fewer pulses reaching the accumulator and hence underestimation of time estimates. In addition, Lejeune (1998) argues that the switch can operate in between these two extremes in a flickering mode. This flickering mode would function in a similar way to the proposed attentional gate; in a dual-task paradigm participants are tasked with timing a stimulus as well as completing a distractor task. In such situations participants must "flick" back and forth between the two tasks meaning that the internal clock switch must also have this ability given that the opening of switch does not immediately reset the accumulator (Roberts & Church, 1978). Thus, Lejeune argues that this flickering switch mode functions in the same way as a widening or narrowing of an attentional gate.

Zakay (2000) countered with research suggesting that there was a requirement for a further component to be added to the information processing model of SET for it to fully explain the effects of attention on time perception. In particular it is claimed that the attentional switch is unable to explain findings in which participants must time two intervals separated by only a small inter stimulus interval (ISI) (see, Boltz, 1991). However, in a final paper Lejeune (2000) once more challenged such claims adding that in such circumstances as Boltz's experiment data could be explained in terms of the reference memory rather than the attentional switch. Lejeune, however, did concede that SET may not fully explain all timing behaviours successfully, but that the attentional gate model "does not seem endowed with anymore supplementary explanatory power" (Lejeune, 2000, p. 75). Despite this lengthy debate the matter of the switch or gate was most comprehensively researched by Burle and Casini (2001).

Although Lejeune and Zakay differed on several of points, one aspect both found agreement with was the operation of the switch. The switch is said to operate in an all or none fashion; either the switch allows pulses to reach the accumulator or it does not. However, the switch is able to alter between open and closed states (i.e., flickers) during individual trials (Church, 1984). Conversely the attentional gate was

argued to open more fully when one attends to the to-be-timed stimulus, thus such a mechanism can vary the degree to which pulses reach the accumulator (Zakay & Block, 1997). From this it is evident that the two different mechanisms would, under specific circumstances, predict different effects of attention on time estimates.

As discussed by Burle and Casini (2001) if attention affects the functioning of an all or nothing operating switch, effects of attentional capture should be consistent regardless of the speed of the pacemaker. For example, when the pacemaker is operating more quickly and the switch is open, no pulses will enter the accumulator. However, if attention affects a gate with an ability to vary its openness, a pacemaker operating quicker shall cause a given proportion of pulses to still enter the accumulator at some reduced rate. In a well-designed experiment the authors increased the rate of the pacemaker to establish what mechanism attention was likely to effect. The authors reported that their results supported the notion that attention affects the operation of a switch operating in an all or none manner and so concluding "switchgate". Consequently, throughout the remainder of this thesis the term switch is used.

1.3 Temporal Tasks

Given the long history of research concerning time perception, or indeed animal learning, several tasks have been devised to enable researchers to study the subject. Classical timing tasks include the verbal estimation, reproduction method and method of production tasks (Wearden, 2003). This section shall describe each type of task before going onto to discuss the newer comparison paradigm tasks in greater detail.

1.3.1 Verbal Estimation

One of the oldest methodologies used in human time perception research is the verbal estimation task. In the task a stimulus is presented for a given time duration by the experimenter with the participant asked to estimate the duration of the stimulus. As the name suggests this was originally given verbally, however, in more modern versions analogue scales or computers are used to record the participant estimate. Despite the continued use of the verbal estimation task, there are some limitations to its use. It has been demonstrated that results from experiments using the verbal estimation task exhibit greater variance than other timing tasks when analogue scales are used (Angrilli, Cherubini, Pavese, & Manfredini, 1997; Clausen, 1950; Danziger & Du Preez 1963). Furthermore, there is the issue of the participant converting their time estimate into clock units (for example seconds or minutes). Although most participants are familiar with such clock units, one cannot test young children using this method; in addition this conversion to clock units may introduce added variance to participant answers (Danziger & Du Preez 1963). Moreover, as discussed by Wearden (2014), despite the relative ease of the task and its popularity, there are no models as to how participants complete the task. Thus, it remains to be seen exactly how this conversion from time estimate to clock units happens or, and perhaps more importantly, if such a conversion could introduce extra variance into time estimates.

However, the main issue with the use of such a task is that of participants' reluctance to use the entire number line when estimating the duration of a stimulus. This issue, termed quantization by Wearden (2003) is particularly problematic when researchers are interested in durations which are not whole numbers or seen as

participant unfavourable (i.e., do not end in 5 or 0). For example, if a researcher was interested in the perception of a stimulus with duration of 1783ms, it is unlikely that participants will ever give the correct verbal estimate which would violate one of the assumptions of SET (that on average time estimates are accurate). One study which demonstrated this issue clearly is that of McDougall (as cited by; Spencer, 1921) in which a total of 3% of intervals were correctly verbally estimated by participants. Nevertheless, thanks to the tasks relative simplicity the verbal estimation paradigm continues to be used extensively in research today in both healthy individuals and those from clinical populations (e.g., Bauermeister et al., 2005; Mimura, Kinsbourne, & O'Connor, 2000; Pastor, Artieda, Jahanshahi, & Obeso, 1992; Smith, Taylor, Rogers, Newman, & Rubia, 2002; Wahl & Sieg, 1980).

1.3.2 The Reproduction Method

In the reproduction task participants are given a temporal interval by the experimenter (or visually by a stimulus appearing and disappearing on a computer screen) and are asked to reproduce the interval through either a continued button press or two button presses (one to begin and stop the timed interval). The biggest conceptual issue regarding the use of this method is that it heavily relies on the participant's reaction time and motor delay in the pressing of or releasing of a button. As investigated by Droit-Volet (2010), when using the reproduction paradigm one must take into account the fact that individual differences in motor action delay can cause significant delays to time estimates. For example, when children are compared to adults, as in the study conducted by Droit-Volet (2010), it is found that children take longer to initiate action commands than adults. Such a motor delay in children lead to more frequent overestimations of a 2.5 second stimulus compared
to adults, despite both age groups initiating the action to stop the temporal interval at the same time. Thus, it is apparent that, for short duration values, the method of reproduction is significantly affected by individual differences in motor delay (see also Szelag, Kowalska, Rymarczyk, & Pöppel, 2002).

One advantage to this task, however, is that the participant gives an absolute time estimation without needing to convert their estimate into clock units. This may be one reason as to why there is considerably less variance in this task than some forms of the verbal estimation method; as the participant is not required to make any sort of cognitive clock unit conversion there is arguably less room for variance. Moreover, such verbal labels of clock units (e.g., 1 second) are not necessarily stable across individuals despite the fact that such labels mark definitive periods of real time (Clausen, 1950). Contrastingly, in the method of reproduction paradigm the scope of individual differences having an affect are lessened to a degree; regardless of how long the participant believes the temporal interval to be (3 seconds or 2 minutes) as long as they reproduce that length of time, they will largely be accurate. However, given the importance of participant's motor delay the task is unable to be used in certain clinical populations where motor ability is compromised (e.g., Parkinson's disease).

1.3.3 The Production Task

The final classical task is that of production; here a given duration is either stated verbally or displayed numerically with the participant tasked to produce the duration through a series of button presses (akin to the reproduction task). In a slight variation of the task, termed production by waiting method, the participant is only tasked with marking the end of the duration as the experimenter marks the

beginning of the estimated duration (e.g., Penton-Voak, Edwards, Percival, & Wearden, 1996). Similar to the reproduction method, the production task allows for participants to give an absolute time estimate without the need to convert the participant estimate into clock units. However, the task is rarely used for sub-second durations given that producing a temporal duration of 100ms would be difficult for participants and as such is more suited to investigations of longer temporal durations. Nevertheless, the task has been used recently in an investigation into how emotionally salient stimuli affects our perception of time (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011b).

The previously discussed timing tasks have been used to investigate the notion of time perception for a number of years, however, as discussed by Wearden (2014) relatively little is known with regards to how participants make their decisions. Furthermore, research has demonstrated that time estimates differ depending on which of the classical tasks is used in an experiment (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011). Moreover, results from classical timing tasks are often reported to violate the assumptions of SET; in particular research has found that the scalar property is often not found in data originating from these tasks (for a recent review see, Grondin, 2014). As discussed by Wearden and Lejeune (2008), however, whilst data from such tasks may not display empirical scalar timing, they can still be argued to demonstrate theoretical scalar timing.

The use of the classical timing tasks helped establish human time perception into mainstream psychological research and helped to further our understanding of how humans perceive time. However, recently comparison paradigms have become increasing popular in time perception research; specifically, the temporal generalisation and temporal bisection tasks. Although the temporal generalisation

and temporal bisection tasks are widely regarded as new methodologies in human time perception research, the notion of comparison between the duration of two stimuli has existed since the mid-20th century (e.g., Clausen, 1950). What is new, however, is the dramatic increase in the number of experiments utilising these types of methodology.

1.3.4 Comparison Paradigms

The temporal generalisation task and the temporal bisection task are commonly referred to as comparison paradigms (Grondin, 2010). Contrary to classical timing tasks, participants are not asked to give an estimate of how much time has elapsed or how long a stimulus has been displayed for. Rather participants are tasked with judging whether the duration of one stimulus is shorter or longer than another. In the temporal generalisation task this is achieved by displaying a stimulus with a specific duration before a second comparison stimulus is displayed. The participant then responds as to whether the second stimulus was shown for the same or different time duration to the first. This temporal generalisation task, and its slight variants, have been used in human time perception research extensively (Droit-Volet, 2002; Droit-Volet, Clément, & Wearden, 2001; Droit-Volet & Izaute, 2005; McCormack, Wearden, Smith, & Brown, 2005; Wearden, 1992; Wearden & Bray, 2001).

The temporal bisection task was originally used as a way to test animal time perception (Church & Deluty, 1977) and was successfully applied to human research independently by two separate groups of researchers (Allan & Gibbon, 1991; Wearden, 1991). The task itself requires participants to judge whether one duration is closer to one of two previously learnt durations. In an initial training phase

participants are taught to distinguish between two durations, with one being somewhat longer than the other. In a later test phase the participant is shown stimuli for either one of the two anchor durations or an intermediate duration. The participant is tasked with deciding whether the presented stimulus had a duration length closer to that of either the short or long anchor duration they had previously learnt in the training phase. The temporal bisection task has been used extensively in time perception research across different stimuli modalities (Jones & Ogden, 2015; Ortega & López, 2008; Penney, Gibbon, & Meck, 2000), with different time duration ranges (Wearden & Ferrara, 1996; Wearden & Thomas, 1997), with different participant age groups (Droit-Volet & Wearden, 2002, 2001; Lustig & Meck, 2001; Mccormack, Brown, Maylor, Darby, & Green, 1999; Wearden, Wearden, & Rabbitt, 1997) as well as in different clinical populations (Carroll, Boggs, O'Donnell, Shekhar, & Hetrick, 2008; Caselli, Iaboli, & Nichelli, 2009; Suarez, Lopera, Pineda, & Casini, 2013). One of the main advantages of this type of methodology is that the participant is not required to have any knowledge of time itself and as such the temporal bisection task (and temporal generalisation task) can be used with young children. A second advantage of this task is that it allows for specific predictions to be made regarding SET as one can attribute variance in participant judgements to specific components of SET (discussed in greater detail during Experiment 2). Furthermore, unlike the classical timing tasks, the comparison tasks produce results which do not violate the assumptions of SET (Kopec & Brody, 2010). As such, given the relative ease of both administering and completing the temporal bisection task, as well as being sensitive to several experimental manipulations, the temporal bisection task was used as the primary temporal task in this thesis. Moreover, the

use of the temporal bisection task across two different duration ranges allows one to test for both the scalar property of time and allows inferences to be made on what part of the internal clock was affected by the experimental manipulation (see Experiment 2).

1.4 Distorting Time

Whilst the ability to perceive the passage of time accurately is central to many behaviours, our perception of time is fallible. Time itself is fixed and yet the perception of such durations can be distorted with relative ease. This anomaly is supported by anecdotal evidence; hearing phrases akin to "time flies when you're having fun" or "a watched pot never boils" is common in western society. Students complain of time dragging when in a boring lecture, lecturers notice time dragging when marking essays yet exciting movies or events end all too suddenly. Given the importance of accurate time perception for much behaviour, the ease with which it may be distorted is surprising. It is this paradox which the following section discusses in greater detail.

1.4.1 Arousal

Treisman's model of the internal clock (1963) was a landmark moment in time psychology as it was the first fully developed model of such a system. However, another important and influential aspect to his work was the insight that levels of arousal could influence the perception of temporal durations. Although research carried out prior to this pioneering article had investigated the effects of arousal inducing stimuli, the notion that such modulation affected the speed of a pacemaker-type mechanism was first proposed by Treisman (1963).

Early research regarding the perception of time focussed largely on time as a percept from within the domain of psychophysics as opposed to time as a subjective experience. Despite this general trend of research at the beginning of the 20th century, there are examples of research investigating one's experience of time as opposed to the nature of time itself. Initial research focussing on time perception from this alternate view examined the effect of fluctuations in body temperature. Initially investigated by Piéron and François (François, 1927; Piéron, 1923), work conducted by Hoagland (1933) received greater attention. Hoagland asked his wife, who through illness had an elevated body temperature, to count at a constant rate of once every second. Hoagland reported that his wife's rate of counting became quicker (that is she counted to 60 sooner) the higher her body temperature was above normal. The same pattern of findings had also reported by François (1927). In their review of the literature concerning body temperature and time, Penton-Voak and colleagues (1996) concluded that of 12 studies directly increasing one's body temperature, ten provide comprehensive support for the notion that such increases result in temporal speeding. The other two studies analysed by Penton-Voak et al show this same effect when temperature is increased to an extreme level, however, failed to show any effect when temperature is increased by a lesser amount. One apparent anomalous result included in the review is reported by Fox, Bradbury and Hampton (1967) reported that an unexpected, shocking low body temperature also causes the participant to produce shorter time durations. However, as described by Penton-Voak and colleagues such a result is reconcilable when one investigates levels of arousal as opposed to specifically body temperature.

In addition to research focussing on effects of body temperature on time, a range of other topics were investigated which yielded a similar, temporal speeding finding. One such example is that of work conducted by Langer, Wapner and Werner (1961). Participants were asked to produce a 5 second interval whilst in a danger or no danger condition. It was found that in the danger condition, as participants were being moved closer to the edge of a stairwell, their subjective experience of time was quickened (their five second interval productions were shorter) compared to when participants were in the no danger condition. Other researchers found experimental manipulations of both stress (Falk & Bindra, 1954) and motivation (Meade, 1959; Schönbach, 1959) also produced temporal distortions to name a few examples. Despite such a range of topics under investigation, they are arguably investigating the influence of a single effecter on one's perception of time perception – arousal.

Indeed, Treisman (1963) was the first to advocate that increases (or indeed decreases) in what he termed specific arousal act to influence the rate of pacemaker and thus cause temporal overestimation (or underestimation). The change to a more general, underlying modulation in levels of arousal brought together the distinct topics that had been investigated up to that time; stress, motivational intensity and indeed body temperature could now all be explained by relative increases or decreases in levels of what Treisman termed specific arousal.

1.4.2 Attention

One psychological factor which is known to impact the ability to perceive time accurately is the amount of attention one pays to the passage of time. Anecdotal evidence for the impact of attention on perceiving time suggests that

when one is distracted from the passage of time, one's perception of time speeds up (i.e. people believe less time has passed than in reality). Indeed, giving credence to the phrase "time flies when you're having fun" people are often surprised at how quickly time passes when watching an exciting movie and are consequently not explicitly monitoring the passage of time. Given the rich history of empirical research concerning the effect of attention on time perception a relatively limited number of examples will be discussed in the following section, however, for a more complete review one is directed to Brown (2008).

A number of empirical studies investigating the impact of manipulating one's attention has on the ability to perceive time accurately have used a dual-task paradigm. Here the participant is asked to judge the duration of some to-be-timedstimulus whilst engaged in a secondary, untimed, concurrent task. Findings from research using this type of task consistently report that participants more frequently underestimate the duration of the to-be-timed-stimulus when also performing the concurrent, distracter task (Brown, 1997, 2006; Brown & Boltz, 2002; Borís, Burle & Casini, 2001; Franssen, Vandierendonck, & Van Hiel, 2006; Gautier & Droit-Volet, 2002). Furthermore, research suggests that when participants are required to share their attention between two tasks, participant timing judgements become more variable; participants are less able to discriminate between temporal durations and as the amount of attention directed toward the timing task lessens temporal judgements become shorter (Grondin & Macar, 1992; Macar, Grondin, & Casini, 1994). Although merely a snapshot of research regarding attention and time perception these findings suggest that diverting attention away from the passage of

time produce temporal underestimations (i.e. participants experience a temporal speeding effect where they believe less time has passed than in reality).

As outlined previously scalar timing theory explains temporal underestimations arising from manipulations of attention by the operation of the switch mechanism (Gibbon et al., 1984; Lejeune, 1998, 2000). As opposed to impacting on the speed of the pacemaker, as per manipulations of arousal, diverting one's attention from time is proposed to open the switch linking the pacemaker to accumulator. Consequently, fewer pulses are received by the accumulator and thus, the stimulus which is being timed is underestimated causing participants to experience a shortening of time.

1.4.3 Action and Action Readiness

Despite much more research concerning the distortion of time focussing on attention and arousal, several studies have investigated the extent to which action influences our perception of time. Originally focussing on specific temporal illusions, more recent research has started to investigate the effects of voluntary action on our perception of time. Moreover, many experiments have shown that action itself is not required to distort time, but merely preparing to act or even viewing an action produces temporal distortions. The literature concerning time perception and action is more varied than that of emotion and time perception in that a number of different approaches have been used. Some research has concentrated on time perception for a stimulus delivered to a moving body part, others have investigated the perception of time for implied actions and others still on the effects of action readiness of time estimates. Whilst it is possible that each of the aforementioned

areas relate to different processes and separate effects on time they this section briefly describes examples of such studies.

In terms of action affecting time estimates several researchers have investigated an interesting illusion known as chronostasis. The chronostasis illusion emerges when one looks at a clock (i.e., makes a saccadic eye movement) and the second hand appears to momentarily take longer to move than normal (Yarrow, Haggard, Heal, Brown, & Rothwell, 2001). Although the exact mechanisms of the illusion are beyond the current thesis, the existence of such an illusion points to the notion that initiating an action can create temporal distortions. Although it has been claimed that action is not necessary or sufficient for the chronostasis illusion to occur (Hunt, Chapman, & Kingstone, 2008) one study in particular has found evidence to suggest that action itself is able to distort time. Specifically, Press, Berlot, Bird, Ivry and Cook (2014) conducted a series of experiments examining how action effects the perceived duration of an event. For example, in Experiment 1 participants were cued to lift either their index or middle finger after which a vibratory stimulus was delivered to either the congruent finger (same as the lifted finger) or incongruent finger. In comparison to a reference vibratory stimulus delivered when no action was being made it was found that participants overestimated the duration of the vibratory stimulus delivered to only the congruent finger. This experiment, as well as Experiments 2 and 3 of the same paper show that action itself is able to distort our perception of time (Press et al., 2014).

In addition to the experiment conducted by Press and colleagues described above, an increasing number of studies have attempted to measure the effect of action on time perception without any overt action taking place. Instead it has been

consistently reported that even at times when no overt action takes place but instead when action is observed time is distorted. A series of papers demonstrate that action observation is enough to cause temporal lengthening even when a static image implying action is shown (Nather & Bueno, 2006, 2008, 2011, 2012; Nather, Bueno, & Bigand, 2009). Even more interesting is the finding that the degree of implied action seems to be linked to the degree of temporal overestimation reported. Such studies again suggest that action plays an influential role in distorting our sense of time. However, the picture is somewhat confused by accounts of temporal underestimation when both elite level pole-vaulters and non-athletes judge the duration of sport actions (Chen, Pizzolato, & Cesari, 2014).

One interesting study of note is that of Hagura, Kanai, Orgs and Haggard (2012) who report that neither overt action nor observing action is necessary for temporal distortions to occur. Rather one's sense of time can be distorted by simply being ready to act. In a series of experiments Hagura and colleagues asked participants to judge the duration of a white circle displayed on a computer screen. On certain trials participants were tasked with making a ballistic movement (touching the computer screen) thus placing participants in a state of action readiness prior to making their temporal judgement. It is reported that when participants are in such a state of action readiness they overestimate the duration of the white circle more frequently compared to when no action is being readied (Hagura, Kanai, Orgs, & Haggard, 2012). Interestingly, the authors go on to state that the effects of action readiness should not be considered as a simple extension of the chronostasis illusion given that chronostasis relates to the temporal dilation

occurring after a saccadic eye movement. In contrast the effects of action readiness must occur before an action has taken place.

It is apparent, therefore, that manipulating one's attention, and manipulating levels of arousal as well as levels of action or action readiness (if the two are different) are seen to influence our perception of time in opposing manners. Recently there has been renewed interest in time perception throughout psychology, specifically concerning stimuli which are seen to both capture one's attention and lead to increases in levels of arousal as well as action readiness. Due to these opposite effects, it is perhaps unsurprising that recently there has been a surge in interest concerning the impact of emotionally salient stimuli on our ability to perceive time.

Emotional stimuli are of great interest to research concerning time perception largely because it is unclear which temporal distortion should arise from emotionally salient stimuli. Emotional images are known to induce arousal in people (Lang, Bradley, & Cuthbert, 1998; Mehrabian & Russell, 1977) which would suggest a temporal overestimation effect. In addition, emotional stimuli are seen to evoke an urgency to act (Frijda, 1986) which would further support the temporal overestimation hypothesis. However, conversely one may expect to find people underestimate the duration of emotional stimuli as they are also known to capture one's attention (Arnell, Killman, & Fijavz, 2007; Lundqvist & Ohman, 2005; Öhman, Flykt, & Esteves, 2001; Öhman, Lundqvist, & Esteves, 2001).

1.5 Emotions

The topic of emotion is one which has been discussed extensively throughout the history of psychology and as such a complete account of current theories and

directions in current emotion research is beyond this chapter. Instead this section focusses on three broad models of emotion theory; specifically, discrete models, dimensional models and componential models.

1.5.1 Discrete Models

Proponents of discrete models of emotion posit that there exist a number of basic or fundamental emotions which are biologically pre-determined and have evolved to help us survive (Scherer, 2000). This notion, heavily influenced by the works of Darwin, has been extensively researched and supported by Ekman and colleagues (Ekman, 1994; Ekman, 1992a, 1992b; Ekman et al., 1987; Ekman & Cordaro, 2011), amongst others (Izard, 1992, 2007). However, despite the considerable number of emotion researchers who agree with the general idea of categories of emotion, there is considerable disagreement regarding the number of basic emotions. A widely cited discrete model pertains that there exists six basic emotions (Ekman et al., 1987; Ekman & Friesen, 1971); another contains a list of 7 (Ekman & Friesen, 1986) and a more recent models suggests that there may be as many as 14 (Nummenmaa, Glerean, Hari, & Hietanen, 2014).

Advocates of the approach cite research demonstrating that there appear a number of emotions which can be reliably identified and expressed across a number of cultures, including some with little contact with the outside world. In addition, treating emotions as separate and distinct entities from one another closely mirrors our everyday life. In society people refer to emotions as distinct from one another, using labels like *angry* and *happy* that are easily understood.

A large number of time perception studies concerning emotion have used this discrete model approach; in particular studies which have focussed on facial

expressions (Droit-Volet, Brunot, & Niedenthal, 2004; Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Effron, Niedenthal, Gil, & Droit-Volet, 2006; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a; Tipples, 2008, 2011). As a result, such studies would suggest that there exists a distinct behavioural response (in terms of time perception) for each distinct emotion, in that seeing an angry facial expression produces a distinct effect from a happy face given that such emotions are separate experiences with their own behavioural and physiological responses.

Although a number of researchers support such a view, a large number have continued to criticise the notion that there exists a set of basic, biologically hardwired emotions (Barrett, 2006). Furthermore, research has continually questioned whether certain emotions really can be identified and expressed in the same manner across cultures (Barrett, 2006, 2009; Barrett, Gendron, & Huang, 2009; Gendron, Roberson, van der Vyver, & Barrett, 2014; Jack, Garrod, Yu, Caldara, & Schyns, 2012; Marsh, Elfenbein, & Ambady, 2003; Ortony & Turner, 1990; Russell, 1994). In addition, the search for the biological and neurological basis for each distinct emotion continues to remain elusive, casting further doubt on discrete models of emotion. Perhaps it is a consequence of such research, or a more general unease with emotions being biologically hardwired, that several researchers turned to thinking of emotions along a number of dimensions instead of being distinct entities.

1.5.2 Dimensional Models

Dimensional models of emotion argue that emotions are multi-faceted and place emotion labels along one or more scales depending on particular theorists. The notion that emotions were not discrete but rather could be thought of along a

number of dimensions was first suggested by Wundt in 1905 (as cited in, Scherer, 2000). Although the exact dimensions used in each theory differ, general consensus is that the valence property and level of induced arousal (also called activation) are important dimensions (Posner, Russell, & Peterson, 2005; Rubin & Talarico, 2009); indeed valence and arousal have been shown to account for the greatest variance when people are tasked with categorising emotion labels (Feldman, 1995; Kuperman, Estes, Brysbaert, & Warriner, 2014; Lang, Greenwald, Bradley, & Hamm, 1993; Greenwald, Cook, & Lang, 1989). Ranging from pleasant (positive) to unpleasant (negative) the valence property of emotion is linked to the degree to which an emotion engages either the appetitive or defensive motivational system. The second dimension often used, arousal, is concerned with the level of motivational intensity the emotion causes and ranges from low to high.

When such a dimensional approach is used one can compare how relatively similar emotions differ; for example, although sadness and anger are both unpleasant (and so have the same valence) the two emotions differ on levels of arousal. Anger would be considered to have a higher arousal level compared to sadness as anger is a more motivational emotion than sadness. Thus, by using a dimensional approach to emotion classification researchers developed a more comprehensive understanding of the emotional experience as emotions which may appear as similar on levels of valance can vary on their levels of arousal.

In terms of time perception and emotion research the dimensional approach has a number of advantages to discrete models. First, by considering emotion in terms of their valence and arousal more detailed and empirically interesting results can be obtained; for example, as oppose to merely investigating how anger and

sadness affect one's perception of time, researchers using the dimensional approach can consider how fear differentially affects time perception compared to sadness (a matched valence but less arousing emotion). In addition, there are now several databases which have extensively categorised emotion inducing stimuli according to their valence and arousal levels. The International Affective Digital Sounds (IADS) and International Affective Picture System (IAPS) (Bradley & Lang, 1999; Lang, Bradley, & Cuthbert, 2008 respectively) are two such databases which have extensively listed stimuli and their valence/arousal properties. A number of studies have used such databases as a way of investigating how time perception is affected by different combinations of arousal and valance (Grommet et al., 2011; Noulhiane, Mella, Samson, Ragot, & Pouthas, 2007), with some findings showing differential effects of valance at different arousal levels (e.g., Angrilli et al., 1997)

Such advantages to the dimensional approach model are not to suggest that the approach does not have its limitations; for example using the valence/arousal continuums it can be difficult to differentiate between some emotions (Tellegen, Watson, & Clark, 1999). Anger and fear, for instance, are both rated as highly arousing and have negative valence so appear almost identical on dimensional models and yet are easily distinguishable from each other in everyday life.

1.5.3 Appraisal (Computational) Models

Appraisal or computational models of emotion operate on the assumption that emotions are the result of a series of cognitive judgements relating to a given situation (Roseman & Smith, 2001). The resulting behavioural/physiological response arising from these cognitive judgements is the overall emotional experience. There are a number of theories which conform to this general cognitive framework

although there remains disagreement over which cognitive appraisals people must evaluate as well as the number of emotions one can produce. Lazarus (1991) argues that appraisals will produce a relatively limited number of around 15 major emotions, whereas Scherer states that owing to the potentially unlimited combination of appraisals there is scope for an unlimited range of emotion experiences (Scherer, 2009).

One of the most studied computational models of emotion is that of Frijda's theory of action readiness (Frijda, 1986, 1988, 2004, 2009). The theory of action readiness posits that emotions are intrinsically linked to action readiness; specifically, that being in a state of action readiness is said to be the experiencing of an emotion. Such a claim is somewhat similar to that of dimensional models of emotion, in that emotion is considered closely linked to motivational systems to act. Valence is concerned with whether an emotion evokes an appetitive or defensive motivational response. The main difference, however, is that Frijda argues that being in a state of action readiness is the same as experiencing an emotion.

Support for the theory of action readiness has largely come from Frijda himself over a number of years; one powerful line of support comes from the finding that certain patterns of states of action readiness are related to distinct emotions as are patterns of appraisal (Frijda, Kuipers, & ter Schure, 1989). Frijda (1986) also argues that language has developed in such a way that words for emotions and actions are closely related demonstrating the intrinsic link between them. Furthermore, it is argued that emotive facial expressions cannot be captured using a dimension classification system, however, facial expressions can be are argued to be differentiable based on the state of action readiness they exhibit (Frijda &

Tcherkassof, 1997). Of course, Frijda and the action readiness theory of emotion are not unusual in the notion that emotions and actions are, in some way, intrinsically linked, however, the notion that emotions are merely the experience of action readiness is unique.

With regards to time perception as the computational models of emotion suggest that the emotional experience is based around a series of cognitive appraisals each person undertakes, the emotional experience of people will vary significantly. For instance, for one to experience the emotion "sadness" one first must appraise the situation in a specific way and consequently, there is great scope for different individuals to appraise the same situation differently (i.e., what is sad for one individual may be appraised as shameful or even angry by another). Consequently, the effect each emotion has on the perception of time will largely be the result of how individuals appraise the situation. Thus, the range of temporal distortions for each emotion is much greater given that each individual could appraise the same emotion differently. Following on from this, such differences in appraisal by individuals may account for the varying and often divisive findings concerning one emotion. For example, a number of emotions have been found by different researchers to result in different temporal distortions; the facial expression fear for example has been shown to be both underestimated relative to neutral facial expressions (Zhang, Liu, Wang, Chen, & Luo, 2014) as well as overestimated (Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a; Tipples, 2008, 2011). It is possible that such differences could be because participant appraisals of the same emotional stimulus were different across the studies. Furthermore, research conducted by Angrilli and colleagues (1997) found varying temporal distortions for

similarly categorised emotions. The fact that there were such varying results, which are yet to be replicated, may serve to suggest that individual appraisals account for the breadth of findings.

1.5.4 Emotions Motivate Action

Although many emotion researchers may well question the idea that an emotional experience arises from a set of cognitive based appraisals, as in Frijda's (1986) action readiness theory, it is almost beyond question that emotion shares an intrinsic link with action.

Philosophically speaking emotion and voluntary action may well appear to be at odds with one another; emotions are often considered irrational and as being seated within the limbic system in the brain, whereas voluntary action results from activity in more frontal neural areas. However, it is often difficult to discuss voluntary action without any sort of emotional context. For example, when one is fearful or embarrassed it is often the case that one tries to escape the fearful situation they are in. On the contrary if someone is angry one often tries to confront the cause of the emotion. Although such anecdotes are nothing more than general observations, they do elude to an important psychological notion; emotions make people want to do something. The idea that emotions motivate us to act, however emotions are evoked, is perhaps not surprising. What is somewhat surprising, however, is that often one's motivation to act can be discussed in terms of only two opposing motivations.

The notion that much behaviour can be thought about in terms of two opposing motivational tendencies is by no means a recent psychological development with Freud's seminal works often described as being one of the first

writings to draw a similar distinction (Elliot, 2013). More recent theorists often argue that emotions motivate, prime or facilitate one of two broad action tendencies. Typically such action tendencies are described as approach and avoidance (Carver, 2004; Carver & Harmon-Jones, 2009; Elliot, 1999, 2006; Elliot & Covington, 2001; Elliot, Eder, & Harmon-Jones, 2013; Harmon-Jones, Harmon-Jones, & Price, 2013), however, there are a plethora of other names which have been used to describe the same concept throughout psychology's history (e.g., appetitive vs aversive). Thus, it is apparent that there exists a clear link between action and emotion; emotion serves to motivate us to act in a particular way; either towards or away from a given object.

1.5.5 Attention and Emotion

Emotionally salient stimuli are often reported to capture one's attention more readily than non-emotive stimuli. Evidence for this comes from a variety of behavioural paradigms across both the visual and auditory modalities (for a review, see Yiend, 2010). A large body of research concerning the effects of emotion on attention comes from studies which have used basic visual search tasks in which participants are required to ignore distractor stimuli and identify a target stimulus. When emotional, particularly threatening, facial stimuli are used as targets in such a task, participants are typically found to be quicker than when neutral facial stimuli are to be detected, similarly when emotional distractor stimuli are used participants are slower to find a target stimulus (Eastwood, Smilek, & Merikle, 2001; Fox et al., 2000; Frischen, Eastwood, & Smilek, 2008; Juth, Lundqvist, Karlsson, & Ohman, 2005; Öhman, Flykt, et al., 2001; Öhman, Lundqvist, et al., 2001). Initially such evidence was largely found for threatening facial stimuli with suggestions that the

attentional system could locate such stimuli pre-attentively (e.g., Ohman, Lundqvist, & Esteves, 2001), however, other studies suggest such an advantage is also found for happy and sad expressions (Williams, Moss, Bradshaw, & Mattingley, 2005). Some studies, however, have found no search advantage for emotional stimuli (Tipples, Young, Quinlan, Broks, & Ellis, 2002). Nevertheless, findings from a number of visual tasks, taken together with results from numerous other methodologies, provide strong evidence that emotive stimuli are processed rapidly by the attention system.

In addition, studies examining the link between emotion and attention have used modern technologies such as EEG and MRI methodologies. Two EEG studies have provided support for the notion that emotionally salient stimuli are processed differently to non-emotional stimuli. In particular, three ERP components have been found to be modulated by threatening facial expressions. Initially described by (Schupp, Öhman, et al., 2004) threatening faces were found to elicit an increase in the peak of the early posterior negativity as well as increases in the late positive potential. In a further study similar findings were also reported with increases in both the early posterior negativity and late positive potential (Schupp, Junghöfer, Weike, & Hamm, 2004). The findings from these studies demonstrate that threatening compared to neutral facial expressions are processed differently by the perceptual systems of the brain.

Given such clear effects of emotionally salient stimuli on the human attention system, one may predict that emotional stimuli would be found to be underestimated relative to neutral images given internal clock models such as SET. To recap briefly, SET likens our ability to perceive time to the workings of an internal clock in which an accumulator receives information from a pacemaker with an

attention controlled switch located between these two mechanisms (Gibbon et al., 1984). When one is distracted away from the passage of time it is suggested that the switch opens preventing information sent from the pacemaker reaching the accumulator and consequently in this instance one would predict time be underestimated. Indeed, as outlined previously several studies manipulating attention have found this to be the case. However, interestingly emotions also cause participant arousal levels to increase relative to neutral stimuli which would predict the exact opposite result, temporal overestimation. The following section briefly describes empirical evidence for the effects of emotion on participant arousal levels before discussing time perception for emotional stimuli.

1.5.6 Emotions Increase Arousal

Rather than cause temporal underestimation as would be predicted by the effects of attention on the functioning of an internal clock, increases in arousal are reported to increase the speed of the pacemaker resulting in time overestimation. If the pacemaker is modulated by increases in arousal levels, on a given trial when arousal levels are increased the amount of information received by the accumulator is greater resulting in time durations being overestimated. In addition, the two predictions of time underestimation and overestimation can be differentiated between given their respective locations of action. The switch, as has been discussed, operates in an all or none manner so such effects should be additive with real time (i.e., the effect is not greater for longer real time durations) (Burle & Casini, 2001), however, manipulations of pacemaker speed should increase with real time as the effect of an increased pacemaker should be greater for longer real time durations (i.e., the effect is multiplicative with real time) (Droit-Volet & Wearden,

2002; Penton-Voak et al., 1996). Evidence for this has been reported in several studies in which participant's level of arousal has been thought to be heightened. One of the most often used experimental techniques used to speed up the functioning of the pacemaker is through the use of click-trains which have been consistently found to cause temporal overestimation due to an increased pacemaker speed (the reported effects were multiplicative with real time) (Jones, Allely, & Wearden, 2011; Penton-Voak et al., 1996; Treisman, Faulkner, Naish, & Brogan, 1990). As such, if emotional stimuli do increase arousal levels, SET would predict temporal overestimation.

Evidence for the increased levels of arousal for emotional relative to neutral stimuli is relatively scarce in comparison to the literature concerning effects of emotion on attention. One of the techniques most often used to show effects of emotion on arousal is that of electro-dermal responses such as the skin conductance response or galvanic skin response (SCR or GSR respectively), for a review of this literature one is directed to Boucsein (2012). In general it is often reported that when viewing emotionally salient images participant SCR is higher relative to when participants are exposed to non-emotive stimuli (Angrilli et al., 1997; Bradley & Lang, 2000; Khalfa, Isabelle, Jean-Pierre, & Manon, 2002; Lang et al., 1993). Of particular interest is the finding that the SCR measure correlates to the level of arousal induced by the emotional image whereas other electro-dermal measures correlate to the valance of the displayed image (Greenwald et al., 1989). Other methods apart from the SCR have also been used to support the notion that emotional stimuli affect one's level of arousal (e.g., pupil dilation). Here participant pupil size increased when an emotional image was displayed compared to when a neutral image was displayed

(Bradley, Miccoli, Escrig, & Lang, 2008). Together, these studies show that emotionally salient stimuli increase sympathetic activity within the central nervous system which in turn results in increased participant arousal levels.

As there are clear effects of emotion on both arousal and attention, and given that SET predicts different effects of arousal and attention on time perception, it is unclear how effects emotional stimuli should affect time estimates. On one hand, emotional stimuli are predicted to cause temporal underestimations given the effects of emotion on attention. On the other hand, however, SET would predict emotionally salient stimuli to result in temporal overestimations given the literature concerning emotion, arousal and action. The following section describes what is currently known in the literature regarding time perception and emotionally salient stimuli.

1.6 Emotion and Time Perception

Within the last decade research concerning time perception for emotional stimuli has become increasingly popular. This sudden spark of interest concerning emotion and time is somewhat complicated by the fact that several studies have used different types of stimuli to investigate the issue of whether emotional stimuli are temporally over or underestimated relative to neutral stimuli. Many studies have used facial expressions which have, in general, found consistent results; generally speaking, participants are found to overestimate the duration of more arousing facial expressions relative to neutral facial expressions.

Specifically it has been found that participants temporally overestimate the duration of angry and fearful facial expressions more frequently than neutral facial expressions (Droit-Volet et al., 2004; Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Droit-Volet & Meck,

2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a, 2011b; Tipples, 2008, 2011). Moreover, it appears the more arousing a facial expression is, the more frequently it is temporally overestimated; for instance the emotional facial expressions sadness and happiness have also been found to cause temporal overestimation relative to neutral stimuli but interestingly anger and fearful facial expressions are more frequently overestimated than expressions of sadness and happiness (for a review, see Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a). To explain effects of emotive facial expressions on time estimates often researchers have interpreted such temporal overestimation findings within the operation of an internal clock mechanism such as SET. Generally it is considered that the temporal overestimation effect of emotive facial expression arises from the pacemaker increasing its speed on emotive relative to neutral trials (Droit-Volet et al., 2004; Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Droit-Volet & Wearden, 2002). Evidence for this pacemaker speeding hypothesis comes from studies which have suggested that effects of emotion on time are multiplicative with real time rather than additive with real time.

As discussed in greater detail elsewhere (Gibbon et al., 1984) and indeed in Experiment 2 of this thesis, there are a number of possible ways that experimental manipulations (e.g., displaying emotive stimuli) can, hypothetically, affect the functioning of the internal clock mechanism. One such way is through pacemaker speeding; it follows that if the speed of the pacemaker is increased on some trials relative to others more pulses will reach the accumulator on such trials causing relative temporal overestimation effects. On the other hand, experimental manipulations can also modulate the functioning of the switch mechanism by reducing or prolonging its latency to close or open during the beginning or end of a

trial. Due to the mathematical qualities of SET it is possible to distinguish between these two hypotheses and determine which internal clock mechanism an experimental manipulation has affected. It follows that effects of pacemaker speeding due to arousal should be multiplicative with real time given that effects of a speeded pacemaker will affect longer absolute time durations than shorter ones. For instance, if the pacemaker is speeded up due to increases in arousal when one sees an emotive facial expression more pulses will reach the accumulator over the course of a 1200ms trial than a 300ms trial (multiplicative effect). On the contrary manipulations affecting the switch mechanism, due to its operating in an all or nothing manner (Burle & Casini, 2001; Lejeune, 1998), would be additive with real time. When the switch is open, no pulses can reach the accumulator, thus regardless of the absolute time duration being timed (1200ms compared to 300ms) the effect of the closed switch will be constant across these two trials (additive effect). A number of researchers have used such an interpretation when discussing temporal overestimation for emotive relative to neutral trials (Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2012; Mella, Conty, & Pouthas, 2011; Smith, McIver, Di Nella, & Crease, 2011; Tipples, 2008, 2011). In terms of emotive facial expression therefore, the literature is in general agreeance that such facial expressions are temporally overestimated relative to neutral facial expressions due to the increase in speed of an internal clock pacemaker. This general pattern of findings has also been supported by studies which used different stimuli to facial expressions. One study using sound stimuli from the International Affective Digitized Sounds (IADS) database also report time estimates to be longer for emotional relative to neutral sounds (Noulhiane et al., 2007).

Although several studies attribute temporal overestimation to increases in arousal, one study has shown that arousal alone cannot explain the breadth of experimental findings. In a wide-ranging study Angrilli and colleagues (1997) report different effects of similarly arousing emotions dependent on levels of valence; for high arousing stimuli, unpleasant stimuli were judged to last longer than positive stimuli, however, for low arousing stimuli the pattern of results switched as negative stimuli were judged as lasting shorter than positive stimuli. Similar suggestions that arousal alone is not able to explain all instances of temporal overestimation for emotive relative neutral stimuli have also been made elsewhere (Gable & Poole, 2012). Furthermore, one study finds evidence to suggest that a reported temporal overestimation effect is more consistent with effects of the switch rather than pacemaker. Grommet and colleagues (2011) report temporal overestimation for emotive relative to neutral images taken form the International Affective Picture System (IAPS) database, however, such effects were found to be additive as opposed to multiplicative with stimulus duration (read absolute time). Such findings are interpreted as suggesting that the switch mechanism rather than the pacemaker caused the temporal overestimation effect although the authors note that multiplicative effects may have been present but not detected in the experiment.

One rather anomalous finding is the facial expression of disgust which, although a highly arousing facial expression, shows no temporal overestimation effects (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a; Grondin, Laflamme, & Gontier, 2014). Interestingly, however, when other stimuli eliciting the emotion of disgust are used (such as disgusting foods) they are found to be underestimated relative to fearful facial expressions (Laflamme, Sablonnière, Fournier, & Grondin, 2012). Again, such studies

highlight the issue one encounters when attempting to explain all effects of emotion on time in terms of increases in arousal.

In terms of time perception for other kinds of emotional stimuli the pattern of results produces a somewhat more confusing literature than the research concerning facial expressions; less attractive faces are underestimated relative to neutral and attractive faces (Ogden, 2013), disliked foods are underestimated more frequently relative to neutral images and liked foods (Gil, Rousset, & Droit-Volet, 2009) whilst frightening films cause temporal overestimations of stimuli (Droit-Volet, Fayolle, & Gil, 2011). Moreover, when one uses more multifaceted images from the IAPS database, as Angrilli and colleagues (1997), Smith and colleagues (2011) and Séguin (2013), the effect of emotion on time estimates becomes increasingly complex. As the present thesis does not use images but rather facial expressions an exhaustive explanation of findings from these studies will not be conducted, however, it appears that for more complex images results are dependent on the time duration such stimuli are presented for (Angrilli et al., 1997; Smith et al., 2011).

Whilst there appears to be a fairly consistent pattern of data reported in the literature for facial expressions it is evident that such effects cannot be attributable to arousal levels alone given studies have found no effects of disgusted facial expressions on time estimates. This has been explained in terms of action readiness theories of emotion (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a); usually highly arousing facial expressions indicate a need to act but the facial expression of disgust is considered a more social expression which does not require the need for urgent action. Such an explanation fits well with the work by Angrilli and colleagues (1997) who also advocate the effects action urgency have on time estimates.

From the literature, it is clear that emotionally salient stimuli have been found to consistently produce temporal overestimation effects relative to neutral stimuli. In addition, it has been reported that a similar overestimation effect exists when one is preparing to make an action. Given the close link that exists between emotional stimuli and increases in action readiness a number of researchers have tentatively alluded to the idea that functionally temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act. Although such an account is plausible and logical, it has yet to receive any empirical validation.

1.7 Rationale of Thesis

The existence of temporal distortions resulting from emotive stimuli is said to be evidence that the internal clock is a "highly adaptive system that enables organisms to adapt efficiently to events in their environment" (Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009, p. 1). As of yet there has been no investigation as to what this adaptive function of the internal clock may be. The experiments reported in this thesis tested the idea that functionally temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one for action. If temporal overestimation due to threat prepares an individual to act, one might assume that effects of emotion on time estimates would increase the effects of action readiness on time estimates. If the consequence of temporally overestimating a threatening stimulus is increased time to act, one expects to find an increase in the effect action readiness has on the perception of time following the presentation of a threatening stimulus.

As previously discussed it is apparent that there exist clear links between emotionally salient stimuli and action readiness. Indeed, one major theoretical stance regards the existence of emotions links them to the knowledge that one is

ready to act in some way (Frijda, 1988). Moreover, it has been consistently demonstrated that emotionally salient stimuli cause one's perception of time to be distorted. Recently, similar temporal distortions have also been found when participants are in a heightened state of action readiness (Hagura *et., al* 2012). Given these clear links between action readiness and emotive stimuli as well as the finding that both cause temporal distortions, one also wonders how the two might influence each other if manipulated in the same experimental paradigm. One possibility is that effects of action readiness on time estimates are enhanced by emotionally salient stimuli given their links to action readiness (e.g., Frijda, 1988) which would support the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. Another possibility is that action readiness and emotive stimuli result in sub-additive effects due to influencing the same mechanism within internal clock models.

From existing research it is apparent that increases in levels of action readiness affect the internal clock mechanism in such a way whereby stimuli are temporally overestimated (e.g., Hagura *et. al.*, 2012). However, it is currently unknown how such temporal distortions are reconciled with the operation of an internal clock such as SET. As discussed, there are two ways for such time overestimations to be brought about, however, to date no experiment has investigated whether action readiness modulates a putative pacemaker or switch mechanism. Investigated directly in Experiment 2, testing these hypotheses would enable researchers to better understand how action readiness influences the operation of internal clock models of time perception. Moreover, such an investigation into how levels of action readiness influence an internal clock mechanism could shed further light on determining whether such an effect reflects a

different temporal distortion to emotional stimuli. Despite a great deal of research into emotionally salient stimuli suggesting temporal overestimation is the result of increases in arousal levels, it is apparent that such stimuli also differ to neutral stimuli in terms of their readiness to act. Consequently, if levels of action readiness were found to affect the supposed switch mechanism in internal clock models, it would suggest that effects of emotion are not simply due to the levels of action readiness.

Finally, time perception research has, to date, focussed on only single experimental manipulations which have often resulted in finding temporal overestimations (e.g., increases in arousal, action readiness, stress, temperature and attention to name but a few). However, it is currently unknown to what extent one's perception of time can be distorted to; is it possible to create a super or enhanced temporal overestimation effect? By investigating the effects of two experimental manipulations this thesis is the first to directly test for evidence of such an enhanced time distortion.

In short, the unique contribution of this thesis is threefold; first, Experiments 1 through 3 in this thesis investigated the behavioural advantages to temporally overestimating the duration of emotionally salient stimuli. Current hypotheses suggest such an effect may facilitate reaction times, however, this hypothesis has not been subject to a systematic, empirical investigation. Second, whilst several studies have shown action preparation influences our perception of time it is currently unknown how such distortions arise, in particular the functioning of the internal clock in such situations is yet to be explained. Experiments 4 and 5 more directly investigated the combined effects of emotion and action readiness on one's

perception of time. Emotions share clear links with action readiness and as both result in temporal overestimation effects, these experimental manipulations were used to determine whether one's perception of time can be subject to an enhanced overestimation effect.

2. The Functional Explanation of Temporal Overestimation Due to Threat

2.1 Introduction

To date there has not yet been an empirical investigation into the claim that temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares an individual to act. The purpose of Experiment 1 was to investigate whether increases in action readiness prior to seeing an emotive stimulus would produce an enhanced temporal overestimation effect.

The finding that one's perception of time is flexible has been considered evidence that the internal clock is a highly adaptive system (Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a). In terms of an adaptive, evolutionary process such a claim makes sense given that emotive stimuli are overestimated relative to neutral stimuli; if the temporal overestimation of a threatening stimulus allows one to prepare to act, one is more likely to be able to flee the threatening stimulus. Somewhat similar claims have been made previously in different psychological literature. In a series of experiments it has been demonstrated that looming auditory tones are perceived as beginning closer and stopping closer than receding tones (Neuhoff, 2001). The author suggests that such an effect could be due to an evolutionary advantage for those who perceive approaching sounds as closer than they are, facilitating one's escape from the approaching stimulus. In addition similar results were found in an ERP experiment in which listener's overestimated the change in loudness of looming tones (Neuhoff, 1998). Such research suggests that evolutionary pressures may have selected for behaviours which allow organisms to both detect and flee threatening

stimuli. It remains possible therefore, that temporal overestimation due to threat could have a similarly adaptive function. Although an interesting interpretation this claim has not yet been empirically tested directly in the time perception literature and awaits further investigation.

Previous research has consistently shown that emotive stimuli, in particular threatening stimuli, are temporally overestimated relative to neutral stimuli. More interestingly it is reported that the degree to which each emotive stimulus is overestimated is linked to the degree of action readiness each emotion evokes (Droit-Volet, Brunot, & Niedenthal, 2004; Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007). Highly arousing and action urgent facial expressions such as anger, for example, are overestimated to a greater degree than less arousing and action urgent facial expressions such as happiness (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011). Moreover, the facial expression of disgust, a highly arousing expression (Lang et al., 1993), does not produce a temporal overestimation effect relative to neutral facial expressions (Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a; Grondin et al., 2014). The general finding therefore, that highly-arousing stimuli are more frequently overestimated than lesser arousing stimuli appears more complex than it first appears. One study which supports this complex nature is that of Angrilli, Cherubini, Pavese, & Manfredini (1997) who found differential effects of emotional induced arousal and affective valence; low-arousal negative stimuli were found to be judged as shorter than positive stimuli but for high arousal stimuli negative stimuli were judged as longer than positive stimuli. The authors interpret this effect in terms of an action readiness model; low arousal stimuli are processed by a slower, attentional based processes whereas high arousal stimuli are processed by a more rapid, emotional based process. The combination of

such findings shows that the effect emotion has on time perception is not simply due to arousal. Moreover, they suggest that the degree to which an emotion is overestimated is perhaps more closely linked to the amount of action readiness each emotion evokes than simply due to differences in arousal level.

Whilst the effect emotion has on time perception has been thoroughly researched, investigations into the effects of action and specifically action readiness are more limited. One study by Hagura *et., al.* (2012) found that when participants prepared to make a reaching movement they overestimated the duration of a neutral stimulus more frequently compared to when no action was being prepared. This suggests that action readiness and emotionally salient stimuli produce a similar temporal overestimation effect. The finding that both emotive stimuli and increased readiness to act produce a similar overestimation effect is perhaps not surprising given that emotions and action readiness are closely linked; especially when one considers experiencing an emotion as being the self-realisation that one is ready to act (Frijda, 2004). However, the degree to which these two effects combine remains unknown; does increasing one's level of action readiness modulate the effect of emotion on time perception? Experiment 1 sought to answer this question using a similar methodology to that used by Hagura and colleagues (2012).

One further study of particular interest conducted by Jones and colleagues (Jones et al., 2011) tested the notion that speeding up the internal clock, through the use of click trains, leads to changes in the speed at which other psychological processes are performed. In a series of four experiments Jones *et. al.* presented a sequence of click trains before asking participants to complete a specific task such as a simple reaction time task as in their Experiment 1. Interestingly Jones and

colleagues (2011) find that following a series of click trains participant reaction times were faster relative to a condition in which white noise was presented.

When presenting a series of click trains in a timing based task, participants are often found to overestimate the duration of both the series of click itself and preceding stimuli (Droit-Volet & Wearden, 2002; Penton-Voak et al., 1996; Wearden, Pilkington, & Carter, 1999). The overestimation effect caused by such click trains is theorised to be the result of a pacemaker like mechanism of an internal clock speeding up. As such it is concluded by Jones and colleagues (2011) that processes which speed up the internal clock, such as click trains, also facilitate other psychological processes such as response time.

However, in the experiments conducted by Jones *et.al.*, participants were not directly asked to judge the duration of a to-be-timed stimulus and thus, although previously research consistently shows effects of click trains on time perception, it is difficult to definitively conclude that participants did indeed overestimate the length of the click trains given that no temporal judgement was required. Furthermore, the extent to which such processes are facilitated when participants view an emotive stimulus remains unknown; does temporal overestimation due to threat in particular cause other psychological processes to be facilitated?

If temporal overestimation due to threat does functionally prepare an individual to act, one would anticipate emotive stimuli to modulate the effect action readiness has on time perception. For example, if overestimation due to threat results in increases in levels of action readiness, viewing a threatening stimulus should further increase effects of action preparation on time. Such a modulation would support the notion than functionally, temporal overestimation due to threat
prepares an individual to act. Another possible finding would be that the effects of action readiness would reduce the effects of emotion on time estimates (i.e., the effect will be sub-additive). Such a finding may suggest the effects of action readiness and emotion affect the functioning of the internal clock model at different time points in that the effect of action readiness, to some degree, masks the effect of emotion on time estimates.

Experiment 1 investigated whether increases in levels of action readiness and viewing emotive stimuli produce an enhanced temporal overestimation effect, as would be predicted by the claim that functionally, temporal overestimation due to emotion prepares an individual for action. The general aim of Experiment 1 was to more fully investigate the link between temporal overestimations of emotionally salient stimuli, increased levels of action readiness and response facilitation.

Specifically, the primary aim of Experiment 1 was to investigate the joint effects of emotionally salient stimuli and action readiness on the perception of time. To date there has been no investigation into the combined effects of factors which are known to distort our perception of time. Research has well established that both emotionally salient stimuli (e.g., angry facial expressions) and increased levels of action readiness (e.g., preparing to touch a computer screen) result in participants overestimating the duration of a to-be-timed stimulus (Droit-Volet et al., 2004; Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011, 2012; Gil, Niedenthal, & Droit-Volet, 2007; Grondin, 2010; Tipples, 2011: Hagura, *et. al.*, 2012 respectively). However, it is unknown to what extent such effects can combine to produce a more pronounced or exaggerated temporal overestimation effect. Thus,

Experiment 1 is the first to attempt to try and induce an enhanced or *super* temporal distortion in participants.

A related aim of Experiment 1 was to investigate whether temporal overestimations due to emotive stimuli prepares one to act leading to response facilitation. If temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act, as has been claimed, it follows that emotionally salient stimuli should increase the effects of action readiness on time estimates. Furthermore, one would predict reaction times to be faster following emotive stimuli than neutral stimuli potentially due to this temporal overestimation effect. If emotive stimuli do not modulate effects of action readiness on time estimates nor reaction times the claim that there exists a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat cannot be supported. One study has previously reported response facilitation following stimuli which often are found to produce temporal overestimations (Jones et al., 2011), however, Experiment 1 seeks to determine whether such effects are also found when emotive stimuli are presented instead of click trains. Furthermore, Experiment 1 measured reaction times to directly test for a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat; reaction times are not presented in any study investigating the effects of emotion on time perception to date.

In accordance with previous findings, it was hypothesised that participants would overestimate the duration of emotive stimuli compared to neutral stimuli as well as overestimating the duration of stimuli when preparing to act compared to when no action preparation was required. More importantly, however, it is anticipated that when participants are in a heightened state of action readiness (e.g., are readying an action) and see an emotive stimulus (e.g., angry facial expression)

the temporal overestimation effect shall be greater than in either the emotive stimulus or action readiness conditions only. Finally, as a direct test of the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat and in accordance with action readiness theories of emotion (e.g., Frijda, 1986) it is predicted that emotive stimuli will shorten participant response times. Following this it would be predicted that participants would be faster to initiate an action following the display of an emotive compared to neutral stimulus.

2.2 Experiment 1

2.2.1 Method

Power Analysis

Prior to Experiment 1 an *a priori* power analysis was conducted to determine appropriate sample size using computer software G Power (Faul, Erdfelder, Buchner, & Lang, 2009). To detect a medium effect size when $\alpha = .05$ and $\beta = .80$ a sample of 34 participants was necessary.

Participants

A total of 28 participants took part in the experiment. The age range of participants was between 18 and 33 with a mean of 21 years of age (SD = 4.4). One participant was male. All participants were psychology undergraduate students attending the University of Hull. Participants received course credit for taking part in the experiment. Prior to commencing the experiment ethical approval was granted from the Psychology Departmental Ethics Committee.

Stimuli and Apparatus

The facial stimuli used had been created by commercial company DAZ Productions, Inc., Draper UT for use with software program Poser 5.0 (Curious Labs Inc., Santa Cruz, CA). Existing research has demonstrated it is possible to model both basic facial expressions (Spencer-Smith et al., 2001) and moving facial expressions (Krumhuber & Kappas, 2005) with the software. The facial stimuli were modified to show a threatening and neutral expression and are shown in Figure 3. The threatening facial stimulus has been used in previous research (for an example, see Tipples, 2007) and exhibited a V-shaped eyebrow; an open, downturned mouth and wide, open eyes. The stimulus had been rated as more highly threatening and arousing than all possible facial constructions of eyebrow shape (V-shaped, flat), mouth type (closed, open), eye type (wide, normal) and mouth curvature type (downturned, upturned) in previous research (Tipples, 2007). The neutral facial stimulus displayed a flat eyebrow, normal eye aperture and a closed, expressionless mouth (see, Tipples, 2011).



Figure 3. Stimuli used in Experiment 1; left panel showing the neutral expression and right panel the angry expression

The facial expressions measured 16cm in height and 10.5 cm in width. When presented in the centre of the computer screen stimuli measured 16° of vertical visual angle when participants were sat 58cm from the screen. Stimuli were presented using 1 GHz Pentium computer connected to a 21.5-inch Dell ST2220T touchscreen computer monitor (1920 x 1080, 60Hz). E-Prime 1.2 (Psychology Software Tools, Pittsburg, PA, 2002) was used for stimulus presentation and data collection. Participants sat at a comfortable distance from the computer screen but close enough to allow them to reach and touch the computer screen when necessary.

Design and Procedure

Experiment 1 used a 2 x 2 x 7 design with facial expression (angry, neutral), action condition (touch, no action) and duration (400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms and 1600ms) as the three within-subjects factors.

Participants completed a modified version of the temporal task similar to that used by Hagura and colleagues (2012). In this task participants are tasked with judging whether presented stimuli are shown for a period of time more closely resembling a previous learnt *short* or *long* time duration. Participants were instructed to press the *z* key on a standard keyboard to indicate *short* and *m* to indicate *long*. The *short* duration was 400ms and whilst the *long* duration was 1600ms which are typically found in the literature.

Initially participants completed eight practice trials in which they were instructed to either touch the computer screen as fast and as accurately as possible or make no response. Participants were instructed to use the index finger of their dominant hand to press down on the spacebar at the beginning of a trial. When the word *Touch* was presented after a fixation cross, participants had to touch the centre of the computer screen, after which the participant received feedback as to whether they responded correctly. In trials in which no action was required participants saw the action instruction *Don't Touch* and were instructed to remain pressing down on the spacebar for the duration of the practice trial.

Subsequently participants were taught to distinguish between a *short* and *long* time duration using a pink oval in a learning phase. For the first eight trials the pink oval was presented in a predictable sequence (i.e., *short*, *long*, *short*, *long*, etc.) followed by a further eight trials in which the pink oval randomly appeared for either the *short* or *long* duration. Therefore, during the learning phase the pink oval was presented a total of 16 times, eight of which demonstrated the *short* time duration and eight demonstrating the *long* duration. During the learning phase participants received feedback as to whether their response was correct; *YES* was presented in the middle of the screen in green ink if the participant correctly identified the stimulus as either *short* or *long* whereas *NO* appeared in red if their response was incorrect. Feedback was presented for 1000ms as soon as the participant responded.

Finally, in the testing phase angry and neutral facial expressions were presented for either of the two previously learnt durations (400ms and 1600ms) or an intermediate duration (600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms and 1400ms). At the beginning of each trial participants were instructed to *press and hold the spacebar*. Participants were then instructed to either touch the computer screen after the presentation of the facial stimulus (*Touch* appeared on the computer screen) or to not touch the computer screen (*Hold Still* was presented on the computer screen), such action instructions were presented for one second. Following this action instruction, a facial expression was presented for one of the durations. After the presentation of the facial stimulus a fixation cross appeared at which time participants had to carry out the respective action instruction by either touching the centre of the computer screen or continuing to hold down the spacebar key. An example trial sequence is shown in Figure 4. Participants had to respond within three

and a half seconds in the action condition for their response to be recorded. Finally, participants indicated whether the presented facial stimulus was shown for a period of time closer to either the *short* or *long* time duration; there was no time limit for participants to make this response. There was an inter-trial interval of 500ms throughout the experiment.

In total each participant completed 224 trials derived from 8 presentations of each facial expression across each time duration [7] and action preparation condition [2] separated into four equal blocks of 56 trials. Trials were randomly presented across the four blocks of trials.



Figure 4. Example trial sequence of the angry touch condition in Experiment 1.

2.2.2 Results and Discussion

Following previous research (e.g., Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Tipples, 2008) concerning time perception, the proportion of *long* responses (p(long)) at each stimulus duration was calculated for each participant. The p(long) data were then

transformed into z-scores and using the method of least squares a regression line was fitted to the data. The intercept and slope values of the regression line were then used to calculate the point of subjective equality (PSE or bisection point; BP) and Weber ratio (WR). The PSE is the point at which participants are equally as likely to respond *short* as they are *long* which corresponds to the stimulus duration at which *p(long)* is equal to .5; consequently, a lower PSE value is indicative of temporal overestimation (participants begin responding *long* earlier). The WR is an index of time sensitivity and is closely related to the slope parameter of the regression line fitted to the z-scores. A low WR is indicative of higher discriminability of temporal changes which is reflected in a more step-like psychometric function (Kopec & Brody, 2010), whereas a more gradual psychometric function is produced with poorer discriminability and consequently higher WR.

Prior to data analysis a total of three participants were excluded from further analysis due to poor timing performance across the experiment ($R^2 < .55$ in all cases). The mean-goodness-of-fit values (R^2) were calculated by fitting the cumulative distribution to the 7 point (duration) psychometric function of *p*(*long*) values for each participant.

Proportion of long responses

The mean p(long) responses are plotted in Figure 5. After visual inspection of Figure 5 it appears that the psychometric function has shifted to the left (indicative of temporal overestimation) for angry relative to neutral facial expressions in the no action condition only.

In order to test this effect statistically the p(long) were analysed using a 2 [action condition; action, no action] x 2 [expressions; angry, neutral] x 7 [duration;

400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms, 1600ms] repeated measures ANOVA. The assumption of sphericity was violated for the effect of duration and all interactions, consequently the Greenhouse-Geisser correction value is reported in such situations. The analysis revealed a significant main effect of expression, F(1, 22)= 4.62, p = .04, η_p^2 = .16, showing that participants overestimated the duration of angry facial expressions (M = .53) more frequently than neutral facial expressions (M= .50). The ANOVA also revealed a main effect of stimulus duration, F (2.91, 69.90) = 312.40, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .93$, post-hoc t-tests with Bonferroni correction showed that each stimulus duration differed from every other stimulus duration (400ms and 600ms condition, p = .012, for all other comparison p < .001, except for the 1000ms and 1200ms conditions as well as the 1200ms and 1400ms conditions p = .06 and .06 respectively). Simple contrasts showed there was a strong linear increase in the p(long) with increased stimulus duration, F_{linear} (1, 22) = 1539.54, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .99$. Finally, the ANOVA revealed a significant action condition x stimulus duration interaction, F (3.58, 85.91) = 2.96, p = .029, η_p^2 = .11. Simple contrasts showed that when effects of action were compared for each stimulus duration to the shortest stimulus duration (400ms) the effect of action condition was greater at stimulus durations of 800ms and 1400ms. No other effects or interactions were significant (p> .05 in all cases).



Figure 5. Mean proportion of long responses for each expression as a function of stimulus duration for each action condition separately; a) no action and b) action.

Point of subjective equality

The PSE for each participant was calculated separately by dividing the intercept value by the slope value derived from the fitting the regression line to their z-scores. The PSEs were entered into a 2 [action condition; action, no action] x 2 [expression; angry, neutral] repeated measures ANOVA. In accordance with the analysis on the p(long) data, there was a main effect of expression, F(1, 24) = 4.57, p = .043, $\eta_p^2 = .16$, with participants overestimating the duration of angry facial expressions (M = 989) compared to neutral facial expressions (M = 1029). However, the main effect of action condition as well as the interaction between action condition and expression failed to reach statistical significance (p = .25). The mean PSE for each experimental condition is shown in Figure 6.



Figure 6. Mean PSE for each expression as a function of action condition. Note: Within subject confidence intervals calculated as described by: (Loftus & Masson, 1994; Wright, 2007).

Weber Ratios

The WR for each participant was calculated by dividing each participant's difference limen by the respective PSE. As described previously the WR is often described as an index of timing sensitivity in that lower WR values are indicative of greater temporal discriminability (i.e., the participant is more sensitive to duration changes). The mean WR for each experimental condition is shown in Table 1. The WR analysis followed the same pattern as the PSE analysis, however, the repeated measures ANOVA failed to show any significant effects (p > .3 in all cases). *Table 1. Mean WR for each experimental condition with SD.*

	Action Condition							
	Action		No Action					
Expression	Mean	SD	Mean	SD				
Neutral	.21	.04	.20	.05				
Angry	.22	.10	.20	.05				

Reaction Times

Reaction times were collected in Experiment 1 to investigate whether participant's reaction times would be facilitated by the presentation of an emotive compared to neutral facial expression. If action readiness theories of emotion are correct, one would assume response facilitation following an emotive facial expression as one is in a higher state of action readiness. Moreover, if temporal overestimation of threatening stimuli prepares one to act, reaction times should be facilitated following the temporal overestimation of such stimuli. For the purposes of Experiment 1 the reaction time was taken to be the time between stimulus offset and participants touching the computer screen. Thus, the reaction time analysis is centred on the condition in which participants had to touch the computer screen only and are plotted in Figure 7. Due to technical difficulties with the touchscreen computer two participant's reaction time data were not recorded. As a result, a total of 23 participant's reaction time data were analysed. Prior to data analysis participant reaction times were trimmed; reaction times less than 100ms were treated as anticipatory responses and were removed as were reaction times greater than 1500ms. Individual reaction times were treated as outliers and were removed if they were 2.5 SDs away from the participant's average reaction time. Prior to data analysis the reaction times were log-transformed in order to correct for a leftward skew (Ratcliff, 1993). However, the analysis on the log-transformed data did not differ from the raw data analysis; as such raw reaction time data is presented below for ease of interpretation.

To identify where differences in reaction times were found and to aid interpretation reaction times are plotted as function of duration bin (*short*; 400ms, 600ms and 800ms, *medium*; 1000ms and *long*; 1200ms, 1400ms and 600ms duration conditions). Visual inspection of Figure 7 appears to show that the emotional content of the facial expression does not modulate participant reaction times, however, reaction times do appear to decrease as stimulus duration increases.

To test for differences between participant reaction times following the angry and neutral facial expressions a 2 [expression; angry, neutral] x 3 [duration bin; short, medium and long] repeated measures ANOVA was conducted. The analysis revealed a main effect of duration range, *F* (2, 44) = 22.82, *p* < .001, η_p^2 = .51, with

quicker reaction times occurring in the long duration range (M = 1136ms) compared to both the medium (M = 1213ms) and short (M = 1242ms) duration ranges. The main effect of expression and interaction between expression and stimulus duration failed to reach significance (p = .39 in both cases).



Figure 7. Mean reaction time for both angry and neutral facial expressions as a function of stimulus duration bin. Error bars show standard error of mean.

2.3 General Discussion

The aim of Experiment 1 was to investigate the combined effects emotion and action readiness have on the perception of time by determining whether emotional facial expressions increase effects of action readiness on time estimates. To this effect, it was hypothesised that emotive facial expressions would increase the temporal overestimation effect one finds for increases in action readiness. In addition, following the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat and action readiness theories of emotion it was predicted that participant reaction times would be facilitated following the presentation of an emotive, relative to neutral, facial expression. The results from Experiment 1 failed to provide evidence to support either of these hypotheses. Whilst there were increased levels of temporal overestimation following the presentation of an emotive facial expression the effect was not found to increase when one was also in a state of action readiness. Furthermore, analysis on the reaction data revealed no differences between the emotive and neutral facial expressions. Together, such findings fail to provide evidence that temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares an individual to act. In addition, the findings cast doubt on the idea that the internal clock mechanism is able to produce an enhanced temporal overestimation effect.

The primary aim of Experiment 1 was to investigate whether manipulations of emotion modulates the effect action readiness has on time perception. It has been consistently reported that in prospective timing tasks emotionally salient stimuli are overestimated relative to neutral stimuli (Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a, 2012; Grondin, 2010; Tipples, 2008, 2010, 2011). Such an effect is also reported here; participants were found to more frequently overestimate the duration of the angry facial expression compared to the neutral facial expression. The overestimation effect for angry compared to neutral facial expressions is often interpreted in terms of the operation of a pacemaker mechanism within an internal clock such as SET (Gibbon et al., 1984). The pacemaker, as discussed previously, sends information to an accumulator; more arousing facial expressions are argued to increase the pacemaker output causing time to be more frequently overestimated for more highly arousing stimuli. General consensus argues that this increase in pacemaker speed is due to the increased levels of arousal (Burle & Casini, 2001; Droit-Volet et al., 2004; Droit-Volet &

Wearden, 2002; Treisman, Faulkner, & Naish, 1992; Treisman, Faulkner, Naish, & Brogan, 1990; Wearden, Pilkington, & Carter, 1999). One interesting finding from Experiment 1 is that the effect of emotion did not interact with stimulus duration (i.e., the effect of emotion was not found to be multiplicative with real time). Such a finding initially appears at odds with the large body of literature that has supported the idea of arousal inducing stimuli increasing the speed of a pacemaker mechanism within an internal clock. However, there are reports of similar findings, Grommet and colleagues (2011) for instance find evidence to suggest the effects of fearful stimuli from the IAPS database are more closely reconciled with effects of attention rather than pacemaker speeding. The authors state that it is possible that attentional effects masked the effects of arousal which consequently lead to their surprising findings and such a conclusion may also be applicable here. Despite such conclusions, it is noted numerous times in the literature that in order to accurately determine how temporal overestimations are reconciled with the operation of an internal clock mechanism one must test across two duration ranges; Experiment 2 of this thesis addresses this issue more formally.

Research has also found that preparing an action causes participants to overestimate the duration of a stimulus compared to when no action is being prepared (Hagura et al., 2012). However, such an effect was not found in Experiment 1; there was no tendency for participants to overestimate the duration the stimuli when an action was being prepared compared to when no action preparation was required. This null result is interesting given the high level of similarity between the methodology of Experiment 1 and that of Hagura *et., al.* (2012) who report temporal overestimation with increasing levels of action readiness. The absence of an effect of

action condition in Experiment 1 suggests that either participants did not adequately prepare to make a response as instructed (which appears likely given the large average reaction times), that the timing task distracted participants from preparing an action or that preparing and completing the action distracted participants from the timing task.

Had participants failed to prepare to initiate an action until they were required to touch the computer screen (as instructed by the *Touch* instruction), it follows that participants would not have adequately prepared the action for long enough for this to manifest any temporal dilation. Unfortunately, it is difficult to determine whether participants did prepare the action prior to its initiation without qualitative data being gathered as to how participants completed the task (one could simply ask participants whether or not they prepared the response when instructed). Consequently, it is difficult to say with certainty whether or not participants carried out the task as instructed and it remains possible that participants failed to prepare to make a response. Although the experiment conducted by Hagura et., al (2012) did not include any analysis of participant reaction times, the reaction times reported in Experiment 1 were quite large given that participants should have been ready to initiate an action. Whilst it is possible that the failure to prepare the action at the critical point caused the long average reaction times, it is also possible that such reaction times were caused by the participant's seating position being too far from the computer monitor.

One should also note here that three participants were excluded from data analysis based on poor task performance across the experiment as indicated by extremely low R^2 values (as previously discussed higher R^2 values are indicative of

good or rather consistent performance on timing based tasks). Although such figures are not reported by Hagura and colleagues (2012), a number of studies within the wider timing literature report R^2 values typically > .90 across each experimental condition and participant (see, Droit-Volet & Wearden, 2001; Grondin, 2012; Laflamme, Sablonnière, Fournier, & Grondin, 2012; Laflamme, Zakay, Gamache, & Grondin, 2015). In experiment 1, the average R^2 across all experimental conditions and participants was .84 (SD = .05), which when compared to other values from the timing literature is somewhat low. As the R^2 value is a measure of the timing consistency across the experiment it is apparent that several factors will influence this value. One of the main factors which contribute to low R^2 values is participant's level of motivation for completing the task or their level of attention to the task. As such values are comparatively low in Experiment 1 compared to other studies investigating time perception, this may reflect the idea that participants were not motivated to carry out the instructions or task as instructed and thus, failed to adequately prepare the action when instructed.

A further finding from Experiment 1 which fails to support the idea that overestimating threatening stimuli prepares one to act is the absence of a significant difference between participant reaction times following the angry and neutral facial expressions. Frijda (1986, 1988) has provided evidence which suggests that experiencing emotion can simply be reduced to the self-knowledge that one is ready to act in some way. Evidence of this idea is readily available; neurological evidence has, for instance, shown that more muscular activity occurs when an emotive compared to neutral image is displayed (Borgomaneri, Gazzola, & Avenanti, 2014; Coelho, Lipp, Marinovic, Wallis, & Riek, 2010; Hajcak et al., 2007; Pereira et al., 2010;

van Loon, van den Wildenberg, van Stegeren, Hajcak, & Ridderinkhof, 2010). Interestingly, however, one study suggests that increased levels of arousal alone is not sufficient to cause increase motor cortex excitability (Baumgartner, Willi, & Jäncke, 2007). Nevertheless, one may expect temporal overestimation for threatening stimuli to prepare one to act quicker given the increase in motor cortex excitability for emotive stimuli. Furthermore, one study has reported response facilitation following stimuli which cause temporal overestimation, albeit nonemotive stimuli (Jones et al., 2011).

Click trains, as used by Jones and colleagues (2011) have been shown to cause temporal overestimation which is thought to be due to increased levels of arousal affecting the functioning of the pacemaker in an internal clock. The failure of Experiment 1 to show a similar pattern when using emotive stimuli, which also increase participant arousal levels, is surprising. If the temporal overestimation of threatening stimuli were linked to increased preparedness to act, one would have expected to find a general response facilitation following the display of an angry facial expression.

In summary, the results from Experiment 1 failed to support the notion that temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares an individual to act. Participants were not found to overestimate the duration of facial expressions when preparing to make a ballistic action which contradicts previous research findings (Hagura et al., 2012). In addition, the results from Experiment 1 fail to find evidence of an enhanced temporal overestimation effect when participants are in a higher state of action readiness and view an emotive stimulus, which was compounded by the null finding of action readiness on time estimates. Moreover, the finding that

participant reaction times were unaffected by the emotional content of the facial expression further fails to support the notion that temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act. However, the results from Experiment 1 add to a growing body literature showing that emotive stimuli are more frequently temporally overestimated than neutral stimuli.

Given the null finding regarding the effect of action condition on time perception found in Experiment 1, there is a clear need for further experimentation; in particular, a methodology sensitive enough to detect effects of action readiness is required. Although previous studies using similar methodologies to that used in Experiment 1 have found effects of action on time perception (e.g., Hagura *et al.,* 2012), it is apparent that such an experimental manipulation proved unsuccessful here. As such, Experiment 2 used a simple joystick task as a way of manipulating participant levels of action readiness.

3. The Functional Explanation of Temporal Overestimation Due to Threat – Joystick Methods

3.1 Introduction

The findings from Experiment 1 failed to show any effects of action preparation on the perception of time. Given such an effect has been well replicated previously (Hagura *et.,* al 2012) the need for further experimentation was clear. Experiment 2 used a different method of action production to investigate the effects of action preparation on time perception. Specifically, participants in Experiment 1 were tasked with preparing and subsequently making a ballistic movement (touching the computer screen) during the experiment. It is possible that participants failed to adequately prepare to carry out the action instruction such that effects of action preparation were not found. Moreover, Experiment 1 only investigated the effects of one particular action on the perception of time. Here, in Experiment 2, a computer joystick task was used to investigate the effects of action preparation on the

Although the term action preparation has been used readily throughout this thesis, all actions are not born the same. The idea that actions are based on two opposing forms of motivation is not new (see, Elliot, 2006) and an ever increasing number of experiments are investigating approach and avoidance behavioural motivations. Although there are some differences in definition, approach motivated actions are considered to be those which reduce the distance between an observer and a stimulus (Elliot, 2006; Elliot et al., 2013; Harmon-Jones et al., 2013; Lang & Bradley, 2008). On the contrary, avoidance motivated actions are considered those

in which the observer increases the distance between itself and the stimulus (Elliot, 1999; Elliot & Covington, 2001). Given that emotionally salient stimuli share intrinsic links with action preparation (Frijda, 1986; Frijda & Tcherkassof, 1997), it follows that different emotions are linked to different action tendencies or action motivations.

Anger, although negatively valenced and highly arousing, is often linked to the blockage between an observer and some goal (Berkowitz & Harmon-Jones, 2004; Carver & Harmon-Jones, 2009; Dollard, Miller, Doob & Sears, 1939). As such the observer is likely to approach the agent of their anger in order to remove the blockage and continue with their goal. For example, if one is unable to pursue their goal because of the actions of another they are likely to confront the individual so that they can continue with pursuit of their goal. Therefore, angry facial stimuli should elicit approach motivated actions (Carver, 2004; Carver & Harmon-Jones, 2009; Harmon-Jones et al., 2013, however, see Heuer, Rinck, & Becker, 2007; Marsh, Ambady, & Kleck, 2005; Seidel, Habel, Kirschner, Gur, & Derntl, 2010; Stins et al., 2011).

Tasks in which approach and avoidance motivated actions have been mapped onto computerised joysticks are commonly found in the literature (see, van Dantzig, Pecher, & Zwaan, 2008). One classic investigation into the automaticity of action tendencies and emotion was carried out by Chen and Bargh (1999) who, using a similar experimental design in which a lever was either pulled or pushed, found that emotionally salient stimuli automatically prime specific action tendencies. Participants were faster to initiate an avoidance response (pushing a lever away) when categorising object stimuli as negative, whereas participants were quicker to initiate an approach action (pulling a lever towards themselves) when categorising

an object as positive. Therefore, for the purposes of Experiment 2 approach motivated action was defined in terms of pulling the joystick toward one's body whereas pushing the joystick away from oneself was defined as an example of avoidance motivation, following the same distinction used by Chen and Bargh (1999). Although this seminal work found negatively valenced objects to elicit avoidance motivated actions, the emotion of anger is often considered to produce approach motivated action (for a review, see Carver & Harmon-Jones, 2009).

One experiment investigating the effects of approach motivation on time perception reports that stimuli high in approach motivation, regardless of affective valence, cause temporal speeding. In a series of experiments Gable and Poole (2012) reported that when presented with stimuli high in approach motivation participants were found to underestimate the duration of time spent viewing such stimuli relative to stimuli of lower approach motivation. It was argued by the authors that this underestimation of time might serve to enhance or prolong approach motivated behaviour such as achieving one's goals. Such results at first appear at odds with the large literature relating angry facial expressions to temporal overestimations given that anger is considered an approach motivated emotion. However, the study by Gable and Pool (2012) used largely positive images of desserts as well as images taken from the IAPS database instead of facial expressions which are known to show different results. Thus, it is currently not known how time estimates for facial expressions differ when one is asked to approach or withdraw from the facial stimulus.

Finally Experiment 1 found no evidence to support the pacemaker speeding hypothesis as to why emotive facial stimuli are overestimated relative to neutral

stimuli as evident by the non-significant expression x stimulus duration interaction. However, Experiment 1 did find evidence to suggest that action preparation influences the functioning of this pacemaker mechanism despite not producing an effect on time estimates itself. To more accurately determine the component of internal clock models which cause the temporal overestimation effect of increases in action readiness two duration ranges were used in Experiment 2. In addition, the use of a shorter and longer duration range in experiment 2 allowed one of the main assumptions of SET to be tested; specifically, the assumption that timing behaviour shows scalar variance. Scalar variance, as discussed on page 11 is the assumption that timing judgements conform to a derivative of Weber's Law; specifically as the duration being judged increases, the coefficient of variation (SD/M) should remain constant (Wearden, 1991; Wearden, 2003). One such way of testing this is by superimposing timing data from one duration range onto data from a different duration range. Given that such a test requires more than one duration range to be tested, Experiment 2 was well placed to test for the scalar property of time.

Experiment 2 therefore, builds on the methodology used in Experiment 1 in several ways; first, the use of a computer joystick allowed for a more comprehensive investigation into the effects of action preparation on time given the ability to investigate the effects of both emotionally salient stimuli and the different action types. Specifically, the computerised joystick task allowed for testing whether emotion and action congruent reaction times (i.e., anger and approach motivated action) facilitated response times compared to emotion and action incongruent reaction times (i.e., anger and avoidance motivated action). Second, Experiment 2 used two different duration ranges to establish the mechanism within internal clock

models which causes the duration of stimuli to be overestimated when one is in a state of action readiness. Third, the use of two different duration ranges allowed for testing one of the main assumptions of SET.

The aim of Experiment 2 was to continue to investigate the idea that functionally temporal overestimation due to the threat is linked to increased action readiness. Considering the null findings from Experiment 1 the methodology was changed in Experiment 2 to determine whether the null effect reported in Experiment 1 was due to issues with the methodology used. Thus, the methodology of Experiment 1 was changed; specifically, a computer joystick task was used.

A further aim of Experiment 2 was to investigate whether the type of action initiated impacted the temporal overestimation effect for emotive stimuli. With the inclusion of both approach and avoidance actions in Experiment 2 this enabled the investigation of both emotion congruent and incongruent action motivations. This investigation was not possible in Experiment 1.

Finally, Experiment 2 aimed to determine how action readiness impacts the functioning of an internal clock mechanism. Although supportive evidence was not found in Experiment 1, research has well established that emotionally salient stimuli cause temporal overestimation through the increased output of a pacemaker mechanism. As of yet it is unknown how action readiness states influence the operation of internal clock models. One can differentiate between effects of pacemaker speeding and switch latency closure due to the mathematical underpinnings of internal clock models (e.g., SET, Gibbon, Church, & Meck, 1984) when more than one duration range is used. Consequently, Experiment 2 used two different stimuli duration ranges; a *long* duration range 400ms to 1600ms range and

a *short* 200ms to 800ms duration range which has been previously used (Grommet et al., 2011).

The hypotheses for Experiment 2 were threefold; first, participants were hypothesised to more frequently overestimate the duration of a stimulus when preparing to initiate an action using a joystick as well as overestimate the duration of emotive facial expressions more frequently than neutral facial expressions.

Second, it was hypothesised that preparing to act influences the functioning of a pacemaker mechanism found within an internal clock. Such a claim is based on the finding in Experiment 1 whereby action condition was found to significantly interact with stimulus duration; this pattern provides initial evidence for the pacemaker speeding hypothesis given that the effect of action varied as stimulus duration increased. Consequently, it is expected that the degree of temporal overestimation for emotive facial expressions and levels of action readiness in Experiment 2 will be greater in the 400ms – 1600ms (*long*) stimulus duration range compared to the 200ms – 800ms (*short*) stimulus duration range.

Third, to test for a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat participants were expected to be quicker to initiate actions following the angry facial expressions. Moreover, reaction times should be facilitated when congruent to the displayed facial expression. Specifically, participants should be quicker to initiate a *pull* response when an angry facial expression is displayed and slower to initiate a *push* response when an angry facial expression is displayed.

3.2 Experiment 2

3.2.1 Method

Participants

A total of 76 participants took part in the experiments. There were 35 participants in the long stimulus duration range with a mean age of 20.4 years (SD =3.87, 12 males) and a further 41 participants in the short stimulus duration range (M= 21.3 years, SD = 6.20, 4 males). None of the participants took part in both the long and short stimulus duration range experiments. All participants were psychology undergraduate students attending the University of Hull. Participants received course credit for taking part in the experiment. Prior to commencing the experiment ethical approval was granted from the Psychology Ethics Committee at the University of Hull.

Stimuli and Apparatus

The same facial expressions as used in experiment 1 were used. Stimuli were presented using the same apparatus as in Experiment 1 and E-Prime (*E-Prime 1.2*, 2002) was used for stimulus presentation and data collection. Stimuli measurements were the same per Experiment 1.

Design and Procedure

Experiment 2 used a 2 x 3 x 2 x 7 design with stimulus duration range (long, short) a between subjects factor and action condition (push, pull, no action), expression (angry, neutral) and duration (400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms and 1600ms) as three within-subjects factors.

Participants completed a modified version of the temporal bisection task in which participants were asked to judge whether stimuli are presented for a period of time closer to a previously learnt *short* or *long* time duration. Participants were instructed to click the trigger button with their index finger using a Logitech Attack 3 computer joystick to indicate *short* or click a second button with their thumb to indicate *long*. The *short* duration in the long stimulus duration range was 400ms and whilst the *long* duration was 1600ms, compared to a *short* duration of 200ms and a *long* duration of 800ms in the short stimulus duration range.

The procedure for both the long and short stimulus duration range were identical and was based on the temporal bisection task used in Experiment 1. Participants were first taught to distinguish between the respective *short* and *long* time duration using a pink oval in a learning phase. For the first eight trials the pink oval was presented in a fixed sequence (i.e., *short*, *long*, *short*, *long*, etc.) followed by a further eight trials in which the pink oval randomly appeared for either the *short* or *long* duration. Therefore, during the learning phase the pink oval was presented a total of 16 times, eight of which demonstrated the *short* time duration and eight demonstrating the *long* duration. During the learning phase participants received feedback as to whether their response was correct; *YES* was presented in the middle of the screen in green ink if the participant correctly identified the stimulus as either *short* or *long* whereas *NO* appeared in red if their response was incorrect. Feedback was presented for 1000ms immediately after the participant responded.

In the testing phase, angry and neutral facial expressions were presented for either of the two previously learnt durations (200/400ms and 800/1600ms) or an intermediate duration (300/600ms, 400/800ms, 500/1000ms, 600/1200ms and 700/1400ms). Participants were presented with an action instruction of either *pull*, *push*, or *no action*; the action instruction was presented for one second. After the action instruction, a facial expression displaying either an angry or neutral expression

was presented for one of the stimulus durations. Following the presentation of the facial expression a fixation cross was presented for three and a half seconds during which participants had to either *pull* or *push* the computer joystick or produce *no action*. Finally, participants were tasked with judging whether the presented facial stimulus was shown for a period of time closer to either the *short* or *long* time duration which they had learnt in the learning phase; there was no time limit for participants to make this response. An example trial sequence is shown in Figure 8. There was an inter-trial interval of 500ms throughout the Experiment.



Figure 8. Example trial sequence from Experiment 2 showing the push angry experimental condition.

In total each participant completed 504 trials derived from 8 presentations of

each facial expression across each time duration [7] and action preparation

condition [3] separated into six blocks of 84 trials. Trials were randomly presented

across the six blocks of trials.

3.2.2 Results and Discussion

The data analysis for Experiment 2 followed an identical pattern to that described in Experiment 1. Participants raw data were first converted into p(long) which were subsequently transformed into z-scores. Using the method of least squares a regression line was fitted to the data and the intercept and slope parameters from the regression line were used to calculate the PSE and WR.

3.2.2.1 Long duration range (400ms – 1600ms)

Prior to data analysis two participants in the long stimulus duration range were excluded for poor performance on the task (R^2 < .85 in all cases). One further participant was removed from the data analysis due to making a high number of incorrect joystick responses (52% incorrect). Incorrect joystick responses (e.g., pushing rather than pulling the joystick), anticipatory reaction times of less than 100ms and reaction time outliers (more than 2.5 times the *SD*) were removed from the data prior to analysis. In total data was analysed for 32 participants.

Proportion of long responses

The *p(long)* responses are plotted in Figure 9. After visual inspection of Figure 9 the psychometric function appears shifted to the left for angry compared to neutral facial expressions in each of the three action conditions. In order to test this statistically the *p(long)* were analysed using a 3 [action condition; pull, push, no action] x 2 [expressions; angry, neutral] x 7 [duration; 400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms, 1600ms] repeated measures ANOVA. The assumption of sphericity was violated for the effects of duration and the interactions between expression and stimulus duration and action condition and stimulus duration, as such the Greenhouse-Geisser correction values are reported.

The analysis revealed significant main effects of expression, F(1, 31) = 12.16, p = .001, $\eta_p^2 = .28$, showing that participants overestimated the duration of angry facial expressions (M = .50) more frequently than neutral facial expressions (M = .45) as well as action condition, F(2, 62) = 8.38, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .21$. The main effect of action condition showed that participants were more likely to respond long in the pull (M = .49) and push (M = .48) action condition compared to the no action condition (M = .46, p < .05 in both cases). The ANOVA also revealed a main effect of stimulus duration, F(2.74, 84.91) = 581.52, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .95$, *post-hoc* comparisons with Bonferroni correction showed that each stimulus duration differed from every other stimulus duration (p = .04 for least significant difference) with the exception of the 1400ms and 1600ms conditions (p = .109). Furthermore, polynomial trend analyses showed there was a strong linear increase in the p(long) with increased stimulus duration, $F_{\text{linear}}(1, 31) = 155.71$, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.99$.

Finally, the ANOVA revealed a significant expression x stimulus duration interaction, F(4.00, 124.38) = 3.42, p = .003, $\eta_p^2 = 0.10$ as well as a significant action condition x stimulus duration interaction, F(6.72, 208.46) = 3.33, p = .003, $\eta_p^2 = .10$. In order to test the idea that pacemaker speeding (e.g., due to emotional arousal and action readiness) is indicated by multiplicative effects of expression and action condition polynomial trend analyses (Howell, 2012) of the two interactions were carried out. A Bonferroni correction (p < .012) was applied to the set of 4 contrasts. To aid interpretation, the p(long) for the 3 shortest duration and the p(long) for the longest conditions were calculated to create short, medium (1000ms) and long duration conditions. For the two-way interaction between expression and duration the data were collapsed across action condition. Next an index of the expression effect (mean p(long) for the angry expression minus mean p(long) for the neutral expression) was calculated. For the short durations, a one sample t-test showed that the effect of expression did not differ from zero, t(2) = 1.3, p = 0.32. For long durations, however, a one sample t-test of the expression effect showed that the effect of expressions was greater than zero t(2) = 5.90, p = .001. In addition, polynomial contrast analyses were conducted to directly test for a linear increase in the magnitude of the expression effect with stimulus duration increases. The effect of expression increased linearly with stimulus durations $F_{\text{linear}}(1, 31) = 18.34$, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.37$. In short, for the effect of expression, the data followed a multiplicative pattern as predicted by SET.

An identical analysis strategy was used to analyse the two-way interaction between action condition and stimulus duration except that data were firstly averaged across the two expression conditions and secondly averaged across the two action types in order to create an action vs. no action comparison. The index of action condition effect (mean p(long) for the action condition minus mean p(long)for the no action condition) was calculated. For both the short and long durations the one sample t-test was non-significant (p < .05 in both cases). To further investigate the action condition x stimulus duration interaction polynomial contrast analyses were conducted. The effect of action condition was best described by a cubic trend, $F_{\text{Cubic}}(1, 31) = 18.55$, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.37$. Although the effect of action condition did not increase linearly with stimulus duration, the index of action condition effect was greatest at the 1400ms stimulus duration.



Figure 9. Mean proportion of long responses as a function of duration for each action condition separately, a) no action, b) pull condition and c) push condition.

Point of subjective equality

The PSE for each participant was calculated in the same way as in experiment 1. The PSEs were entered into a 3 [action condition; pull, push, no action] x 2 [expression; angry, neutral] repeated measures ANOVA. The analysis replicated the results derived from the analysis of the p(long) data, there was a main effect of expression, F (1, 31) = 13.30, p = .001, η_p^2 = 0.30, with participants overestimating the duration of angry facial expressions (M = 1027) compared to neutral facial expressions (M = 1093). In addition, the main effect of action condition was also significant, F (2, 62) = 4.49, p = .015, η_p^2 = 0.13 showing that participants began responding long sooner in the pull (M = 1040) and push condition (M = 1056) compared to the no action condition (M = 1084). Post-hoc t-tests with Bonferroni correction showed that the PSE for the pull condition was significantly lower than in the no action condition (p = .03) and marginal effects were found between the push and no action condition (p = 0.70). Crucially, the interaction between expression and action condition was not significant (p = .37). The mean PSE for each experimental condition is shown in Figure 10.



Figure 10. Mean BP for each expression separately as a function of action condition. Note: Within subject confidence intervals calculated as described by: (Loftus & Masson, 1994; Wright, 2007).

Weber Ratios

The WR for each participant was calculated by dividing each participant's DL by the respective PSE following the same procedure as in Experiment 1. The mean WR for each experimental condition is shown in Table 2. The WR analysis followed the same pattern as the PSE analysis, however, the repeated measures ANOVA failed to show any significant effects (p > 0.29 in all cases).

	Action Condition							
-	Pull		Push		No Action			
Expression	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD		
Neutral	.19	.04	.18	.04	.18	.04		
Angry	.19	.06	.18	.04	.18	.02		

Table 2. The mean WR for each experimental condition.

Reaction Times

For the purposes of Experiment 2 the reaction time was taken to be the time between stimulus offset and participants initiating the action instruction using the computerised joystick. For each participant, incorrect joystick responses, reaction times less than 100ms (anticipatory responses) and reaction times more than 2.5 SDs away from the mean of each individual's overall RT were treated as outliers. A log-transformation was applied to the remaining RTs to correct from a significant leftward skew. For ease of interpretation the data are presented are plotted in Figure 11 as mean RT.

In order to test for differences between participant reaction times following the angry and neutral facial expressions a 2 [action condition; pull, push] x 2 [expression; angry, neutral] x 7 [duration; 400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms, 1600ms] repeated measures ANOVA was conducted. There were main effects of action type, F(1, 31) = 20.16, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .39$, expression, F(1, 31) =4.49, p = .042, $\eta_p^2 = .13$ and duration, F(6, 186) = 90.99, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .75$. The main effect of expression showed that participants were generally faster to respond following the angry facial expression (M = 790ms, SD = 100) compared to a neutral facial expression (M = 800ms, SD = 97). The main effect of duration showed that reaction times became faster with increases in stimulus duration, $F_{linear}(1, 31) =$ 300.67, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .91$. There was also a two-way interaction between action type and duration, F(6, 186) = 2.25, p = .041, $\eta_p^2 = .07$.

To analyse the two-way interaction between action type and duration F tests of the effect of action type for each duration as simple main effect analyses were conducted. The simple main effect analyses showed that reaction times were faster
for pull compared to push responses for the 600ms (M = 856 vs. M = 896), 1000ms (M = 782 vs. M = 825), 1200ms (M = 732 vs. M = 790), 1400ms (M = 702 vs. M = 756) and 1600ms stimulus durations (M = 670 vs. M = 702) (p < .001) but did not differ for the 400 (M = 890 vs. M = 894) and 800ms (M = 841 vs. M = 843) stimulus durations.



Figure 11. The mean reaction time for each experimental condition as a function of stimulus duration.

3.2.2.2 Short Duration Range (200ms - 800ms)

Prior to data analysis for the short duration range a total of 7 participant's data were excluded from further analysis due to poor timing performance across the experiment (R^2 < .80 in all cases) Due to the high number of participants who exhibited relatively poor timing consistency across the experiment the threshold was lowered for the short duration range. As with the analysis for the long duration range RTs quicker than 100ms were treated as anticipatory responses and RTs longer than 2.5 times individual SDs were removed as outliers. A total of 34 participants' data were used in the analysis.

Proportion of Long Responses

The *p*(*long*) responses are plotted in Figure 12. Similar to the long duration range it appears that the psychometric function is shifted slightly to the left for angry compared to neutral facial expressions in the no action condition only. The same analysis as used for the long duration range was used for the statistical analysis of the short duration range; specifically, a 3 [action condition; no action, pull, push] x 2 [expression; angry, neutral] x 7 [duration; 200ms, 300ms, 400ms, 500ms, 600ms, 700ms, 800ms] repeated measures ANOVA was run. The assumption of sphericity was violated for the effects of duration and each interaction except for the action x expression interaction, as such corrected df values using the Greenhouse-Geisser correction are reported.

The repeated measures ANVOA showed significant main effects of action condition, F(2, 66) = 4.10, p = .021, $\eta_p^2 = .11$, *post-hoc* comparisons with Bonferroni correction revealed that participants more frequently responded long in the pull relative to no action condition (M = .48 and .45 respectively, p = .026), however no difference between the pull and push or push and no action conditions (p = .97 and .27 respectively). There was also a main effect of expression, F(1, 33) = 6.72, p =.014, $\eta_p^2 = .17$, showing that participants were found to respond long more frequently to angry facial expressions than neutral expressions (M = .48 and .46 respectively). There was also a main effect of stimulus duration, F(2.62, 86.28) =380.03, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .92$, *post-hoc* comparisons with Bonferroni correction revealed each duration significantly differed from each other (p < .008 in all cases). Polynomial trend analyses further confirmed this by showing that there was a strong linear increase in the p(long) with increases in stimulus duration, $F_{linear}(1, 33) =$ 1230.53, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .97$.

Interestingly the ANOVA did not show any significant interactions; expression x action condition (p = .38), expression x stimulus duration (p = .11), action condition x duration (p = .16) and the three-way interaction (p = .60) were all non-significant. The expression x action condition interaction shows that there was no increased temporal overestimation effect when participants were asked to prepare to make an action and viewed an emotive stimulus; that is the effects of emotion did not increase the frequency with which participants overestimated a stimuli when preparing an action. The expression x stimulus duration and action condition x stimulus duration suggest that the effects of expression and action condition did not increase as stimulus duration increased. This contrasts with the findings from the long duration range in which interactions between these variables were found suggesting that as stimulus duration increased the effects of both emotion and action readiness increased also (i.e., multiplicative effects of both emotion and action readiness).



Figure 12. The mean proportion of long responses as a function of stimulus duration for each action condition separately; a) no action, b) pull and c) push.

Point of subjective equality

The PSE for each participant was again calculated per Experiment 1. The PSEs were entered into a 3 [action condition; pull, push, no action] x 2 [expressions; angry, neutral] repeated measures ANVOA. The findings were similar to the findings from the p(long)analysis; there was a main effect of action condition, F(2, 66) = 3.14, p = .40, $\eta_p^2 = .09 \text{ post-hoc}$ comparisons with Bonferroni correction showed no significant differences between action conditions, however, the comparison between the pull and no action condition approach significance (p = .055). A main effect of expression was also found, F(1, 33) = 9.38, p = .004, $\eta_p^2 = .22$ with participants responding long sooner for angry compared to neutral facial expressions (M = 533 and M = 551 respectively) but no action condition x expression interaction (p = .23). The mean PSE for each experimental condition is shown in Figure 13.



Figure 13. Mean PSE for each expression separately as a function of action condition. Note: Within subject confidence intervals calculated as described by: (Loftus & Masson, 1994; Wright, 2007).

Weber Ratios

The WR for each participant was calculated in the same way as Experiment 1. The mean WR for each experimental condition is displayed in Table 3. As per Experiment 1 the WRs were analysed using a repeated measures ANOVA and similarly no significant differences were found; lowest p = .11.

-	Action Condition					
	Pull		Push		No Action	
Expression	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
Neutral	.27	.10	.24	.06	.23	.04
Angry	.27	.13	.25	.13	.25	.09

Reaction Times

Reaction times were analysed in the same way as per the long duration range; incorrect joystick responses, reaction times less than 100ms and reaction times greater than 2.5 SDs away from the mean of each individual's overall reaction time were removed. A log-transformation was also applied to the reaction times in order to correct for a significant leftward skew; for ease of interpretation the reaction time data are presented in Figure 14 as means.

A 2 [action condition; pull, push] x 2 [expression; angry, neutral] x 7 [duration; 200ms, 300ms, 400ms, 500ms, 600ms, 700ms, 800ms] repeated measures ANOVA was run. There was a main effect of expression, *F* (1, 33) = 4.67, *p* = .038, η_p^2 = .13 with participants faster to initiate a joystick action following the angry facial expression (*M* = 676ms) compared to the neutral facial expression (*M* = 684ms). There was also a main effect of duration, for which the assumption of

sphericity was violated so Greenhouse-Geisser values are reported, *F* (3.734, 123.212) = 19.103, *p* < .001, η_p^2 = .367, *post-hoc* comparisons with Bonferroni correction showed that there were significant differences between the 200ms condition and the 400ms, 500ms, 600ms, 700ms and 800ms conditions, between the 300ms condition and 600ms, 700ms and 800ms conditions, between the 400ms condition and 700ms and 800ms conditions, as well as between the 500ms and 700ms and 600ms and 700ms conditions. In short, the reaction times were found to decrease in a linear fashion as stimulus duration increased, *F*_{linear} (1, 33) = 46.35, *p* < .001, η_p^2 = .584. The main effect of action condition was not found to be significant (*p* = .234) nor were any interactions (*p* > .10 in all cases).



Figure 14. The mean reaction time for each experimental condition as a function of stimulus duration.

3.2.2.3 Scalar Property

To test for the scalar property of time superimposition was used whereby task performance across the different duration ranges (200ms/800ms and 400ms/1600ms) are plotted on the same relative scale; the relative scale is obtained by dividing the actual stimulus duration by the duration of the long anchor duration. As a result, the proportion of long responses for each of the two duration ranges were collapsed across all conditions giving each participant one mean *p(long)* value which are plotted in Figure 15. Visual inspection of Figure 15 suggests that the property of superimposition was relatively well met with only small deviations. In order to confirm this statistically a two-way ANOVA was conducted with duration range as a between-subjects variable to test for systematic differences. For the main effect of duration range the ANOVA failed to show any significant differences between the two duration ranges, *F* (1, 64) = .02, p = .89, η_p^2 = .00 as would be predicted by the scalar property of time.



Figure 15. The mean p(long) for each stimulus duration range plotted as a function of the relative stimulus duration as a test for the scalar property of time.

3.3 General Discussion

The aim of Experiment 2 was to further investigate the combined effects emotion and action readiness have on the perception of time. Specifically Experiment 2 changed the methodology from Experiment 1 in order to determine whether the null findings from Experiment 1 were due to the experiment manipulations used. It was hypothesised that effects of emotion would increase the effects of action readiness on time estimates due to a possible functional explanation for temporal overestimation due to threat. Furthermore, it was predicted that participant reaction times would be quicker following the presentation of an emotive, relative to neutral, facial expression. The results from Experiment 2 largely support these hypotheses; participants were found to overestimate the duration of facial expressions more frequently when preparing to make an action. In addition, reaction times were found to be facilitated by emotive relative to neutral facial expressions, suggesting that temporal overestimation due to threat may ready one to act. The finding that participant reaction times were facilitated following temporal overestimation is the first example of support for a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. However, Experiment 2 did not find evidence to suggest that effects of emotion on time modulate the effects of action readiness on time. Put simply, an enhanced temporal overestimation effect was not found despite finding independent effects of action readiness and emotion on time estimates. Finally, based on the findings from Experiment 1, it was hypothesised that preparing to act influences the functioning of a pacemaker mechanism found within internal clock models of time perception; the findings reported from Experiment 2 supported this hypothesis.

Following the null findings of action readiness in Experiment 1 the primary aim of Experiment 2 was to find a methodology capable of producing effects of action preparation on time perception. A computerised joystick task was used which has been used extensively as a method of investigating action effects (Heuer et al., 2007; Krieglmeyer & Deutsch, 2010; Newhagen, 1998; Rinck & Becker, 2007). When this experimental manipulation was used in Experiment 2 participants more frequently overestimated the duration of facial stimuli when in a state of action readiness. This finding supports existing research which has shown preparing to act affects one's perception of time (Hagura et al., 2012). Similarly, existing research has well established the effects emotional stimuli have on the perception of time with consistent reports of temporal overestimation for such stimuli relative to neutral stimuli (Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a, 2012, Tipples, 2008, 2010). Once more, this effect is reported in Experiment 2; participants began responding *long* sooner to the angry facial expression relative to the neutral expression. The results from Experiment 2 therefore, show independent effects of both action preparation and emotion on one's perception of time. As such, Experiment 2 is the first experiment which has manipulated more than one experimental effect in a single experimental paradigm.

Although Experiment 2 aimed to find evidence of such an enhanced slowing in one's perception of time by investigating the combined effects of two experimental manipulations no such evidence for a super temporal overestimation effect was found. This finding mirrors that of that Experiment 1, however, Experiment 1 failed to find any effects of action condition and thus the failure to find a significant interaction between emotion and action condition in Experiment 1 was

not surprising. In Experiment 2, however, the experimental manipulation was sensitive enough to find effects of both emotion and action condition yet the interaction between these two failed to reach significance. This null finding of an enhanced overestimation effect may shed light on the functioning of an internal clock mechanism,

Internal clock models which include a pacemaker-accumulator type stage (e.g., SET; Gibbon, Church, & Meck, 1984) argue that one's perception of time is based on the number of pulses of information which reach the accumulator. It follows that the quicker the pulses are sent, the more time that has elapsed. Such cognitive models of time perception have yet to determine the exact functioning of such a pacemaker – accumulator pathway; it is unknown, for instance, at what rate the pacemaker emits these pulses. The pacemaker rate is said to be constant on any given trial but is able to vary from trial to trial (Gibbon et al., 1984). Despite this the exact rate at which the pacemaker sends pulses to the accumulator is unknown. The results from Experiment 2 suggest that the rate at which the pacemaker sends information to the accumulator has some upper limit.

A related aim of Experiment 2 was to investigate the effects of action preparation one time more fully by determining which mechanism of internal clock models is affected by increased levels of action readiness. Experiment 1 found evidence to suggest that overestimations of time due to increased action readiness are caused by an increase in the pacemaker activity which was further investigated in Experiment 2. Whilst similar pacemaker speeding effects are often reported for effects of emotion on time (Droit-Volet, Brunot, & Niedenthal, 2004; Droit-Volet & Wearden, 2002; Penton-Voak, Edwards, Percival, & Wearden, 1996) effects of action

readiness on time estimates are yet to be reconciled with internal clock models. In order to determine which component of SET is affected by modulations of action readiness two duration ranges are required to see if the effect of action readiness is greater at longer durations than lesser durations (Grommet et al., 2011). As effects of the pacemaker are considered multiplicative with real time, the effect should be greater across the longer duration range. Alternatively, if the magnitude of the effect of action readiness is similar across the two duration ranges (i.e., the effects are independent of duration range) the most likely cause for such an overestimation effect is that of the switch mechanism. The results from Experiment 2 extend the findings from Experiment 1; specifically, the results support the notion that manipulations of action readiness increase the rate of a pacemaker type mechanism found within internal clock theories of time perception. Evidence for this comes from the finding that action readiness was found to interact with stimulus duration only in the long duration range of Experiment 2. As effects of the pacemaker are found to be multiplicative with real time this finding is the exact pattern one would predict if action readiness modulated pacemaker speed.

The finding that the pacemaker cannot be distorted to produce super time overestimations can perhaps be explained by alternative models of time perception besides SET. More biologically plausible models, such as the striatal-beat frequency model (SBF; Buhusi & Meck, 2005; Matell & Meck, 2004) posit that the brain itself is able to code the temporal properties of a stimulus by analysing firing rates of neurones without the need for an internal clock per se. Although an oversimplification the SBF model argues that striatal spiny neurones are able to detect the neuronal activity of oscillatory cortical neurons and continually compare

such neuronal activity to the activity recorded at some reward point. When cortical activity is synchronised at the beginning of a to-be-timed duration, coincident neural activity is detected by spiny neurons in the striatum. Thus, the coincident neural activity found in the oscillatory cortical neurons can be likened to the pacemakeraccumulator pathway. In such biological models like the SBF, it is evident that the rate of the pacemaker may not be able to be infinitely increased, rather such a rate is determined by analysing the neuronal activity across groups of neurons. In terms of the functioning of such a model on the task used in Experiment 2, the cortical neurons would either fire more rapidly due to the increases in action readiness and emotion or more neurons would fire. In the case of the SBF model the rate of the abstract pacemaker is more likely dependent on the number of neurons which fire simultaneously given that neurons fire in an all or nothing manner and include a recovery period in which further firing is impossible. In this model therefore, the number of neurons which can physically fire simultaneously will be limited, despite there being several thousand neurons connected to each striatal spiny neuron (see, Matell & Meck, 2004). Consequently, there will be some upper limit to the level of coincident neural activity which can be detected by the striatal spiny neurons. The fact that Experiment 2 does not find a significant interaction between action condition and emotion could be due to this upper limit being reached; when one is in a state of action readiness the amount of coincident neural activity is already at some maximum limit meaning no further neurones could fire when later modulations of emotion occur. In short, it is possible that the pacemaker is already operating at some maximal rate of output when one is preparing to act leading to no further temporal overestimation when emotional arousal is increased.

A further possible explanation for not finding any modulation of the action readiness overestimation effect is that emotionally salient stimuli are intrinsically linked to action readiness. For instance, angry facial expressions prepare an individual to act and consequently when one sees an angry facial expression their level of action readiness may not be able to be increased further. Such an explanation relies on the emotion overestimation effect being driven by action readiness as opposed to increases in physiological arousal for which there is empirical evidence. First, disgusted facial expressions are not overestimated but are highly arousing (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a), moreover studies have shown that arousal alone does not adequately explain effects of emotion on time estimates (Angrilli et al., 1997). Second, studies have shown that there are apparent timing differences between physiological arousal changes and the time course of time perception experiments (Schirmer, 2011; Schirmer & Escoffier, 2010). As a result, it is possible that when one who is already in a state of action readiness sees an emotive image one is unable to be in any heightened state of action readiness than they were previously. Although speculation, the evidence suggesting action readiness and not arousal drives the emotion overestimation effect would predict such a failure to find an increased temporal overestimation effect as in Experiment 2.

The use of two duration ranges in Experiment 2 allowed for testing one of the main assumptions of the SET model; scalar variance. The notion that timing judgements are scalar is one of the central assumptions of SET; the model assumes that the coefficient of variation (SD/mean) remains constant as the absolute duration varies. As detailed elsewhere (Wearden, 1991; Wearden & Bray, 2001; Wearden, 2003) one simple way of testing this assumption is to show the property

of superimposition in timing data. For the scalar property of time to hold, timing data from different stimulus duration ranges should superimpose on each other when they are plotted on the same relative scale. Given the use of a short and long stimulus duration in Experiment 2, such a test was able to be performed. As is evident from the results for the data collected in Experiment 2 time estimates conformed to the scalar property; the data from the short and long duration range experiments superimposed well and furthermore, no systematic difference between participant timing performance was found across the two duration ranges.

A further aim of Experiment 2 was to determine whether participant reaction times were facilitated by emotional facial expressions relative to neutral expressions. Whilst Experiment 1 of this thesis failed to show any response facilitation following the presentation of an angry compared to neutral facial expression there is a wealth of evidence to suggest that emotions ready one to act (Frijda et al., 1989; Hajcak et al., 2007; van Loon et al., 2010). Using a different methodology Experiment 2 found evidence to support this notion; participant reaction times were quicker after an angry facial expression was presented compared to when a neutral facial expression was presented. Coupled with the finding that participants in Experiment 2 more frequently overestimated the duration of angry facial expressions compared to neutral facial expressions, Experiment 2 is the first empirical research which has demonstrated that temporal overestimation due to threat may ready one to act. Moreover, the findings from Experiment 2 show that such an effect was not modulated by the duration of the stimulus meaning that response facilitation for emotive stimuli was equally as strong after 400ms compared to 1600ms. This finding supports previous research by Jones, Allely, and Wearden, (2011) who showed that 5

second click trains, which frequently lead to overestimations of elapsed duration, caused response facilitation and other psychological processes to run faster. However, the results from Experiment 2 show such an effect is much stronger for emotive stimuli given the comparatively short duration the facial expressions were displayed for. The idea that there exists a functional explanation behind the temporal overestimation effect for emotive stimuli is not new, however, previous studies have failed to provide any direct, empirical evidence for this functional explanation. Thus, Experiment 2 provides preliminary evidence that temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act.

Given the suggestion that temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act, one wonders how such an effect would manifest itself. There are two alternate possibilities, one is that temporal overestimation affects the attentional system; it is possible that stimuli which are temporally overestimated are perceived as more salient or are attended to quicker than stimuli which are not temporally overestimated. Another explanation is that activity in the motor system is heightened following the presentation of a stimulus which is temporally overestimation. Previous research investigating the previously discussed looming motion effect suggests that the motor system is primed by looming visual stimuli (Skarratt, Gellatly, Cole, Pilling, & Hulleman, 2014). Whilst further research would be needed to determine whether such results would also be found in time perception experiments, the finding in Experiment 2 that reaction times were facilitated following the temporal overestimation of a stimulus suggest that the motor system is indeed primed in some way. Consequently, the temporal overestimation effect may not give people more to act per se, but rather primes the motor system.

Similar to Experiment 1 the findings from Experiment 2 show that as the stimulus durations increased participant's reaction times became quicker, likely owing to the increased time participants could prepare to make their response. However, the findings from Experiment 2 show that the emotive content of the facial expression modulated this effect; participants were faster to respond to the angry facial expressions compared to the neutral facial expression (i.e., participant reaction times decreased more steeply for emotive compared to neutral facial expressions). Once more this finding provides support for a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat; when one overestimates the duration of an emotive stimulus, one is in a state of higher action readiness and as such can act more quickly. The facilitated action initiation following an emotive stimulus supports action readiness of theories (e.g., Frijda, 1986; Frijda & Tcherkassof, 1997); emotionally salient stimuli prepare one to act. The results from Experiment 2 expand on this notion by suggesting that increases in the degree to which one is ready to act following an emotive stimulus may be, at least in part, due to such stimuli being temporally overestimated.

Finally Experiment 2 found that participants were quicker to initiate the *pull* action instruction quicker than the *push* action instruction for all but the 400ms and 800ms stimulus durations. It is possible that an advantage for the *pull* compared to *push* action instruction is due to the use of only angry facial expressions in Experiment 2. Emotions are considered to ready an individual act; however, different emotions are considered to ready different actions. As mentioned previously anger readies an individual to approach a stimulus (for a review, see Carver & Harmon-Jones, 2009). As Experiment 2 used only angry and neutral facial expressions it is

possible that participants were continually primed throughout the experiment with this approach action motivation. However, such an explanation does not consider why for the 400ms and 800ms conditions there was no difference between reaction times for the two action instructions. Moreover, if this were the case one would expect to find an interaction between action condition and expression for the reaction times; with facilitated *pull* actions occurring when participants saw an angry facial expression compared to a neutral expression. As such an interaction was not found it may have been the case whereby due to the experimental set up participants merely found the *pull* action condition to be easier to initiate. Within the field of biomechanics it is well understood that pulling an object be easier than pushing the same object. Whilst the explanation for such a finding relates to the differences in the experience of friction during these movements, it is possible that in terms of biomechanics pulling is an easier movement than pushing.

In summary Experiment 2 continued the investigation into the combined effects of action readiness and emotion on the perception of time by using a different method of action initiation as well as different stimulus duration ranges. The main finding of Experiment 2 was that effects of emotion did not further increase the effects of action readiness on time estimates. However, Experiment 2 found that effects of action readiness on time estimates were due to increases in pacemaker speed which may have prevented an enhanced temporal overestimation effect from being found. Alternatively, the failure to find such an effect could be due to the way temporal information is coded for in the brain. Nevertheless Experiment 2 did find that participant reaction times were facilitated by threatening (angry) facial expressions, which were temporally overestimated relative to neutral

expressions which were not overestimated. This novel finding is the first which has found empirical evidence for response facilitation following temporal overestimation due to threat. In short Experiment 2 provides some evidence for a functional explanation of temporal overestimations due to threat.

Whilst Experiment 2 provided some support for a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat; Experiment 3 sought to determine the robustness of such an effect by using a different timing task. In addition, Experiment 3 included the emotional facial expression of fear to more fully investigate the differential action motivations that each emotion evokes.

4. The Robustness of the Functional Effect of Temporal Overestimation Due to Threat

4.1 Introduction

Experiment 2 found no evidence of an enhanced temporal overestimation for the effect of action readiness when an emotive stimulus was displayed. However, Experiment 2 did find evidence consistent with the notion that temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares an individual to act; participants were faster to initiate an action when an angry facial expression was displayed and such stimuli were more frequently overestimated compared to neutral facial expressions. Experiment 3 therefore, investigated the robustness of this finding. Experiment 2 found that participants were quicker to initiate the *pull* action instruction for all but two stimulus duration conditions in the long duration range. To more fully investigate the effects of action tendency (e.g., approach vs. avoidance) on time perception Experiment 3 included a time judgement for fearful facial expressions.

The findings from Experiment 2 showed that participants were quicker to act following angry facial expressions, which were also more frequently overestimated, providing evidence consistent with a functional explanation as to why emotive stimuli cause a temporal slowdown. Experiment 3 therefore, aimed to replicate this finding using a different temporal task. Whilst there are numerous reports of temporal overestimation for emotive relative to neutral stimuli a large number of such reports use the same temporal task; specifically the temporal bisection task is frequently used (e.g., Droit-Volet & Wearden, 2001; Gil, Niedenthal, & Droit-Volet,

2007; Gil, Rousset, & Droit-Volet, 2009; Grommet et al., 2011; Millot, Laurent, & Casini, 2016; Schirmer, Ng, Escoffier, & Penney, 2016; Tipples, 2008, 2010, 2011; Wearden & Ferrara, 1996; Wearden & Thomas, 1997). However, in a review of the different tasks used to investigate the perception of time it was found that only three tasks were sensitive to behavioural effects of emotion. Specifically, the bisection, production and verbal estimation paradigms were found to produce effects of emotion on time but the reproduction and generalisation tasks were not (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011b). As a result, Experiment 3 used the verbal estimation task in order to determine the robustness of the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. The verbal estimation task was chosen as the task is easy to administer, requires little instruction and has been found to produce reliable effects of experimental manipulations on one's perception of time. Moreover, the reproduction task, although sensitive to effects of emotion, is heavily influenced by participant motor responses because the participant must press a button to stop the interval being timed (Droit-Volet, 2010). Given that participants were also instructed to initiate an action prior to this temporal judgement, the verbal estimation task allowed for better pacing of the experiment.

Following from the review of different temporal tasks by Gil and Droit-Volet (2011), it is evident that temporal tasks rely on different psychological processes; for example, in a bisection task participants are not required to explicitly give temporal labels to different stimulus durations, one duration is merely judged as being shorter than or longer than another. However, in other tasks, such as the verbal estimation task, participants are required to convert their subjective experience of some duration into clock units (e.g., seconds). Further evidence of such discrepancies

across timing tasks comes from research by Ogden and colleagues who found that different executive functions are required for different temporal tasks (Ogden, Wearden, & Montgomery, 2014).

As discussed previously (page 33) attention plays an influential role in the perception of time as when participants are distracted or have an increased memory load, time estimates are generally found to be shortened (for a review, see Brown, 2008). Moreover, there is a wealth of evidence to suggest that timing behaviour is, to some degree, dependent on executive function. Evidence for this comes from studies in which bidirectional interference is found when participants perform timing and executive function tasks in single and dual-task conditions (Brown, 2006; Champagne & Fortin, 2008; Fortin, Champagne, & Poirier, 2007; Kladopoulos, Hemmes, & Brown, 2004; Ogden, Salominaite, Jones, Fisk, & Montgomery, 2011; Rattat, 2010).

One of the most cited models of executive function is that of Baddeley and Hitch's working memory model in which the central executive is said to drive three slave systems and co-ordinate higher cognitive processes (Baddeley, 1986; Baddeley & Hitch, 1974b). More recently, however, it has been argued that executive function should not be a unified concept but is rather a collection of separate mechanisms. Work conducted by Miyake and colleagues (2000) suggests there are three components of executive function; the ability to switch between thinking about two or more concepts simultaneously (shifting), updating and monitoring incoming information (updating) and inhibiting responses (inhibition). Moreover, Fisk and Sharp (2004) have more recently argued for the inclusion of a fourth component which is linked to one's ability to access stored long term memories termed access

to semantic memory. Importantly, research has shown that such executive functions are not recruited similarly across all cognitive tasks (Miyake et al., 2000). In terms of time perception tasks, as one may predict, Ogden and colleagues report that such executive functions are not recruited similarly across tasks commonly used in the literature. When describing the verbal estimation task, as used in Experiment 3, research has shown that access to semantic memory in particular is critical to performance (Ogden et al., 2014). This reliance on access to semantic memory in the verbal estimation task is likely due to the need to label subjective clock units (e.g., the stimulus lasted for 2 seconds) and also the need to access stored memory durations (i.e., participants must be able to remember how long 1 second actually is). When comparing such executive functions across timing tasks it is possible that such differences in terms of how participants perform such task explain why some tasks are found to be sensitive to behavioural effects whereas others are not (see, Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011).

Although there have been attempts to model participant behaviour for a number of temporal tasks, the classical timing tasks have proven more difficult than newer comparison style tasks. For the temporal bisection task it is generally thought that participants use the arithmetic mean of the two anchor durations, if the stimulus durations are spaced linearly, as a benchmark for their short or long duration judgement (Wearden, 2004). Evidence for this is largely based on the finding that the PSE is generally found to be around the arithmetic mean (Kopec & Brody, 2010; Wearden & Ferrara, 1995, 1996) but there are reports of the PSE being found closer to the geometric mean (Ortega & López, 2008). Regardless of the exact location of the PSE such simple models do not tell the full story as participants are

able to perform the bisection task without a short or long anchor duration being made explicit (Wearden & Bray, 2001). Without any reference to what a short and long duration is, it follows that participants cannot use the middle of such durations as some threshold for judging what is short and what is long. Instead of using the arithmetic mean of these anchor durations then Wearden and Bray (2001) propose that participants use the arithmetic mean of all stimuli durations that are presented and not that of the two anchor durations.

Surprisingly, relatively little is known about how participants perform the classical timing tasks such as verbal estimation (Wearden, 2014), although attempts to model the reproduction task have been made (Wearden, 2003). In the verbal estimation task it is clear that participants convert their subjective experience of time into clock units and that whilst this conversion is generally accurate the precise mechanism by which this occurs is not well understood (Wearden, 2003). Moreover, one must consider the effects of quantisation when using the verbal estimation task. Quantisation, as described by Wearden (2003), is considered as the tendency for participants to respond on verbal estimation tasks using values which predominately end in either a 0 or 5. The reason for this occurring is not well understood except for that participants seem to prefer such values. More pressing, however, is that it is not well understood how this quantisation behaviour affects performance on the verbal estimation task. One interesting theory suggests that the issue of quantisation causes data obtained from verbal estimation tasks to violate the assumption of scalar variance found in SET. One often reported finding is that classical timing tasks do not show this scalar type of variance (page 29) but perhaps it is participant preference for quantisation of verbal estimates which causes such violations; it could

be that the raw verbal estimates do conform to the scalar property but when quantised this property is no longer found (Wearden, 2003).

From the literature it is apparent that performing different temporal tasks require different psychological processes. So far, Experiments 1 and 2 have exclusively used the bisection task in a way to investigate the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. If, however, this functional explanation were true, one would expect the effect to hold across different temporal tasks; for there to be an advantage of overestimating a stimulus' duration it should be a robust effect.

Furthermore, Experiment 1 and 2 have used only two facial expressions, specifically angry and neutral. If temporal overestimation of threatening stimuli gives one more time to act, the same effect found in Experiment 2 using angry facial expressions should also hold for fearful facial expressions. The emotional experience of fear, like anger, has a negative valance, is highly arousing and causes temporal overestimations (Grommet et al., 2011; Hare, 1963; Tipples, 2011; Watts & Sharrock, 1984). Interestingly, however, fearful stimuli are proposed to elicit avoidance based action tendencies rather than approach (Frijda, 1986; Heuer et al., 2007; Rinck & Becker, 2007).

Consequently, the use of both a different temporal methodology alongside the inclusion of fearful facial expressions allows Experiment 3 to further investigate the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. Finally the inclusion of a fearful facial expression allows Experiment 3 to more fully investigate the effects of action tendency on time perception.

The primary aim of Experiment 3 was to investigate the robustness of the action facilitation effect of temporal overestimation found in Experiment 2. The temporal task used in Experiment 3 was changed in order to look at the generality of the effect found in Experiment 2. Here participants completed a verbal estimation task to test this generality as well as the task potentially being sensitive to the combined effects of both action condition and emotion as well as each effect separately.

The secondary aim of Experiment 3 investigated the effect of both angry and fearful facial expressions. The addition of the fearful expressions allowed Experiment 3 to investigate the effects of both approach and avoidance action tendencies on the perception of time. Fearful facial expressions should evoke avoidance based behaviour instead of approach motivation behaviours. The use of two facial expressions alongside the use of the joystick task allows for a more comprehensive investigation.

It was hypothesised that participants would overestimate the duration of both angry and fearful facial expressions relative to neutral expressions as well as when participants are instructed to prepare to initiate an action compared to when no action initiation is required. Furthermore, it was hypothesised that there would be a greater degree of temporal overestimation in the combined action and emotive facial expression condition than in either the action only or emotive facial expression only conditions. In addition, it was hypothesised that there would be an action facilitation advantage from temporally overestimating the duration of emotive stimuli relative to neutral stimuli; that is participants were predicted be quicker to initiate an action following the display of an emotive facial expression.

A final aim of Experiment 3 was to investigate the different action tendencies which are evoked from angry and fearful facial expressions; participants were expected to be quicker to initiate *pull* joystick responses when approach action tendencies are primed (angry facial expression) and quicker to initiate *push* action tendencies when avoidance action tendencies are primed (fearful facial expression).

4.2 Experiment 3

4.2.1 Method

Participants

Forty one undergraduate students ranging between 18 and 48 years of age (M=21.4, SD=5.7, 7 males) from the University of Hull took part in the Experiment and received partial course credit on completing the experiment. The experiment was approved by the ethics committee in the Department of Psychology at the University of Hull.

Apparatus and Materials

The same facial stimuli as used in Experiments 1 and 2 were used in Experiment 3. The fearful facial expression which was not used in the previous experiments was used creating the same computer software as the angry and neutral facial expressions. The fearful facial expression had also been used previously within the time perception literature (Tipples, 2011). The fearful facial expression is displayed in Figure 16. All stimuli measurements were the same as in Experiment 1.



Figure 16. The fearful facial expression used in Experiment 3.

Design and Procedure

Experiment 3 used a 3 x 3 x 5 design with facial expression (angry, fear, neutral), action condition (pull, push, no action) and duration (500ms, 900ms, 1300ms, 1700ms, 2100ms) as three within-subjects factors.

Participants completed a verbal estimation task. In an initial training phase participants were taught to distinguish between two anchor durations. In a later testing phase participants were presented with stimuli displayed for a duration between the anchor durations. This was achieved using a pink oval stimulus that was presented for either 500ms (shortest duration) or 2100ms (longest duration) in a random sequence for 12 trials. Participants were asked to type how long the pink oval was displayed for using a standard keyboard in milliseconds. Participants were told that the pink oval would be presented for either 500ms or 2100ms in the training phase.

After the initial training phase participants were told that on subsequent trials the pink oval would be replaced by a facial expression displaying either an angry, fearful or neutral expression which would either be displayed for a period of time in between the two durations learnt previously (900ms, 1300ms or 1700ms) or

one of the previously learnt durations (500ms or 2100ms). Prior to the facial expression being displayed, an action instruction of either push, pull or no action was displayed on the computer screen for one second. Participants were asked to carry out the action instruction using a joystick once a fixation cross appeared on screen after the facial expression. Following one participant's high number of incorrect joystick responses in Experiment 2 leading to exclusion from data analysis, participants received feedback regarding the action initiation; if the correct action was initiated a high-pitched sound was played through the computer speakers, on the contrary a low-pitch sound was played if the incorrect joystick movement was initiated. Following the initiation of the action instruction, participants were asked to make their temporal judgement by typing, in milliseconds, the length of time the facial expression was shown for. On this temporal judgement screen participants were reminded that the facial expression could have been displayed for any period of time between 500ms and 2100ms and that 1000ms was equal to 1 second. Participants were instructed to judge the duration of the facial expression as best they could.

There were 270 trials derived from the factorial combination of number of stimulus presentations (6) x duration (5) x expression (3) x action condition (3). A randomised trial order was generated for each participant. The E-Prime 2.0 software (Psychology Software Tools, Pittsburgh, PA) was used to control trial presentation and data collection.

4.2.2 Results and Discussion

Prior to data analysis participant verbal estimates were screened for outliers and incorrect action responses. Trials where an action was incorrect (i.e., participant

pushed the joystick when no action was required) were excluded from further analysis as were trials in which participants' verbal estimate was outside the 500ms to 2100ms anchor duration range. As a result, four participants' data was excluded from further analysis for having too many verbal estimates outside this range or too many incorrect joystick responses (> 50% in either case). The analysis on the remaining 37 participants' data was conducted in two stages. First, in accordance with previous research and as has often been used in classical timing tasks an index of time was created where the target duration was subtracted from the verbal estimate before being divided by the target duration (T corrected = [T estimated - T]target]/T target) (Brown, 1985; McConchie & Rutschmann, 1970; Treisman, 1963). This index is often used when using the verbal estimation task as it allows one to clearly identify temporal over or underestimations (Angrilli et al., 1997; Noulhiane et al., 2007). Second, participant reaction times, taken from the time the fixation cross was displayed to the time the action was initiated using the joystick, were also analysed.

Index of Timing

Figure 17 shows the mean *T* corrected scores for each facial expression and action condition as a function of stimulus duration. As is evident from Figure 17, participants underestimated each duration except for the very shortest duration (500ms). Moreover, visual inspection of the data suggests that the degree of underestimation is greater for the longer stimulus durations. One sample t-tests confirmed that each verbal estimate was significantly underestimated compared to the stimulus duration, except for in the 500ms condition where there was significant overestimation compared to the stimulus duration; 500ms, t(36) = 9.98, 900ms,

t(36) = 5.85, 1300ms, *t*(36) = -6.04, 1700ms, *t*(36) = -7.81 and 2100ms, *t*(36) = -

11.77 all significant at the p < .001 level.



Figure 17. Mean T corrected score for each stimulus duration as a function of experimental condition. 1; no action angry, 2; no action fear, 3; no action neutral, 4; pull angry, 5; pull fear, 6; pull neutral, 7; push angry, 8; push fear, 9; push neutral condition. Error bars show SE.

The *T* corrected scores were analysed using a 3 x 3 x 5 repeated measures ANOVA. The effect of duration violated the assumption of sphericity and so Greenhouse-Geisser corrected values are reported. The ANOVA on *T* corrected scores revealed main effects of action condition, *F* (2, 72) = 3.91, *p* = .024, η_p^2 = .10, expression, *F* (2, 72) = 3.28, *p* = .043, η_p^2 = .08 as well as duration, *F* (1.682, 60.546) = 99.37, *p* <.001, η_p^2 = .73, no interactions were found to be significant (largest *F* = 1.49 and smallest *p* = .160).

Post hoc tests (with Bonferroni correction) were conducted following the significant effects of action condition, expression and duration; for the effect of action condition the post hoc tests revealed less frequent underestimations when participants were instructed to push (M = -.11, SD = .12) compared to the no action

(M = -.13, SD = .10) condition (p = .016), but not when instructed to pull (M = -.12, SD = .12) compared to the no action condition (p = .237). Post-hoc tests on the main effect of expression revealed fearful facial expressions (M = -.12, SD = .11) were less frequently underestimated than neutral facial expressions (M = -.14, SD = .11, p = .034) but angry facial expressions were not underestimated less frequently (M = -.11, SD = .12, p = 0.188) than neutral expressions. For the main effect of duration, post hoc tests revealed a significant difference between every possible duration combination except for the 900ms and 1300ms conditions and the 1700ms and 2100ms conditions; 500ms condition (M = .17, SD = .10), 900ms condition (M = -.11, SD = .11), 1300ms condition (M = -.18, SD = .18), 1700ms condition (M = -.23, SD = .18) and 2100ms condition (M = -.26, SD = .13).

Reaction Times

Prior to the analysis reported an initial 3 x 3 x 5 repeated measures ANOVA was conducted in order to test for facilitated emotion congruent action effects. However, this analysis revealed significant differences between the action conditions, F(1, 36) = 19.71, p < .001 $\eta_p^2 = .35$ with participants quicker to initiate the pull action (M = 626ms) rather than the push action (M = 662ms) irrespective of the facial expression displayed. Consequently, in order to test the idea that temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act, reaction times were averaged across the two threatening facial expression (anger and fear) in order to create a threatening vs. neutral facial expression comparison. Mean reaction times are plotted in Figure 18. Reaction times were trimmed as per Experiments 1 and 2. The reaction times were analysed using a 2 x 3 x 5 repeated measures ANOVA.



Figure 18. Mean RT for each experimental condition as a function of stimulus duration. Error bars show SE.

The main effect of duration violated the assumption of sphericity and so the Greenhouse-Geisser corrected figures are reported. The ANOVA revealed a main effect of action, F(1, 36) = 18.13, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .36$ showing that participants were quicker to initiate the pull action instruction (M = 660ms, SD = 147.24) compared to the push action instruction (M = 695ms, SD = 147.37). In addition, there was a significant main effect of expression, F(1, 36) = 4.50, p = .028, $\eta_p^2 = .41$ whereby reaction times were facilitated by threatening (M = 674ms, SD = 148.17) relative to neutral facial expressions (M = 682ms, SD = 142.80). Finally, there was a significant main effect of duration F(2.875, 103.487) = 36.34, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .50$ which showed reaction times became quicker as stimulus duration increased. No interactions were found to be significant (lowest p value = .29).

4.3 General Discussion

The primary aim of Experiment 3 was to investigate the robustness of the finding that temporal overestimation due to threat prepares an individual to act. In

addition, Experiment 3 investigated the effects of both angry facial expressions and fearful facial expressions as a way to further investigate the different action tendencies each emotional expression prime.

The results from Experiment 3 further corroborate the findings from Experiment 2; participant reaction times to initiate action instructions were facilitated following the presentation of an emotive stimulus which were more readily temporally overestimated than neutral facial expressions. In addition, similar to Experiment 2, participants were quicker to initiate the *pull* action instruction quicker than the *push* action instruction, despite the inclusion of the fearful facial expression in Experiment 3. Finally, Experiment 3 did not yield a significant interaction between facial expression and action condition again failing to provide evidence of an enhanced temporal overestimation effect. Together, these findings again provide limited support to the notion that temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares an individual to act. Furthermore, Experiment 3 provides evidence to suggest that temporal overestimation due to threat specifically primes an individual to approach a threatening stimulus.

Experiment 3 investigated whether action facilitation following a threatening stimulus would continue to be found when a different temporal task was used than the bisection task as used in Experiments 1 and 2. The results from Experiment 3 showed that such action facilitation following a temporally overestimated threatening facial expression is a consistent and robust effect; participants were quicker to initiate an action instruction when they had previously seen a threatening facial expression. Coupled with the finding that participants more frequently overestimated the duration of both the angry and fearful facial expression,

Experiment 3 provides further support for the notion that temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares an individual to act. The finding that the temporal overestimation gives one time to prepare to act has a clear evolutionary advantage and demonstrates that the internal clock mechanism is a highly adaptive survival mechanism which is capable of producing potentially lifesaving temporal distortions as has been previously suggested. In this view it is unsurprising therefore, that people overestimate the duration of potentially life-threatening events such as crimes (Loftus, Schooler, Boone, & Kline, 1987; Yarmey & Matthys, 1990). In circumstances such as these the difference between survival and non-survival could be a matter of a milliseconds, thus initiating action quicker during highly threatening events could be key. The results from Experiment 2 and 3 provide evidence for the hypothesis that in times of immediate threat, the internal clock is able to slow down the passage of time to such a degree that one sees facilitated action initiation following the display of a threatening stimulus. What is currently unknown, and cannot be answered by Experiment 2 and 3, is how the internal clock and motor systems interact in order to produce this adaptive function which shall be returned to in Experiment 6.

One interesting finding from Experiment 3 was the finding that participants, on average, underestimated the duration of each stimulus compared to the actual duration each stimulus was displayed for. As shown by the *T corrected* index participants underestimated each of the 5 stimulus durations except for the shortest, 500ms duration condition. Such effects, known as Vierordt's Law, are commonly reported when using the classical timing tasks (for a review, see Lejeune & Wearden, 2009). Initially this effect was reported by Vierordt (Vierordt, 1868 as

cited in Lejeune & Wearden, 2009) with such an effect proving remarkably consistent over the course of his numerous experiments. Quite simply Vierordt's Law states that short time durations are overestimated whilst long durations are underestimated with some point in between being judged accurately, known as the indifference point (Lejeune & Wearden, 2009). Despite the fact that such a law is almost always found to hold true for timing data (however, see Woodrow, 1930; 1933) attempts to explain why such an effect occurs have been rather limited. One explanation of this effect is related to the idea of "memory-mixing" which suggests that memories of time durations are associated with a single memory distribution (Gu & Meck, 2011). Here it is suggested that the storing of temporal durations as a single distribution is sufficient to produce effects consistent with Vierordt's Law. Alternatively, and to simplify somewhat, Wearden (2003, 2004) proposes that in reproduction tasks participants respond at some point before the critical time but their motor response delays the actual stopping of the to-be-timed duration so that in actuality the response occurs close enough to the duration being timed. For example, if a participant is asked to time a 200ms duration and they initiate an action when 60% of this timed duration has elapsed and their motor response takes 300ms to initiate a button press, the total to be timed duration will be 320ms (the duration is overestimated). On the contrary for longer stimulus durations, say 800ms, the duration will be timed as 780ms and so underestimated. Although this model rather elegantly models Vierordt's Law for temporal reproduction tasks by including participant's motor response, it does not explain why such a law holds for verbal estimation tasks when no such motor response is required. As a result it
remains unexplained why or how participants overestimated the shortest duration in Experiment 3 but underestimated each other stimulus duration.

A further finding from Experiment 3, which was also found in Experiment 2, was that participants were faster to initiate the *pull* action instruction for every stimulus duration rather than the *push* action instruction. Although this finding in Experiment 2 could perhaps have been accounted for by the exclusive use of angry facial expressions, which prime approach based behaviours, this finding in Experiment 3 is surprising given the use of both angry and fearful facial expressions. Although anger is considered to evoke approach motivated actions, fearful stimuli prime avoidance motivated actions (Cain & LeDoux, 2013; Klein, Becker, & Rinck, 2010, however see Marsh, Ambady, & Kleck, 2005). It is commonly reported that actions are generally facilitated when in congruence with the action motivation evoked by the stimulus (Chen & Bargh, 1999); pull actions are generally found to be quicker when a positive or appetite stimulus (angry facial expression) is displayed whereas quicker *push* actions are found when an aversive stimulus is displayed (fearful facial expression). The finding in Experiment 3 that participants were consistently quicker to initiate the *pull* action instruction is therefore unusual given the inclusion of both angry and fearful facial expressions.

One potential explanation for this finding is that the mapping of approach and avoidance motivated actions onto joysticks or computer levers is subjective. For the purposes of Experiment 2 and 3 *pulling* the joystick was considered to be an approach based action as the participant is moving an object closer to their body, on the contrary *pushing* the joystick was considered an avoidance action as the participant was increasing the distance between the joystick and their body.

However, it is possible for these two mappings to be reversed; *pulling* the joystick could be considered as participants withdrawing their hand from the stimulus on the computer and *pushing* the joystick could be thought as moving one's hand closer to the on-screen stimulus. The subjectivity of such joystick tasks has been previously discussed (van Dantzig et al., 2008). As a result, it is possible that different participants may have considered these two joystick actions differently; indeed counterbalancing the joystick actions would not have resolved the issue given that the two action instructions can be mapped easily onto the opposing joystick movement. A further possible explanation is that, as eluded to in Experiment 2, participants may have simply found the *pull* action easier to initiate given the experimental setup. Although steps were taken to prevent one action from being easier to initiate than the other it is impossible to rule out such an effect. If one wished to further investigate the effects of different action tendencies and time perception it would be beneficial to use different tasks in which approach and avoidance actions are more explicitly defined. The manikin task as used by de Houwer, Crombez, Baeyens, and Hermans (2001) is one such task which could be used. Here, when an approach action is initiated the stimulus grows in size (mimicking the idea of approaching the stimulus) and decreases in size when initiating an avoidance action (mimicking the increase in distance between observer and stimulus).

Finally it is known that different temporal tasks place differing demands both on one's executive function and on the internal clock mechanism. The rationale for using a different temporal task in Experiment 3 was primarily to investigate the robustness of the finding that temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one

for action. In keeping with the results from Experiment 2, main effects of both emotion and action readiness were found in Experiment 3. Such findings add to the growing literature concerning time distortion; specifically adding evidence to new lines of enquiry showing that action readiness in particular can cause temporal overestimations (Hagura et al., 2012). Moreover, and in keeping with functional explanations of temporal overestimation due to threat, participant reaction times were facilitated by the threatening stimuli. As in Experiment 2 this finding again provides evidence that one is able to initiate an action quicker following the overestimation of a stimuli duration. More specifically it appears that temporal overestimation may prepare one to initiate an approach based action. However, once more Experiment 3 fails to find any enhanced temporal overestimation effect as was hypothesised. It is possible that the failure to find such an interaction effect was caused by the experimental manipulations used so far in this thesis. As shown in Experiment 2 manipulations of action readiness are seen to affect the speed of the pacemaker mechanism found in internal clock models of time perception, as do emotive stimuli (Cheng, Tipples, Narayanan, & Meck, 2016; Droit-Volet, Brunot, & Niedenthal, 2004; Droit-Volet & Wearden, 2002; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2012; Penton-Voak, Edwards, Percival, & Wearden, 1996, but see, Lake, LaBar, & Meck, 2016). Consequently the failure to find an enhanced effect may be due to the pacemaker reaching some maximal output; in other words it is possible that the lack of an increased overestimation effect is due to ceiling effects of the pacemaker. One possible solution to this issue is offered by the works of Klapproth & Müller (2008) and Klapproth & Wearden (2011) who used a method to induce temporal overestimation without affecting the pacemaker – accumulator pathway.

Klapproth and Müller (2008) and later Klapproth and Wearden (2011) found that when placed under time pressure participants overestimated the duration of a neutral stimulus more frequently compared to participants who were not placed under time pressure. Crucially, however, such time pressured decision making was found to influence the decision rule participants used when deciding whether a stimulus was displayed for a long or short duration as in a temporal bisection task. This novel way of inducing action readiness which is not found to affect the speed of the pacemaker shall be returned to in Experiment 4.

In summary, Experiment 3 used a verbal estimation task to determine the robustness of the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. Findings were consistent with Experiment 2 and showed that participants were quicker to initiate an action following the presentation of a threatening facial expression which were also more frequently temporally overestimated relative to neutral facial expressions. This finding further suggests that temporal overestimation due to threat prepares an individual to act which has clear evolutionary, adaptive implications. Furthermore, participants were found to initiate the *pull* action instruction quicker than the *push* action instruction irrespective of the facial expression displayed. Finally, Experiment 3 failed to show an enhanced temporal overestimation effect. The failure to find this effect could be due to methodological limitations and consequently future experiments in this thesis used novel ways of inducing action readiness which do not affect the pacemaker mechanism.

5. Searching for an Enhanced Temporal Overestimation Effect

5.1 Introduction

The findings from Experiments 1, 2, and 3 showed that participants overestimated the duration of emotive, relative to neutral, stimuli. Furthermore, Experiment 2 showed that when one is in a state of action readiness stimuli are also temporally overestimated. Moreover, Experiments 2 and 3 provided evidence for a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat; participants were found to both overestimate emotive stimuli more frequently than neutral stimuli as well as initiate an action instruction quicker following emotive stimuli. However, neither experiment found evidence of an enhanced or super temporal overestimation effect. One possible reason for failing to find an enhanced temporal overestimation effect - that is an increased effect of action readiness when an emotive stimulus is displayed - is that so far each experiment of this thesis attempted to increase the speed of the pacemaker mechanism in internal clock models. Internal clock models such as SET (Gibbon et al., 1984) generally include a pacemaker – accumulator pathway whereby the more pulses sent by the pacemaker that reach the accumulator the more time has been said to have passed. However, more neurologically plausible models of time perception, such as SBF suggest that neuronal firing rates serve this pacemaker function (Buhusi & Meck, 2005; Cheng, Tipples, Narayanan, & Meck, 2016; Matell & Meck, 2004; Matell & Meck, 2000). Consequently such models would predict that the abstract pacemaker mechanism has some upper limit or maximal rate of pulse output. As a result the failure of each

experiment reported so far to find an enhanced temporal overestimation effect may be the result of pacemaker ceiling like effects; effects of action readiness speed the pacemaker resulting in temporal overestimations which prevent further pacemaker speeding when emotive stimuli are displayed. In order to determine whether the failure to find an enhanced temporal overestimation effect is due to a ceiling effect Experiment 4 used an experimental manipulation of action readiness which has been hypothesised to affect a different internal clock component.

Initially investigated by Klapproth and Muller (2008) and then later by Klapproth and Wearden (2011) participants were found to overestimate the duration of a neutral stimulus more frequently when instructed to respond as quickly as possible compared to participants who were instructed to respond as accurately as possible. Crucially for the purpose of this thesis, however, such an experimental manipulation was found to affect the decision rule participants used when classifying whether a stimulus' duration was the same or different to a target duration in a temporal generalisation task. Internal clock models of time perception suggest that one's ability to determine stimulus duration relies on three separate stages of information processing; initially in a clock stage pulses of information are sent to an accumulator from a pacemaker, then in a memory stage the internal clock is able to retrieve previously stored temporal durations which are considered task critical. Finally in the decision stage the duration held in the accumulator is compared to the duration in the memory store allowing one to determine whether two durations are the same, per the temporal generalisation task, or whether a duration is closer to a short or long duration as in the temporal bisection task.

Research concerning the effects of time pressure on time perception suggest it is this final decision stage which is affected by inducing time pressure.

When one is tasked with comparing the durations of two stimuli (e.g., in a temporal bisection task) it is clear that participants must use some decision threshold in order to classify the stimulus duration as being closer to the short or long anchor duration. Research which has modelled participant performance on the temporal tasks have generally employed a decision rule as described by Gibbon and Church (1981) or as later modified by Wearden (1991), however, the decision rule used by participants is clearly governed by the temporal task used. In terms of the bisection task the decision rule, as modelled by Kopec and Brody (2010), states that participants follow a two-step rule whereby participants initially determine whether or not the presented stimulus duration was the same as either the short or long anchor durations. If the presented duration was one of the anchor durations then the participant responds accordingly, if the presented duration is thought to match both the short and long anchor duration the participant guesses with an equal probability of responding short or long. Stage two of the decision rule occurs when the presented stimulus is judged to have been a different duration to either of the two anchor durations. Specifically Kopec and Brody state that one would respond short when |ts - s| * b < |tl - s|, where ts and tl are the short and long anchor durations respectively, s is the stimulus duration and b a bias factor. The bias factor is assumed to start at 1 and depending on participant's previous responses will either increase following a large number of short responses or decrease following a large number of long responses.

When performing the temporal generalisation task under time pressure Klapproth and Wearden (2011) found evidence to suggest that the decision rule is altered due to long durations becoming truncated in one's memory store; it follows that if the representation of the long anchor is under-represented in the memory store (i.e., 1600ms is actually stored as being 1450ms) then participant performance will be affected when stimuli are presented for long durations. Evidence for this truncation of the long stimulus duration comes from experiments in which participants respond different (as in the temporal generalisation task) before the stimuli displayed for longer durations have been terminated on screen (Klapproth & Wearden, 2011).

In addition it is apparent that placing participants under time pressure encourages speeded response times relative to participants who are instead instructed to focus on the accuracy of their decisions. In terms of Experiment 4 this heightened time pressure is analogue to being in a state of action readiness; participants who perform a task under time pressure would be expected to be quicker to respond than participants who prioritise accuracy. As a result participants in Experiment 4, as per previous research, were randomly assigned to either a speeded response group or to an accuracy group.

Inducing time pressure in participants has often been considered one part of a wide ranging psychological debate concerning the so called "speed-accuracy tradeoff". Often discussed in terms of decision making the trade-off refers to the notion that as the speed of decision making increases the relative accuracy of such decision decreases and vice-versa (Barack & Gold, 2016; Bogacz, Wagenmakers, Forstmann, & Nieuwenhuis, 2010; Forstmann et al., 2008; Garrett, 1922; Salthouse, 1979;

Wickelgren, 1977; Woodworth, 1899). Of specific interest to the current thesis is that recent neurological studies investigating the neural underpinnings of such a trade-off have found that the pre-SMA and basal ganglia in particular appear to be increasingly activated when participants are instructed to respond as quickly as possible (Forstmann et al., 2008). As discussed previously, when participants complete timing tasks activity in the pre-SMA and basal ganglia is also found to increase (Ferrandez et al., 2003; Harrington, Haaland, & Hermanowitz, 1998; Tipples, Brattan, & Johnston, 2014; van Rijn et al., 2014). Furthermore, the striatum is heavily implicated in a neurologically plausible internal clock model (Buhusi & Meck, 2005; Matell & Meck, 2004; Matell & Meck, 2000). Taken together, these separate strands of psychological inquiry suggest that timing behaviours and speeded responses activate the same neurological substrates and consequently could be sufficient to induce a relative super overestimation of time.

In short, the use of time pressure was well suited to investigating the possibility of finding combined effects of action readiness and emotion on time estimates. Previous research suggests that time pressure does not act on the speed of the pacemaker but rather alters the decision rule participants use to make their temporal decision. As such, one limitation to the previous experiments reported so far was circumvented in Experiment 4; in each of the previous experiments it was possible that the failure to find an increased temporal overestimation effect was due, in part, to the pacemaker operating at some maximum output rate when one sees an emotive facial expression or prepares to act. Consequently, Experiment 4 was better suited to finding combined effects of both emotion and action preparation given that the experimental manipulations should affect different

components of the SET model. Specifically the use of emotive stimuli was expected to speed the rate of the pacemaker and participants in the speed condition should have a greater bias (or rather a lower decision threshold) for responding long.

Experiments 2 and 3 found that whilst participants were quicker to initiate an action following the temporal overestimation of threatening stimuli there was no increased effect of action readiness on time estimates when a threatening facial expression was displayed. Although the findings from Experiments 2 and 3 provided some evidence for a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat, one would predict to find an increased temporal overestimation effect of action readiness if temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act. As Experiments 2 and 3 provided consistent evidence for facilitated reaction times following temporal overestimation due to threat, the aim of Experiment 4 was to try and induce this super temporal overestimation effect in participants.

Experiment 4 therefore, unlike Experiments 1, 2 and 3, did not require any overt action from participants and as such could not answer whether temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act through reaction time analysis. Rather Experiment 4 focussed on finding evidence for the functional account of time overestimation from the presence or absence of an interaction between effects of action readiness and effects of emotion on time estimates; one would expect greater amounts temporal overestimation when one is both ready to act and sees an emotive stimulus. To date there has yet to be an empirical investigation into the idea that one's perception of time can be distorted to a greater degree than effects of singular experimental manipulations. Although Experiments 1, 2 and 3 also tested for such an enhanced effect on time estimates, due to the experimental

manipulations of each, Experiment 4 was thought better suited to detecting such enhanced effects.

Based on previous research it was hypothesised that participants would overestimate the duration of stimuli more frequently in the speeded response condition as well as when viewing a threatening facial expression. Crucially, however, the combined effects of these manipulations would, according to the functional explanation of time overestimation, lead to greater amounts of temporal overestimation than in each other experimental condition. Finally, in order to test that participants in the speeded decision making condition had higher levels of action readiness, participant decision making was predicted to be quicker compared to participants in an accuracy condition.

5.2 Experiment 4

5.2.1 Method

Participants

Seventy two undergraduate students ranging between 18 and 56 years of age (M = 22.5, SD = 8.0, 16 males) from the University of Hull took part in the experiment and received partial course credit on completing the experiment. The experiment was approved by the ethics committee from the Department of Psychology at the University of Hull.

Apparatus and Materials

The same facial stimuli displaying either a neutral, angry or fearful expression, as used in Experiment 3 were used. All stimuli measurements were as Experiment 1.

Design and Procedure

Experiment 4 used a 2 x 3 x 7 design with condition (speed, accuracy) a between subjects factor and facial expression (angry, fear neutral) and duration (400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms and 1600ms) as the three withinsubjects factors.

Participants completed a modified version of the temporal bisection task. In an initial training phase participants were taught to distinguish between a long (1600ms) and short (400ms) anchor duration. The training phase consisted of a pink oval being presented in a fixed sequence of short, long, short, long etc for a total of eight trials. A further 8 trials in which the pink oval was randomly presented for the short or long duration was then completed by participants.

After the training phase participants were told that on subsequent trials the pink oval would be replaced by a facial expression displaying either and angry, fearful or neutral expression which would either be displayed for a period of time in between the two durations learnt previously (600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms and 1400ms) or one of the previously learnt anchor durations (400ms or 1600ms). Participants were instructed to decide whether the facial stimulus was presented for a period of time closer to that of the short or long anchor duration. An example trial sequence is given in Figure 19. As per the instructions of Experiment 2 participants responded by pressing z to indicate short and m to indicate long.

In addition, after the training phase participants received instructions depending on whether they were randomly allocated to the speed or accuracy condition. The instructions for each condition closely matched the instructions given to participants in a previous study which induced time pressure on participants

(Klapproth & Müller, 2008; Klapproth & Wearden, 2011). Crucially participants in the speed condition were instructed to focus on making their decision regarding the stimulus duration as quickly as possible whereas participants in the accuracy condition were instructed to make their decisions as accurately as possible. One important difference between the present Experiment and that of Klapproth and Muller (2008) is that participants had to respond when the facial stimulus disappeared.



Figure 19. An example trial sequence from Experiment 4. Participants are given instructions relating to the speed or accuracy condition prior to the first trial.

There were 168 trials derived from the factorial combination of the number of stimulus presentations (8) x duration (7) x expression (3). A randomised trial order was generated for each participant. E-Prime 2.0 (Psychology Software Tools, Pittsburgh, PA) was used to electronically control trial presentation and data collection. Participants were randomly allocated to either the speed or accuracy condition by E-Prime.

5.2.2 Results and Discussion

A total of three participants were excluded from data analysis due to poor timing consistency across the experiment ($R^2 < .7$ in one or more experimental conditions). The remaining sixty nine participants' data were used in the data analysis. Following from previous experiments of this thesis the proportion of long responses, PSEs and WRs were used for statistical analysis. In addition response times were analysed in order to check that the experimental manipulation of a speeded decision task modulated participant's action readiness as evident through faster response times.

Response Times

Unlike the previous experiment reported so far in this thesis participants in Experiment 4 were not tasked with making an overt response (such as pushing or pulling a joystick lever). Rather in Experiment 4 participant response times was the time taken to respond in the 2AFC task and consequently the term response and not reaction time is used. As evident in Figure 20, it is apparent that participants in the speed experimental condition responded quicker during each stimulus duration relative to the participants in the accuracy condition. Moreover, it appeared that participants made their responses quicker following the presentation of an emotionally salient facial expression, particularly for participants in the accuracy condition.

In order to test that participants in the speeded response condition were in a heightened state of action readiness a 2 (condition; [speed, accuracy]) x 3 (emotion; [angry, fearful, neutral]) x 7 (duration; [400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms, 1600ms]) mixed ANOVA was conducted with condition as a between

subjects variable. As predicted the ANOVA confirmed that participants in the speed condition responded faster than those in the accuracy condition, *F* (1, 67) = 319.21, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .83$, (*M* = 347ms and 714ms respectively). In addition the ANOVA revealed main effects of emotion *F* (2, 134) = 15.61, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .19$, with participants quicker to respond to angry (*M* = 520ms) and fearful (*M* = 524ms) facial expressions compared to neutral (547ms; p < .001 in both cases). The main effect of duration violated the assumption of sphericity. It was, however, still found to be significant, *F* (3.396, 277.505) = 47.65, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .42$. There were also interactions between duration and condition *F* (6, 402) = 23.00, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .26$ as well as between emotion and condition *F* (2, 134) = 3.58, p = .031, $\eta_p^2 = .05$. The interaction between emotion and duration did not reach significance (p = .111).



Figure 20. Mean response time for each experimental condition as a funciton of stimulus duration for each experimental condition separately.

In order to determine whether the effects of emotion were driven by response times in either the speed or accuracy condition two, two-way within subject factors ANOVA were carried out for the speed and accuracy conditions separately. This analysis revealed main effects of emotion for both the accuracy, *F* (2, 68) = 9.92, p < .001, η_p^2 = .23, and speed conditions, *F* (2, 66) = 9.14, p < .001, η_p^2 = 22.

Proportion of long responses

The proportion of long responses was calculated in the same way as in Experiments 1 and 2 and are shown for each experimental condition in Figure 21. The mean *p*(long) were analysed using a 2 (condition; [speed, accuracy]) x 3 (emotion; [angry, fearful, neutral]) x 7 (duration; [400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms, 1600ms]) mixed subject ANOVA with condition as a between subjects variable. The assumption of sphericity was violated for the main effect of duration as well as the interaction between duration and emotion, consequently Greenhouse Gessier corrected values are reported. As shown in Figure 21 the psychometric function was shifted to the left for the angry and fear facial expressions in both experimental conditions, but particularly in the case for the speed condition.

The mixed ANOVA revealed main effects of emotion, *F* (2, 134) = 7.11, p = .001, η_p^2 = .10, duration, *F* (3.444, 230.745) = 1184.18, p < .001, η_p^2 = .95, as well as condition, *F* (1, 67) = 20.54, p < .001, η_p^2 = .24. The main effect of emotion showed that participants made more long responses to the angry (*M* = .55) and fearful (*M* = .54) facial expressions than the neutral facial (*M* = .52) expressions (p = .002 and .028 respectively). The main effect of duration showed significant differences between each level of duration at the p < .001 level. The main effect of condition showed that participants in the speed condition (*M* = .57) made more long responses than participants in the accuracy condition (*M* = .50) as predicted.

There were also significant interactions between duration and condition, *F* (6, 402) = 9.37, p < .001 η_p^2 = .12, and between duration and emotion, *F* (8.376, 561.201) = 2.13, p = .029, η_p^2 = .03. The interaction between emotion and condition failed to reach statistical significance (p = .648). Following the non-significant interaction between emotion and condition as hypothesised no further analysis was conducted on the mean *p*(long).



Figure 21. Mean p(long) for each facial condition and experimental condition separately as a function of stimulus duration.

Point of subjective equality

The PSEs were calculated in the same way per Experiments 1 and 2 of this thesis and were analysed using a 2 (condition; [speed, accuracy]) x 3 (emotion; [angry, fearful, neutral]) mixed ANOVA with condition entered as a between subjects variable. As is apparent from visual inspection of Figure 22 the mean PSEs were lower in the speed condition as well as lower for the angry and fear facial expressions in each condition. Reflecting the analysis conducted on the mean p(long)the mixed ANOVA revealed a main effect of emotion, F (2, 134) = 3.26, p = .041, η_p^2 = .05 as well as a main effect of condition, F(1, 67) = 18.88, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .22$. Posthoc tests with Bonferroni correction indicated no statistically significant differences between any combination of levels of emotion, however, there was a trend for participants to overestimate angry facial expressions more frequently than neutral expressions (p = .058). The main effect of condition showed participants were more frequently overestimating the duration of stimuli in the speed (M = 913) compared to the accuracy (M = 1020) condition (p < .001). Similar to the mean p(long) analysis the interaction between emotion and condition failed to reach statistical significance (p = .943).



Figure 22. Mean PSE for each facial expression shown as a function of experimental condition.

Weber Ratios

The WRs are shown in Table 5 with higher WR in the speed condition relative to the accuracy condition. The WR analysis followed the same pattern as previous Experiments reported in this thesis; there was no statistically significant effect of emotion or interaction between emotion and condition (p = .193 and .103 respectively). However, there was a main effect of condition, *F* (1, 67) = 30.13, p < .001, η_p^2 = .31 indicating participants showed greater timing sensitivity in the accuracy (*M* = .17) compared to speed (*M* = .23) condition (p < .001).

Table 5. Mean	WR for e	ach experim	ental condition.
		,	

Experimental Condition						
	Speed		Accuracy			
Expression	Mean	SD	Mean	SD		
Angry	.22	.06	.17	.03		
Fear	.22	.07	.17	.03		
Neutral	.25	.10	.17	.03		

5.3 General Discussion

Experiment 4 tested the notion that one's perception of time is susceptible to distortion to a greater extent than that which has been previously been found in the literature. Consequently in Experiment 4 participants were asked to judge the duration of emotive and neutral stimuli either as guickly as possible or as accurately as possible in order to investigate the joint effects of action readiness and emotionally salient stimuli on one's perception of time. It was hypothesised that participants would temporally overestimate the duration of stimuli when in a state of action readiness as well as overestimate the duration of emotive stimuli. Crucially, however, it was expected that participants would overestimate the duration of emotive stimuli more frequently when also in a state of action readiness providing evidence for a super temporal overestimation effect. However, despite the findings from Experiment 4 providing more evidence for the first two hypotheses; more frequent temporal overestimations for emotive stimuli as well as when in a state of action readiness, there was no evidence for a super temporal overestimation effect. In addition the results from Experiment 4 also showed that participants were quicker

to make the 2AFC decision following the presentation of emotive facial expressions compared to neutral facial expressions. Moreover, this finding was found in both experimental conditions; even when participants were instructed to be as accurate as possible when making their short or long decision, such decisions were made quicker on trials in which the stimulus presented was emotionally salient. Although Experiment 4 did not involve the initiation of any voluntary action per se such a finding does provide support for the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat.

As has been discussed previously it has been demonstrated that temporal overestimation has been shown to be linked to the speeding up of other psychological process, such as reaction time. Jones and colleagues (2011) found that when the internal clock was assumed to have been sped up reaction times were also found to be quickened suggesting that a link between temporal overestimation and facilitated reaction times. Furthermore, in experiments 2, 3, and 4 of Jones et., al. it was also found that temporal overestimation was found to increase other psychological processes such as mental arithmetic and memory ability. Interestingly the results from Experiment 4 of this thesis showed a similar pattern; following the presentation of an emotive facial expression participants made the 2AFC decision faster than when a neutral facial expression was displayed. Taken together, the results from Jones *et., al.* and the present experiment show that there are numerous psychological processes which appear to be quickened or facilitated following temporal overestimation. Indeed such evidence would support the claim that the internal clock mechanism is a highly adaptive system which is also to distort one's perception of time in order to aid survivability (Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009); by

facilitating a multitude of psychological processes including reaction time, decision making speed, memory capacity and higher level cognitive functions such as arithmetic, it is evident that the internal clock is potentially life-saving when one is faced with a threat. However, what is currently not known is whether such psychological benefits are due to temporal overestimations per se, or rather are caused by some general increase in cognitive ability which also causes the temporal overestimation. Nevertheless, despite finding further evidence for a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat Experiment 4 once more failed to find any evidence of an enhanced temporal overestimation effect.

The findings from Experiment 4 supported those of Experiment 2 of this thesis; whilst participants were found to overestimate the duration of emotive stimuli as well as the duration of stimuli whilst in a state of action readiness, such temporal distortions were not found to combine and produce a more pronounced overestimation effect. Importantly, the results from Experiment 4 showed that the failure of Experiment 2 to find such an enhanced effect was not caused by only using an experimental manipulation which affects the pacemaker – accumulator pathway. Rather Experiment 4 demonstrated that even when an experimental manipulation known to influence a later component of internal clock models, such as the decision rule in SET, there remains no evidence of a super temporal overestimation effect. In terms of Experiment 4 this super temporal overestimation effect would have been evident through a significant interaction between emotion and experimental condition, specifically one would have expected participants in the speed condition to exhibit more temporal overestimations for emotive stimuli relative to the accuracy condition. Similar to the previous experiments of this thesis such an effect

was not found; participants in the speed condition did not show any greater frequency of overestimations for emotive stimuli compared to the participants in the accuracy condition.

However, Experiment 4 provided further evidence that being in a state of action readiness does lead to stimuli being more frequently temporally overestimated relative to not being in a state of action readiness. Despite previous experiments showing such a finding in a number of experimental settings (Hagura et al., 2012) as well as evidence suggesting the temporal overestimation effect of emotive stimuli may well be more closely reconciled with effects of action readiness (Angrilli et al., 1997; Gable & Poole, 2012) Experiment 1 of this thesis failed to support such findings. However, by using an experimental methodology in which no overt action was required to be performed by participants Experiment 4 found clear evidence for such an effect; participants in the speed condition more frequently overestimated the duration of stimuli compared to participants in the accuracy condition. As indexed by quicker participant response times in the speed condition it is clear that such participants were in fact in a heightened state of action readiness compared to those in the accuracy condition and as such Experiment 4, along with Experiments 2 and 3 of this thesis, supports previous work linking action readiness to temporal overestimations. As to the reason why such an effect is not found in Experiment 1 it is possible that participants failed to prepare the action when instructed to although this will discussed in more detail in the general discussion.

Furthermore, Experiment 4 is the first experiment reported in this thesis which found significant differences between WRs. The WR is often considered to be an index of timing sensitivity or rather as a measure of how much a duration must

change for participant's to reliably determine that one duration is different from another (Droit-Volet & Wearden, 2002; Kopec & Brody, 2010). Unsurprisingly the results from Experiment 4 showed that participants in the accuracy condition had significantly smaller WR than those in the speed condition. Simply stated this finding shows that participants in the accuracy condition were more sensitive to changes in stimulus duration than those in the speed condition; specifically participants in the accuracy condition were better able to detect smaller changes in the duration of a stimulus. This result, coupled with the finding that participants in the speed condition displayed quicker response times, highlights the so called speed accuracy trade-off whereby those participants who are relatively more accurate are slower to respond whereas those participants who are relatively quicker to respond are less accurate in their decisions. Interestingly this speed accuracy trade-off has been linked to activity in the striatum as well as pre-SMA areas of the brain (Forstmann et al., 2008). However, the striatum and pre-SMA are also linked to temporal processing; the SBF model in particular suggests that these brain areas are of critical importance to timing behaviours (Buhusi & Meck, 2005). Although speculation and in need of further investigation it is clear that the striatum and pre-SMA play critical roles in both timing behaviours as well as the speed accuracy trade-off. Consequently the failure to find an enhanced temporal overestimation effect may be attributable to neurones firing at an already maximal rate in the striatum/pre-SMA areas due to the speed accuracy trade-off meaning no further neuronal firing was possible when an emotive stimulus was displayed.

Finally, no study to date has investigated the effects of a speeded decision making paradigm on the temporal bisection task with the only empirical experiments

using the temporal generalisation task (Klapproth & Müller, 2008; Klapproth & Wearden, 2011). The use of a different temporal task, such as the temporal bisection task here, showed that the experimental manipulation of induced time pressure produces reliable effects of temporal overestimation in different temporal tasks and as such could be used in other temporal paradigms to investigate the effects of the speed accuracy trade-off. As previous research has shown there appears to be differences in the effects and reliability of experimental manipulations on different temporal tasks (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011b). Consequently, the finding from Experiment 4 that a previously used experimental manipulation in a temporal generalisation paradigm is also found to produce similar effects in a temporal bisection task is an important finding. Despite the temporal bisection and generalisation tasks both being considered as comparison type tasks, the demands on the participant performing each task differ considerably. Therefore, finding that the same experimental manipulation produces reliable effects in both tasks may be of use to future research.

In summary the results of Experiment 4 found that, similar to Experiments 1, 2 and 3 of this thesis, participants were found to overestimate the duration of emotive relative to neutral facial expressions regardless of experimental condition. In addition participants were found to overestimate the duration of stimuli more frequently when placed in a heightened state of action readiness which was induced by time pressure. Moreover, participant response times were facilitated following the presentation of an emotive facial expression. In addition Experiment 4 adds decision making speed to the list of other psychological processes which appear to be facilitated following temporal overestimation; when faced with a threat the

internal clock mechanism appears able to distort time in such a way whereby an individual is capable of making decisions more quickly. However, as in Experiments 1, 2, and 3 of this thesis there was no evidence of an enhanced temporal overestimation effect in Experiment 4 despite using an experimental manipulation which did not influence the pacemaker-accumulator pathway of an internal clock mechanism. As such, from the experiments reported so far it is suggested that there is some upper limit to the degree to which one's perception of time can be distorted and interestingly that no enhanced temporal overestimation effect is found when separate components of SET are manipulated. Experiment 5 further investigated the effects of action readiness on time estimates further by using a variable foreperiod paradigm in which the duration between a warning and to-be-timed stimulus is varied.

6. Enhanced Temporal Overestimation Effect – Foreperiod Methodology

6.1 Introduction

The results from Experiments 1, 2, 3, and 4 failed to provide conclusive support for the notion that temporal speeding due to threat prepares an individual to act. Some findings, however, were consistent with this idea. Interestingly, the experiments reported so far in this thesis also failed to find any evidence that one's perception of time can be distorted to a greater extent than when just one experimental manipulation is used (i.e., the effects of the experimental manipulations used so far are not additive). It is possible that the failure to find an enhanced temporal speeding effect was due to effects of emotion on time perception being caused by the effect emotive stimuli have on the action readiness levels of participants. For instance, emotionally salient stimuli are often reported to speed up one's perception of time due to the increases in arousal levels when one sees an emotive relative to neutral stimulus (Droit-Volet et al., 2004; Droit-Volet & Wearden, 2002). However, it is possible that such an overestimation effect is not caused by increased arousal levels but rather because emotional stimuli prepare one to act it (Gable & Poole, 2012). Consequently if the emotion overestimation effect is due to increases in action readiness and not arousal levels it would be expected that the experimental manipulations used so far in this thesis would not evoke any greater levels of temporal distortion. If all of the experimental manipulations used so far increase action readiness levels it is likely that participants will reach a point whereby they cannot be more ready to act.

Whilst there is considerable evidence that emotionally salient stimuli are overestimated relative to neutral stimuli and that such overestimations are caused by increases in arousal (Droit-Volet et al., 2011; Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a, 2012; Smith et al., 2011) some empirical findings have challenged this idea. For instance, Angrilli (1997) found different effects for high and low arousing stimuli according to the valence of the stimulus; for low arousal stimuli negative valance stimuli were judged as shorter than positive stimuli whereas for high arousal stimuli the duration of negative valance stimuli were judged as being longer than positive stimuli. Moreover, it has been shown that positive approach motivation and not arousal caused temporal distortions in the work conducted by Gable and Poole (2012). In addition, there are reports of highly arousing facial stimuli which do not result in temporal distortions (e.g., disgust) which was interpreted as evidence to suggest a link between temporal overestimations and action readiness (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a; Laflamme et al., 2012). Despite these examples, experiments in which participant arousal levels were measured using GSR and pupil dilation show that such measures of physiological arousal are altered by the emotionally stimuli used in time perception research (Lake, 2014; Mella et al., 2011). Nevertheless, some empirical research casts doubt on the view that arousal is the single cause of the temporal overestimation effect for emotional versus neutral stimuli. Rather it is possible that effects of emotionally salient stimuli on time are due to the increased level of action readiness such stimuli express. One way of investigating this further is to use a variable foreperiod task in which a warning stimulus is presented before a to-be-timed stimulus is displayed. Crucially the duration between the warning stimulus and to-be-timed stimulus varies

so that at longer foreperiod durations the participant pays more attention to the stimulus (i.e., the participant comes to expect the to-be-timed stimulus to be presented with greater certainty as the foreperiod increases in duration). Consequently, the rationale for Experiment 5 was to investigate the effects of both action readiness and emotionally salient stimuli by ensuring participants were at high levels of action readiness.

While a number of psychological experiments have used varying foreperiod experiments, such as work conducted into simple reaction time (e.g., Niemi & Näätänen, 1981), its use is limited in time perception research. Experiments which have, however, investigated the effects of a varying foreperiod found consistent results; as the foreperiod duration increases (i.e., when the duration between the warning and to-be-timed stimulus was long) participants were found to overestimate the duration of the to-be-timed stimulus more frequently than when the foreperiod duration is shorter (Grondin & Rammsayer, 2003; Los & Horoufchin, 2011; Mo & George, 1977). Grondin and Rammsayer (2003) investigated this effect extensively and interpreted such findings in terms of attention; when the foreperiod duration is long it is argued that participants focus their attention on time and consequently overestimate the duration of the to-be-timed stimulus, although the authors note not all findings supported this attention interpretation. In terms of the functioning of an internal clock mechanism this would manifest in the earlier closing or later opening of a switch mechanism. Crucially, however, experiments to date which have manipulated the foreperiod duration have used neutral not emotionally salient stimuli. As such it is unknown how varying the foreperiod duration affects the perception of emotional stimuli in terms of their duration.

In addition, given the link between longer foreperiod durations and the focussing of attention it was possible that such experimental manipulations would cause a super temporal overestimation effect. According to internal clock models when one pays attention to time a switch closes (with some latency) allowing information sent by the pacemaker to reach the accumulator. Crucially, the amount of attention one pays to time is argued to affect the latency at which this switch mechanism closes (or opens at the end of a trial). Consequently, at longer foreperiod durations the switch should close sooner (or re-open later) allowing more information to reach the accumulator. Combined with the effects of a speeded pacemaker this may result in an enhanced temporal overestimation effect which has yet to be found.

In Experiment 5 I aimed to induce an enhanced temporal overestimation effect by manipulating both the participant attention and emotion. Whilst many reports of temporal overestimation for emotionally salient stimuli report that such effects are due to increases in arousal there are reports where participants overestimated the duration of emotionally salient stimuli but such effects cannot be attributed solely to arousal level increases. As such it remains unclear exactly why participants are found to overestimate the duration of emotional stimuli. If temporal overestimations are due to increases in action readiness the failure of previous experiments in this thesis would be expected. By using a variable foreperiod paradigm in Experiment 5 it was possible to determine whether effects of action readiness do drive the temporal overestimation effect that is commonly reported for emotive stimuli. Specifically, the effects of emotion were expected interact with the foreperiod duration resulting in an enhanced temporal overestimation effect.

Consequently, the hypothesis for Experiment 5 was that there would be an enhanced temporal overestimation effect when the foreperiod duration was long and an emotive stimulus was displayed.

6.2 Experiment 5

6.2.2 Method

Participants

37 undergraduate students from the University of Hull took part in the experiment and received partial course credit on completion of the experiment. The age range of participants was between 18 and 46 (M = 22.5, SD = 7.6; 9 males). The experiment was approved by the Psychology Department Ethics Committee at the University of Hull.

Apparatus and Materials

The facial stimuli as used in Experiments 1 and 2 were used. All stimuli measurements were as Experiment 1.

Design and Procedure

Experiment 5 used a 2 x 3 x 7 design with facial expression (angry, neutral) foreperiod duration (50ms, 400ms, 1400ms) and duration (400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms and 1600ms) as three within-subjects factors.

Participants completed a temporal bisection task. In the initial training phase participants were taught to distinguish between long (1600ms) and short (400ms) anchor durations. The training phase consisted of a pink oval being presented in a fixed sequence of short, long, short, long etc. for a total of eight trials. A further 8 trials in which the pink oval was randomly presented for the short or long duration was then completed by participants. After the training phase participants were told that on subsequent trials the pink oval would be replaced by a facial stimulus displaying either an angry or neutral expression for a period of time in between the two durations learnt previously (700ms, 1000ms, 1300ms) or one of the previously learnt anchor durations (400ms or 1600ms). Participants were instructed to decide whether the photograph was presented for a period of time closer to that of the short or long anchor duration. Participants were informed that prior to seeing the facial stimulus a warning signal (white flash) would appear briefly but this was to be ignored. The warning signal was displayed either 50ms, 400ms or 1400ms before the facial stimulus with the interstimulus-interval (ISI) duration (duration between warning and facial stimulus) varying on a trial by trial basis. An example trial sequence is given in Figure 23.



Figure 23. An example trial sequence from Experiment 4. Initially a flashing oval shape acted as a warning signal before a delay of either 50ms, 400 or 1400ms was presented before the facial expression.

The experiment was comprised of 3 blocks of 112 trials with the experiment lasting no longer than 1 hour to complete. After each block of trials the participant was allowed to take a short break (participant paced) before continuing with the experiment.

There were 336 trials derived from the factorial combination of the number of stimulus presentations (8) x duration (7) x expression (2) x foreperiod duration (3). A randomised trial order was generated for each participant. E-Prime 2.0 (Psychology Software Tools, Sharpsburg, PA) was used to electronically control trial presentation and data collection.

6.2.3 Results and Discussion

One participant was excluded from data analysis due to poor timing consistency across the experiment ($R^2 < .7$). As per previous experiments the data analysis is made up of the mean p(long), PSEs and WRs for the remaining 36 participants.

Proportion of long responses

The proportion of long responses was calculated in the same way as for Experiments 1, 2 and 4. Figure 24 shows the mean p(long) for each experimental condition. The mean p(long) were analysed using a 3 (foreperiod duration; [50ms, 400ms, 1400ms]) x 2 (facial expressions; [angry, neutral]) x 7 (duration; [400ms, 600ms, 800ms, 1000ms, 1200ms, 1400ms, 1600ms]) within subject ANOVA.

The within subjects ANOVA revealed main effects of foreperiod duration (Greenhouse-Geisser corrected), *F* (1.642, 57.454) = 42.16, p < .001, η_p^2 = .55 as well as main effects of duration (Greenhouse-Geisser corrected), *F* (2.427, 84.954) = 425.58, p < .001, η_p^2 = .92. Surprisingly the main effect of emotion failed to reach

statistical significance (p = .505). The main effect of foreperiod duration showed that as the duration of the foreperiod increased (as participants became more ready for the facial expression to appear) the more frequently participants responded long (50ms; M = .48, 400ms; M = .51, 1400ms; M = .57). In keeping with the results from previous Experiments of this thesis the main effect of duration was such that with increasing stimulus durations participants responded long more frequently. As showed by *post-hoc* analysis with Bonferroni correction each stimulus duration was statistically different from each other duration at the p < .001 level.

There was a significant interaction between foreperiod duration and stimulus duration, *F* (7.055, 246.931) = 3.86, p = .001, η_p^2 = .10. No other interactions were significant (highest *F* = 1.66, lowest p = .11).



Figure 24. The mean p(long) for each ISI duration shown separately as a function of stimulus duration

Point of subjective equality

The PSEs, shown in Figure 25, were calculated in the same way per Experiments 1, 2, and 4 and were analysed using a 3 (foreperiod duration; [50ms, 400ms, 1400ms]) x 2 (facial expressions; [angry, neutral]) within subject ANOVA. The ANOVA revealed only main effects of foreperiod duration (Greenhouse-Geisser corrected), *F* (1.558, 54.547) = 23.86, p < .001, η_p^2 = .41. The main effect of emotion again failed to reach statistical significance (p = .181) as did the interaction between emotion and foreperiod duration (p = .789). *Post-hoc* tests with Bonferroni correction showed that when the foreperiod duration was 1400ms participants began responding long sooner (*M* = 924) than compared to both the 400ms (*M* = 1006) and 50ms (*M* = 1050) conditions (p = .015 for least significant difference). As per the mean *p*(long) analysis this shows that when participants attention was focussed on the upcoming stimulus they began responding long sooner than attention was not focussed.



Figure 25. The PSEs for each experimental condition shown as a function of stimulus type for each stimulus duration.
Weber Ratios

The WR analysis followed the same pattern as previous experiments reported in this thesis; there was no statistically significant effect of foreperiod duration, expression or an interaction between foreperiod duration and expression (p = .585,

.248 and .569 respectively). The WRs are shown in Table 5.

Foreperiod Duration 50ms 400ms 1400ms Expression Mean SD Mean SD Mean SD Angry .25 .15 .09 .27 .29 .19 Neutral .25 .27 .10 .07 .28 .13

Table 5. Table showing the mean WRs for each condition separately.

6.3 General Discussion

In Experiment 5 I aimed to investigate the effects a variable foreperiod paradigm has on the effect of emotive stimuli on time estimates. For previous experiments in this thesis it was possible that the effects of emotion (and consequently the failure to find an enhanced temporal overestimation effect) could be explained in terms of increases in action readiness as opposed to increases in physiological arousal. Consequently, a variable foreperiod paradigm was used in order to manipulate attention in an attempt to find evidence of an enhanced temporal overestimation effect. Specifically, at longer foreperiod durations (when attention was focused) and when an emotional stimulus was displayed (when action readiness levels were high) the internal clock mechanism was expected to create a super temporal overestimation effect. However, the results from Experiment 5 did not support this hypothesis. Participants were not found to overestimate the

duration of emotive stimuli, however, participants did overestimate the duration of stimuli as the duration of the foreperiod increased. As a result of the failure to find an effect of emotional stimuli in the variable foreperiod paradigm there was no evidence of an enhanced temporal overestimation effect.

Given the robustness of the emotion temporal overestimation effect the failure to replicate the effect in Experiment 5 is surprising. The effect of emotionally salient stimuli is well documented in the literature and is reliably found across numerous methodologies when using numerous different types of stimuli (Droit-Volet et al., 2011; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2012; Gil et al., 2009; Grommet et al., 2011; Noulhiane et al., 2007; Tipples, 2008, 2011). Given the paradigm used in Experiment 5 there are a number of possible explanations as to why participants were not found to overestimate emotional stimuli more frequently than neutral stimuli. Importantly, it is unclear exactly how the variable foreperiod paradigm affects time estimates. For instance, as suggested by Grondin and Rammsayer (2003) it is possible that the temporal overestimation effect seen at longer foreperiod durations is due to the focussing of attention on the upcoming stimulus. It follows that as participants begin to pay more attention to the stimulus the more likely one is to overestimate the duration of the stimulus (according to internal clock models of time perception). However, there are other possible ways in which a longer foreperiod duration could cause temporal overestimations; first it is possible that rather than attention it is the effect of expectancy which drives the temporal overestimation effect. Second, it is possible that the temporal overestimation effect is caused by increases in participant action readiness. As participants must respond by pressing a button (in the temporal bisection task as used here) it follows that as the foreperiod duration increased so

did participant readiness to initiate a button press. Consequently, the explanation for the null effect of emotion on time estimates is dependent on how it is assumed that foreperiod duration increases the likelihood of the participant overestimating the duration.

If the effect of foreperiod duration is due to attention as has been previously argued (Grondin & Rammsayer, 2003) it is possible that the accumulator mechanism at the longer foreperiod durations had already reached its maximum level of information before the emotional stimulus was displayed. As attention is argued to reduce the latency with which the switch mechanism closes at the beginning of a trial (or the latency with which the switch re-opens at the end of a trial) the accumulator may have reached its maximum level of information due to the faster closure of the switch. Consequently, when the emotive stimulus was displayed no more information could enter the accumulator mechanism. Although this may explain why there was no greater overestimation effect at the longer foreperiod durations, it does not explain why no effect of emotion was found at the 50ms foreperiod duration.

Alternatively it could be that the warning stimulus primed participants to respond and thus increased their levels of action readiness. In this explanation the warning stimulus would increase the speed of the pacemaker meaning that when the emotional stimulus was presented the pacemaker was unable to increase its output further leading to the null effects of emotion. This scenario would also explain the finding that as foreperiod duration increased so did the tendency for participants to respond long; given the increased rate of the pacemaker this would affect longer durations more than shorter durations.

A further possibility as to why the emotional stimulus was not overestimated in Experiment 5 relative to the neutral stimulus is due to the effects of stimulus repetition. The emotional stimulus used in Experiment 5 was the same angry facial expression which has been used in each Experiment of this thesis as well as by other researchers (e.g., Tipples, 2007, 2011). In psychological literature it is well understood that presenting the same image across numerous repetitions diminishes the participant's response to that stimulus (e.g., Thompson & Spencer, 1966). In paradigms which measure the brain's electrical activity using electroencephalography (EEG) it is well known, for example, that participant's brain activity is reduced when one sees many repetitions of the same image (Gruber & Müller, 2002). A similar effect has also been reported in the time perception literature; specifically Matthews (2011) found that repeated stimuli are more likely to be temporally underestimated than novel stimuli. Whilst the findings of Matthews (2011) are seen only when the stimulus is immediately repeated (indeed the effects of repetition are seen to disappear when some lag is present between the stimulus and its repetition) it is possible that similar effects were present in Experiment 5. Given the sample that has been used throughout this thesis and that the emotional stimulus had been used prior to the experiments in this thesis it was possible that the angry facial expression was not as emotionally salient to the participants as it had been in previous experiments of this thesis. As a result, in Experiment 6 different stimuli were used in order to control for this potential experimental confound.

Finally a further possible explanation for the absence of an effect of emotion in Experiment 5 was that the neutral stimulus was also temporally overestimated to a similar degree to that of the emotional stimulus. Although few studies have

investigated the issue of expectancy in relation to emotional and neutral stimuli there have been reports of temporal overestimation of non-emotional stimuli in a related experimental paradigm. For instance research conducted by Droit-Volet and colleagues (2010) found that the expectancy of an aversive sound caused more frequent temporal overestimation than the expectancy of a neutral sound. Interestingly, however, the expectancy of a neutral sound was found to cause more frequent temporal overestimation compared to no sound. In terms of Experiment 5 therefore, it was possible that the expectancy of the facial expression, irrespective of its emotional salience, was enough to result in a temporal overestimation effect. Consequently, it was possible that participants did overestimate the duration of the emotional facial expression, however, participants also overestimated the duration of the neutral facial expression leading to null effect of emotion. One crucial difference between Experiment 5 and that of Droit-Volet and colleagues (2010), however, is that in the research conducted by Droit-Volet participants did not judge the duration of the aversive or non-aversive sound, but rather the duration of a preceding stimulus. Again, however, such an explanation based on expectancy levels only explains why the emotive stimulus was not overestimated at the longer foreperiod durations leaving it unexplained why the emotive facial expression was not overestimated at the shortest, 50ms foreperiod duration.

In keeping with the other experiments of this thesis, Experiment 5 also found no evidence to suggest that the internal clock mechanism is capable of producing an enhanced or super temporal overestimation effect. In Experiment 5 one would have predicted that the switch mechanism would have closed earlier at longer foreperiod durations due to the focussing of attention as argued by Grondin and Rammsayer

(2003). In addition when an emotive stimulus was displayed this would speed the pacemaker mechanism and in combination with the earlier switch closure an enhanced temporal overestimation effect was expected. However, due to the null effect of emotion at each foreperiod duration this was not found; participants did not more frequently overestimate the duration of emotive stimuli at longer foreperiod durations compared to shorter foreperiod durations. As with the previous experiments of this thesis this could be explained by the neurological mechanisms of time perception. As discussed previously, neurological plausible internal clock models, such as the SBF (Buhusi & Meck, 2005; Matell & Meck, 2000; Matell & Meck, 2004), suggest that the perception of time is, at some level, coded by the detection of neurones firing in the brain. If true then there will be a limit to the number of neurones which are involved in such time keeping processes and moreover, it is possible that when one experimental manipulation (such as emotive stimuli) is used the maximum number of neurones coding for time perception are recruited. Consequently, when a further experimental manipulation is used (such as increased attention or action readiness) there are no more available neurones to fire, leading to no enhanced temporal overestimation effect as has been found in each experiment of this thesis.

In summary, Experiment 5 used a foreperiod paradigm to further investigate how action readiness affects the perception of time for emotional events. Surprisingly, Experiment 5 failed to find any effects of emotion on the perception of time despite a wealth of empirical research showing strong effects of emotion on time perception tasks. It was possible that the failure to find such effects were due, in part, to using the same emotional stimuli across each experiment. In addition, the

emotive stimulus in Experiment 5 was presented after the first experimental manipulation meaning the internal clock may have been operating at its maximal rate before the emotive stimulus was displayed. Finally, as per the other experiments of this thesis, there was no evidence to suggest that the internal clock mechanism is capable of distorting the perception of time to an enhanced degree than that which has already been demonstrated in the literature. Due to the failure of finding an effect of emotion on time perception in Experiment 5, Experiment 6 uses images of birds and spiders in an EEG paradigm in order to investigate the electrical activity of the brain when timing the duration of an emotional stimulus.

7. Does Temporal Overestimation Cause Facilitated Cognitive Processing?

7.1 Introduction

One continued theme throughout this thesis was the idea that temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act. This functional explanation of temporal overestimation has been supported by the results of Experiments 2, 3, and 4 as well as by other empirical investigations (Angrilli et al., 1997; Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Gable & Poole, 2012; Jones et al., 2011). However, it has yet to be demonstrated that it is the temporal overestimation specifically which leads to these seemingly advantageous outcomes. For instance it has been found, both in this thesis and elsewhere (e.g., Jones et al., 2011), that temporal overestimation is linked to reaction time facilitation. However, it is possible that such facilitation is due to some general cognitive speeding effect when one sees an emotional stimulus as per this thesis. Furthermore, in terms of the work of Jones and colleagues (2011) it is possible that the facilitated reaction times were, as noted by the authors, due to click trains speeding up one's general information processing speed or efficiency, potentially through the process of neural entrainment or brain oscillator synchronisation (for a review see, Burle, Macar, & Bonnet, 2003). Therefore, it is yet to be conclusively shown that temporal overestimation specifically causes cognitive enhancement (e.g., reaction time facilitation). Disentangling between these two alternative possibilities (temporal overestimation causes cognitive speeding vs. increased general information processing speed causes cognitive function to increase including time overestimation) is tricky. Moreover, the two alternative

possibilities need not be mutually exclusive; it could be that both temporal overestimation directly as well as increases in information processing speed result in higher level cognitive processes being facilitated. One potential way of investigating this issue is through the use of EEG.

The use of EEG, as well as other neurological techniques, is becoming ever more popular within the field of time perception. Many experiments investigating the neural substrates of the ability to perceive time have attempted to find areas of the brain which may serve the function of an internal clock. Perhaps the most fully developed model of a neurologically realistic internal clock model is that of the SBF model which suggests that the brain is able to perceive the passage of time through coincident neural activity in oscillatory cortical neurones (Buhusi & Meck, 2005; Matell & Meck, 2000; Matell & Meck, 2004). Further evidence for internal clock models has come from brain mapping studies using techniques such as fMRI reporting that specific areas of the brain may act in a way akin to a temporal accumulator. Specifically there is evidence to suggest that the basal ganglia as well as the SMA could serve a temporal accumulation like function (Bueti & Macaluso, 2011; Ferrandez et al., 2003; Macar, Vidal, & Casini, 1999).

One event related potential (ERP) that has been linked to the perception of time is that of the contingent negative variation (CNV). Across a series of papers it was reported that the CNV could be seen as an online index of time perception (i.e., the CNV could act as temporal accumulator). Evidence for this suggestion comes from the finding that in a temporal production task the amplitude of the CNV decreased when participants produced lower durations than a 2500ms target duration (Macar et al., 1999). Furthermore, the amplitude of the CNV is found to

peak at the duration of the target stimulus in a temporal generalisation task rather than at the duration of the probe stimulus (Macar & Vidal, 2003) again providing evidence for a temporal accumulation type function. Evidence for the CNV functioning as an accumulator has also come from other research groups (see, Pfeuty, Ragot, & Pouthas, 2003a, 2003b, 2005; Pouthas, 2003; Pouthas et al., 2005; Praamstra, Kourtis, Kwok, & Oostenveld, 2006). Such empirical investigations have supported the notion that the climbing neural activity in the CNV is reflecting a temporal accumulator process (Macar & Vidal, 2009). However, the evidence for a temporal accumulator being indexed through climbing neural activity in an ERP such as the CNV has recently been questioned.

Although it is almost beyond doubt that the CNV is at least indirectly linked to temporal processing (for a discussion see, van Rijn, Kononowicz, Meck, Ng, & Penney, 2011), the suggestion that the CNV serves an accumulator function through climbing neural activity is equivocal. First, it has been demonstrated that participants continue to show timing behaviours after the duration of some standard duration has elapsed (Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2014). Such a finding appears at odds with the suggestion that the CNV functions as an online accumulator; one would expect an accumulator to keep accumulating temporal information as participant's continued to time the duration of a stimulus. Furthermore, in a recent EEG experiment it was found that other ERP components better predicted timing behaviours than the CNV; specifically it was reported that, in a temporal comparison task, the amplitude of the N1P2 complex better predicted participant behaviour on the timing task than did the CNV (Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2014; see also, Ng, Tobin, & Penney, 2011). Taken

together these findings cast doubt on the view that climbing neural activity as indexed by the CNV reflects the functioning of a temporal accumulator.

As described by Sur and Sinha (2009) the N1 is a negative going waveform which is often found to have maximal amplitude over frontal electrode sites such as Cz, whereas the P2 component is a positive going waveform which occurs shortly after the N1 component. The N1P2 complex is defined as the "absolute summed amplitude of the N1 and P2 peaks" (Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2014, p. 2932). Whilst Kononowicz & van Rijn (2014) found evidence that the N1P2 complex better predicted participant timing behaviour on a temporal generalisation task they acknowledge that the N1P2 complex is unlikely to index the timing process itself. Rather it is claimed by the authors that the mechanism which generates the N1P2 complex is controlled by temporal processes. Nevertheless, the finding that recent experimental studies have found other ERPs than the CNV are better predictors of participant temporal behaviour warrants further investigation.

To date there is limited evidence for ERP components, such as the N1P2, better indexing a temporal accumulation process than the CNV. One potential way of investigating the link between the N1P2 component and temporal accumulation is through the use of emotionally salient stimuli. To date very few EEG experiments have investigated the N1P2 and the possible link to time perception. In addition those that have largely used auditory stimuli (Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2014; Vatakis, Schuessler, Obermeier, Schröger, & Kotz, 2014). However, the use of emotional stimuli seems well suited to such investigations given the often repeated finding that emotional stimuli cause temporal overestimations (Angrilli et al., 1997; Cheng et al., 2016; Droit-Volet et al., 2004; Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2012;

Tipples, 2011). For instance if the N1P2 peak amplitude is linked to temporal processing and facilitation of other psychological processes one would expect the summed amplitude of the N1P2 to be greater when one sees an emotional stimulus compared to a neutral stimulus. Such a finding would provide evidence that temporal overestimation itself can lead to the facilitation of cognitive processes such as reaction time; it follows that if a difference in the N1P2 amplitude is found for emotional compared to neutral stimuli then it is possible that temporal overestimation itself leads to this facilitation.

Alternatively it is possible that temporal overestimation does not directly cause the facilitation of cognitive processes. Rather temporal overestimation and other cognitive processes may be facilitated by a general increase in information processing speed when one sees an emotive stimulus. If this were the case one would expect the amplitude of the N1P2 complex to remain the same across emotional and neutral trials. In this case one would expect the latency (or rise time) of the N1 component to be shorter following the emotional trials compared to neutral trials. Such an effect would suggest that information processing speed is quickened during such trials and consequently it is this general increase in information processing speed for emotional stimuli which causes the facilitation of cognitive processes as well as temporal overestimation. A third possibility is that temporal overestimation is not coded at the neuronal level. For instance if the emotional trials do not influence the N1P2 complex it may suggest that the temporal overestimation effect is not generated at the neuronal level but is instead added after the event has occurred (see, Herbst, Chaumon, Penney, & Busch, 2014).

Experiments 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 of this thesis have presented the same facial stimuli to participants, however, it was demonstrated that multiple presentations of the same stimuli often lead to weakened responses across time. EEG has also been used to show this effect (e.g., Morel, Ponz, Mercier, Vuilleumier, & George, 2009), however, more strikingly the effect has also been shown in the time perception literature (Matthews, 2011). In terms of this thesis each experiment has presented the same emotional facial stimuli and consequently, due to the limited sample also used in this thesis, it was possible that participants were familiar with the facial stimuli. As a result Experiment 6 used phobic stimuli as these have been shown to cause temporal overestimations more frequently than neutral or non-phobia inducing stimuli. For instance, as originally investigated by Watts and Sharrock (1984) and later by Buetti and Lleras (2012) and Tipples (2015) it has been shown that participants who are spider phobic temporally overestimate the duration of spider stimuli more frequently than neutral stimuli (such as birds as in Tipples, 2015). Interestingly, however, non-phobic participants do not show this tendency to overestimate the duration of spider stimuli. Therefore, in terms of Experiment 6 only spider phobic participants were expected to overestimate the duration of spider images and so crucially amplitude of the N1P2 complex was hypothesised to be modulated only for spider phobic participants when a spider image is presented.

The primary aim of Experiment 6 was to investigate the effects of emotionally salient images on participants temporal processing as indexed by ERPs. Moreover, the use of EEG allows one to potentially distinguish between temporal overestimates driving the speeding of other psychological processes (e.g., reaction time) or that such temporal overestimations are the result of some enhanced

cognitive processing speed which also results in other psychological processes being facilitated. One would expect, in the case of the former, that temporal overestimation for emotional stimuli would result in larger ERP amplitudes, however, the time course should be constant for both emotional and neutral trials (i.e., the ERPs should not differ in their onset times across the different trial types). In contrast, if temporal overestimation is due to a faster processing speed one would anticipate ERPs on trials which show temporal overestimations to begin and terminate earlier owing to this quicker cognitive processing speed.

In short there were two hypotheses for Experiment 6; first, spider phobic participants were expected to overestimate the duration of spider images more frequently than images of birds whilst non-phobic participants were not expected to show temporal overestimations. Second, it was expected that the amplitude of the N1P2 complex would be modulated when spider phobic participants viewed spider images.

7.2 Experiment 6

7.2.2 Method

Participants

Twenty seven undergraduate students ranging between 18 and 40 years of age (M = 23.1, SD = 6.7, 4 males) from the University of Hull took part in the Experiment and received partial course credit on completing the experiment. The Experiment was approved by the ethics committee at the Department of Psychology, University of Hull. Prior to taking part in the experiment participants were asked to respond to whether or not they were fearful of spiders. This lead to the creation of a phobic group and a non-phobic group of participants. There were 13 non-phobic

participants (*M* age = 19.3, *SD* = 6.1, 3 males) and 14 phobic participants (*M* age = 24.1, *SD* = 7.4, 1 male). In order to ensure that participants were correctly categorised as being spider phobic each participant completed the Spider Phobia Questionnaire (SPQ; Klorman, Weerts, Hastings, Melamed, & Lang, 1974) following the completion of the experiment. As expected the mean SPQ score was higher for the self-identified phobic participants (*M* = 21.86, *SD* = 3.9) than the self-identified non-phobic participants (*M* = 6, *SD* = 3.6), *t* (25) = 10.56, p < .001.

Apparatus and Materials

The stimuli used in Experiment 6 were images of birds and spiders as used by Tipples (2015). As described by Tipples (2015) the 63 images of spiders were taken from a recent image database (Dan-Glauser & Scherer, 2011) whilst the 63 bird images were collected from the internet having been found to be a similar size, luminance and colour to the spider images. Example images are shown in Figure 26. When presented on the computer screen the images measured 150mm wide and 115mm in height. The stimuli measured 13° of the vertical visual angle when participants sat 50cm from the screen. E-Prime 2.0 (Psychology Software Tools, Pittsburgh, PA) was used to control stimuli presentation and data collection.





Figure 26. Example stimuli used in Experiment 6; left panel showing example of bird image, right panel example of spider image.

Design and Procedure

Experiment 6 used a 2 x 2 x 5 design with SPQ group (phobic, non-phobic) as a between subjects factor and stimulus type (bird, spider) and duration (400ms, 700ms, 1000ms, 1300ms, and 1600ms) as the two within-subjects factors.

Participants completed a temporal bisection task. In the initial training phase participants were taught to distinguish between a long (1600ms) and short (400ms) anchor duration. The training phase consisted of a pink oval being presented in a fixed sequence of short, long, short, long etc for a total of eight trials. A further 8 trials in which the pink oval was randomly presented for the short or long duration was then completed by participants.

After the training phase participants were told that on subsequent trials the pink oval would be replaced by either a photograph of a bird or spider which would either be displayed for a period of time in between the two durations learnt previously (700ms, 1000ms, 1300ms) or one of the previously learnt anchor durations (400ms or 1600ms). Participants were instructed to decide whether the photograph was presented for a period of time closer to that of the short or long anchor duration. The response buttons of z and m were counterbalanced across participants.

Similar to the methodology used in Tipples (2015) on each trial a spider or bird photograph was selected at random (without replacement) and assigned to one of the 54 repetitions. The experiment was comprised of 6 blocks of 90 trials with the experiment lasting no longer than 1 hour to complete. After each block of trials the participant was allowed to take a short break (participant paced) before continuing with the experiment. Following the completion of the temporal bisection task each

participant completed the SPQ (Klorman et al., 1974) in order to create high and low fearful participant groups.

There were 540 trials derived from the factorial combination of the number of stimulus presentations (54) x duration (5) x expression (2). A randomised trial order was generated for each participant. E-Prime 2.0 (Psychology Software Tools, Pittsburgh, PA) was used to electronically control trial presentation and data collection.

EEG Data Acquisition and Analysis Method

Electrical activity was measured from 64 scalp locations (actiCAP, Ag/AgCl electrodes: Fp1, Fp2, AF7, AF3, AF4, AF8, F7, F5, F3, F1, Fz F2, F4, F6, F8, FT9, FT7, FC5, FC3, FC1, FC2, FC4, FC6, FT8, FT10, T7, C5, C3, C1, Cz, C2, C4, C6, T8, TP9, TP7, CP5, CP3, CP1, CPz, CP2, CP4, CP6, TP8, TP10, P7, P5, P3, P1, Pz, P2, P4, P6, P8, P07, P03, P0z, P04, P08, P09, O1, Oz, O2 and PO10. In addition a ground electrode was positioned at location AFz and a reference electrode was positioned at location FCz. In order to detect vertical and horizontal eye movements bipolar eye electrodes were placed above and below the participant's left eye and one electrode was positioned to the side of each eye. For all electrode channels the impedance was kept below $20k\Omega$. Electrode channels were amplified and filtered with a high pass filter of 0.1 Hz and a low pass filter of 100Hz and were recorded using a sampling rate of 1000Hz.

EEG data analysis was conducted using Brainvision Analyzer (Brain Products). The EEG trace was referenced offline to the average activity of all electrodes, a 50 Hz notch filter was applied, data were filtered using a 0.1Hz – 30Hz bandpass filter and the sampling rate changed to 256Hz. The Gratton and Coles (Gratton, Coles, &

Donchin, 1983) ocular correction regression algorithm was used to correct for eye artefacts once trials containing excessive artefacts had been excluded by visual inspection. Trials were baseline corrected to the 200ms preceding stimulus onset.

Creation of the N1P2 summed amplitude was conducted using the same method as described by Kononowicz and van Rijn (2014). The N1 was detected as the lowest amplitude value between 70ms and 160ms after stimulus offset whilst the P2 was the highest value between 140ms and 300ms after stimulus onset. The summation of the N1 and P2 peaks created the N1P2 complex.

7.2.3 Results and Discussion

All participants displayed consistent timing across the experiment leading to no participant exclusions from the data analysis (average $R^2 > .89$ for each participant). The data analysis is made up of both behavioural (mean p(long), PSEs and WRs) as well as EEG analyses.

Proportion of long responses

The proportion of long responses was calculated in the same way as in Experiments 1, 2, 4 and 5. Figure 27 shows the mean *p*(long) for each experimental condition. Mean p(long) were analysed using a 2 (SPQ group; [non-phobic, phobic]) x 2 (stimulus; [spider, bird]) x 5 (duration; [400ms, 700ms, 1000ms, 1300ms, 1600ms]) mixed subject ANOVA with SPQ group entered as a between subjects variable.

The mixed ANOVA revealed main effects of stimulus, F(1, 25) = 4.87, p = .037, $\eta_p^2 = .16$, duration, F(4, 100) = 465.85, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .95$, SPQ group, F(1, 25) = 4.93, p = .036, $\eta_p^2 = .17$, as well as a two-way interaction between stimulus and SPQ group, F(1, 25) = 6.88, p = .015, $\eta_p^2 = .22$. Interestingly, the main effect of SPQ group showed that participants in the non-phobic group were more likely to respond

long than participants in the phobic group (M = .56 and .50 respectively). In order to break down the two-way interaction simple main effect analyses for the effect of SPQ group was conducted for spider and bird stimuli separately. This analysis revealed a simple main effect of stimulus for only the spider phobic SQP group, F(1, 13) = 6.73, p = .022, $\eta_p^2 = .34$ but not the non-phobic SPQ group, F(1, 12) = .62, p = .445, $\eta_p^2 = .05$. As is shown in Figure 27 participants in the phobic SPQ group were more likely to overestimate the duration of spider images (M = .542) than bird images (M = .453). No other interactions were significant.



Figure 27. Proportion of mean p(long) for each stimulus type as a function of sitmulus duration shown for both a) non-phobic and b) phobic participants

Point of subjective equality

The PSEs, shown in Figure 28, were calculated in the same way as in

Experiments 1, 2, 4 and 5 of this thesis and were analysed using a 2 (SPQ group; [non-phobic, phobic]) x 2 (stimulus; [spider, bird]) mixed ANOVA with SPQ group entered as a between subjects variable. Reflecting the analysis conducted on the mean p(long) the mixed ANOVA revealed an interaction between SPQ group and stimulus, F(1, 25) = 5.63, p = .026, $\eta_p^2 = .18$, a main effect of SPQ group, F(1, 25) = 4.32, p = .048, η_p^2 = .15 as well as a marginal effect of stimulus, *F* (1, 25) = 4.18, p = .052, η_p^2 = .14. Similar to the analysis on the mean *p*(long) the effect of SPQ group showed that non-phobic participants (*M* = 952ms) began responding long sooner than phobic participants (*M* = 1040ms).

Simple main effect analysis was again used to break down the two-way interaction between SPQ group and stimulus; specifically, the effect of stimulus for each SPQ group was analysed. The effect of stimulus was only significant for the phobic SPQ group, F(1, 13) = 5.65, p = .033, $\eta_p^2 = .30$, showing that phobic participants began responding long sooner when spider images were shown (M = 964) compared to bird images (M = 1116) but not non-phobic participants (p = .553).



Figure 28. The PSEs for each experimental condition shown as a function of stimulus type for each SPQ group.

Weber Ratios

The WR analysis followed the same pattern as previous Experiments reported in this thesis; there was no statistically significant effect of stimulus, SPQ group or interaction between stimulus and SPQ group (p = .247, .200 and .190 respectively). The WRs are shown in Table 6 below.

Stimulus	SPQ Group			
	Non-Phobic		Phobic	
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
Bird	.31	.13	.27	.08
Spider	.37	.26	.27	.06

Figure 5. Table showing the mean WRs for each condition separately

EEG Data Analysis

Due to technical issues three participant's data were not recorded during the experiment. The remaining 24 participants data (12 non-phobic and 12 phobic) were entered into the EEG analysis. First the EEG trace was segmented according to stimulus onset. Previous studies (e.g., Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2014) have used the electrode position FCz as the basis for the N1P2 component analysis, however, this was not possible in Experiment 6 due to this position being the reference electrode. Instead electrode position Cz was used as this electrode site has also been found to show a clear N1 component previously.

The grand average ERP for non-phobic and phobic participant is shown in Figure 29. As expected there is a clear N1P2 component, however, visual inspection suggests that the stimulus does not modulate the peak amplitude for either nonphobic or phobic participants. In order to analyse the summed peak of the N1P2 component statistically a 2 (SPQ Group [non-phobic; phobic]) x 2 (stimulus [bird; spider]) x 4 (duration [700ms; 1000ms; 1300ms and 1600ms]) mixed ANOVA was conducted with SPQ Group entered as a between subjects variable. Given the large number of participants (N = 14) who did not respond long to any stimulus at the 400ms duration it was excluded from the analysis.



Figure 29. Grand average ERP waveform as a function of participant group and stimulus.

The average summed peak amplitude of the N1P2 complex for each experimental condition is shown in Figure 30. The analysis on the summed peak amplitude of the N1P2 component showed that there was no main effect of either stimulus type, F(1, 22) = 1.09, p = .31, $\eta_p^2 = .05$, SPQ group, F(1, 22) = .90, p = .35, $\eta_p^2 = .04$. As such the N1P2 amplitude for spiders (M = 5.32, SD = 2.60) was not significantly different to the N1P2 amplitude for birds (M = 5.31, SD = 2.63). Furthermore, there was no difference in the N1P2 amplitude for phobic (M = 4.91, SD = 3.01) compared to non-phobic participants (M = 5.73, SD = 2.20). Interestingly there was a main effect of duration (Greenhouse-Gessier corrected), F(1.877, M)

41.290) = 3.46, p = .04, η_p^2 = .14. Post hoc tests with Bonferroni corrections showed that there was a significant difference between the N1P2 amplitude between the 1000ms (*M* = 3.02, *SD* = 6.67) and 1300ms (*M* = 4.13, *SD* = 4.34) condition (p = .03) only. There was a significant interaction between stimulus type and duration, F (3, 66) = 21.91, p < .001, η_p^2 = .50, as this was not of interest no further analysis was conducted. No other interactions were found to be significant (largest *F* value = 2.01, smallest p = .23).



Figure 30. Mean absolute summed N1P2 amplitude as a function of SPQ group.

In addition to the analysis on the summed N1P2 amplitudes a mixed ANOVA was conducted on the latency of the N1 component. The mean latency for the N1 component across all experimental conditions can be seen in Figure 31. The analysis found statistically significant effects of stimulus type, F(1, 24) = 4.66, p = .042, $\eta_p^2 = .18$ but not SPQ group, F(1, 22) = .35, p = .85, $\eta_p^2 = .00$ or duration (Greenhouse-Gessier corrected), F(1.369, 30.109) = 2.85, p = .091, $\eta_p^2 = .12$. No interactions were significant at the p = .05 level. The main effect of stimulus type shows that the N1 component reached its peak sooner when a spider was presented (M = 125ms, SD = 17.87) compared to when a bird was presented (M = 130ms, SD = 18.74).



Figure 31. The mean N1 peak latency for each stimulus type as a function of SPQ group. Error bars show standard error.

7.3 General Discussion

The aim of Experiment 6 was to further investigate recent evidence suggesting that the amplitude of the N1P2 complex is linked to temporal overestimation. Recently it was reported that the amplitude of the N1P2 complex better predicted temporal behaviour than climbing neural activity as indexed by the CNV (Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2014). As such Experiment 6 used EEG in order to measure the amplitude of the N1P2 peak whilst performing a temporal bisection task. It was hypothesised that spider phobic participants would overestimate the duration of spider photographs more frequently than photographs of birds, whilst non-phobic participants would not overestimate the duration of spider photographs relative to bird photographs. Moreover, it was hypothesised that this temporal overestimation by phobic participants would be evident through a greater N1P2 complex amplitude for spider photographs compared to bird photographs. Crucially this difference would only be found in spider phobic participants. The results from Experiment 6 partially support these hypotheses; spider phobic participants did temporally overestimate the duration of spider photographs relative to bird photographs and as expected this pattern was not found in non-phobic participants. However, the results showed that the amplitude of N1P2 complex peak was not modulated by the spider images for spider phobic participants. The lack of modulation of the N1P2 peak amplitude is surprising given the recent evidence supporting the N1P2 as a correlate of temporal processing. Interestingly, however, it was found that the N1 reached its maximal peak amplitude earlier following the presentation of the spider photograph relative to the bird photograph although this was not found to interact with SPQ group as one may have expected.

Whilst the neurology of time perception remains relatively poorly understood he N1P2 complex has recently been linked to temporal processing behaviours (Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2014). Despite such research, Experiment 6 did not replicate this finding; the N1P2 peak amplitude was not modulated by stimulus type. This null effect is surprising given that phobic individuals behaviourally

overestimated the duration of spider images as shown by the PSE and mean *p*(long) analysis. Although the results from Experiment 6 did not provide support for the modulation of the N1P2 complex amplitude such modulations have been found elsewhere (Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2014; Vatakis et al., 2014). Whilst this may be surprising there have been reported instances whereby experimental manipulations which cause temporal overestimation have not been reflected in ERPs. In one experimental study Herbst et al., (2014) report that whilst flickering stimuli lead to temporal distortions, such distortions were not found when ERPs were analysed. With such studies in mind it is possible that temporal overestimation is not reflected in ERP waveforms; for instance, it is possible that temporal distortions are not introduced at the neuronal level but are rather caused by higher level cognitive processes. Although speculation it is possible that neurons do not code for time distortions per se but that the perception of time dragging or speeding up is added after an event has occured.

One behavioural piece of research which may support this notion is that of Stetson, Fiesta, & Eagleman (2007). In this experiment the authors measured the speed of participant's visual perception using a handheld device whilst participants experienced a 31m freefall. Interestingly it was found that during the freefall itself participants did not experience time slowing (i.e., they did not improve in the speed of their visual processing) but retrospectively participants temporally overestimated the duration of their freefall. Such a finding suggests that during times of emotional salience participants do not feel that time has slowed but rather when such times are recalled temporal distortions are added to the event. Although it may be argued that flicker fusion detection and time perception rely on different psychological

processes other research also supports this notion (see, Herbst, et al., 2014). This may explain why in Experiment 6 the amplitude of the N1P2 complex was not found to be modulated by the spider images; when a phobic individual viewed the spider image they did not perceive time as being distorted (consequently there was not ERP modulated). However, when asked to judge the duration of the spider image they recalled the image as having lasted longer. Whilst this may explain the null effect of emotion on the N1P2 amplitude in Experiment 6 such an explanation needs further investigation which is beyond the current thesis.

Interestingly the results from Experiment 6 showed that the latency of the N1 peak was shorter following the presentation of a spider photograph compared to that of a bird photograph. This provides some evidence for the claim that when one sees a threatening or emotional stimulus the information processing speed of the brain quickens. The idea that emotional stimuli are processed preferentially by the brain is not new and there exist a number of models suggesting the brain processes emotional and non-emotional stimuli in separate systems. One such model suggests that fearful stimuli activate a fear module which is selectivity activated when one sees a threatening or phobic stimulus as in Experiment 6 (Ohman & Mineka, 2001). It is argued that the fear module initiates defensive behaviours such as the fight-flight response along with increase in heart rate and other psychophysical responses. In addition, the fear module is also argued to have a distinct neural circuitry, often linked to subcortical brain regions such as the limbic system, which becomes activated when a phobic stimulus has been seen. In addition to being difficult to interrupt or interfere with the fear module is crucially said to be activated automatically and not through voluntary control. Consequently, due to this

automatic activation of the fear module it is proposed that life-threatening stimuli are given priority by the attention systems allowing for more efficient attention capture which has been demonstrated (Öhman, Flykt, et al., 2001; Ohman et al., 2001).

In addition it has been demonstrated that N1 peak latency increases as the processing demands on the participant also increases (Callaway & Halliday, 1982) (i.e., when complex visual stimuli are presented the N1 peak latency is greater compared to simple visual stimuli). This may suggest that the spider photographs shown in Experiment 6 were easier for the attention system to process than the bird photographs as would be predicted by the activation of a fear module as described by Ohman and Mineka (2001). Moreover, the results from Experiment 6 showed that stimulus type did not interact with SPQ group in that the N1 peak latency was found to be earlier for spider photographs across all participants. This would suggest that non-phobic participants, who were not found to temporally overestimate the duration of spider photographs, also processed the spider stimuli preferentially compared to images of birds. Whilst these findings may provide evidence for threatening stimuli as being treated preferentially by the brain it is possible that these results be explained by properties of the stimuli. Whilst the N1 peak latency is affected by attentional demand it has also been shown to be affected by stimuli characteristics such as brightness and stimulus intensity (Peña, Holguín, Corral, & Cadaveira, 1999). Consequently, it is possible that the shorter N1 peak latency found in Experiment 6 is due to differences in stimuli characteristics between the spider and bird photographs rather than the activation of an evolved fear module.

Results from Experiment 6 showed that the duration of spider photographs were overestimated more frequently than neutral (bird) stimuli but only when the participant had a phobia of spiders. This finding has been found previously (Buetti & Lleras, 2012; Tipples, 2015; Watts & Sharrock, 1984) and as such Experiment 6 adds to the literature showing that phobic stimuli are temporally overestimated only by participants who have that specific phobia. Whilst it has been suggested that such effects are due to the modulation of a pacemaker type mechanism more recently it has been shown, using drift diffusion modelling, that phobic participants accumulate temporal information more rapidly when shown the phobic stimulus (Tipples, 2015). Specifically the starting point for information accumulation in spider phobic participants is found to be higher for spider stimuli compared to bird stimuli. This would suggest that there exists some bias in their information processing before seeing the spider stimulus itself. It is also reported that spider phobic participants had a faster drift rate (faster information accumulation) when presented with a spider photograph and this faster accumulation speed could well be the result from increases in arousal levels.

In summary, in Experiment 6 EEG was used to investigate whether the N1P2 complex was modulated by emotionally salient stimuli. Spider phobic and nonphobic participants performed a temporal bisection task in which images of spiders and birds were presented. The results from Experiment 6 did not find any evidence that the peak amplitude of the N1P2 complex was modulated when participants overestimated the duration of phobic stimuli as was hypothesised. However, the results did show that the latency of the N1 peak was shorter for spider photographs relative to bird photographs. It is possible that this shorter peak latency is due to the

operation of a fear module which suggests that the information processing speed of the brain is quickened when one sees an emotional stimulus. Furthermore, this finding from Experiment 6 may suggest that the facilitation of psychological processes arises from this increase in information processing speed rather than time overestimations specifically. However, given the prevalence of studies which do find modulations of the N1P2 peak such conclusions need to be treated with caution as the need for further experimentation is clear.

8. General Discussion

The six experiments contained in this thesis tested the notion that temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares one to act. Specifically, the experiments here examined whether participants were quicker to initiate a voluntary action following the temporal overestimation of a threatening facial expression. In addition, this thesis examined whether one's perception of time can be distorted to a more dramatic level than has been previously shown in the literature. This was tested using multiple experimental manipulations, known to separately cause temporal overestimation, in a single experimental paradigm. The results of each experiment are summarised as follows.

8.1 Summary of Chapters

8.1.1 Chapter 2

Chapter 2 used an experimental paradigm similar to that used previously by Hagura *et.,al.* (2012) to test for a functional explanation for temporal overestimation due to threat. Participants were instructed to judge whether the duration of a face showing an angry expression was closer to a short or long reference duration. In addition participants were instructed to initiate a voluntary action (touching the computer monitor) on some trials. The results from Experiment 1 failed to provide evidence of a functional explanation for temporal overestimation due to threat. The results showed that participants temporally overestimated the duration of angry facial expressions more frequently than neutral facial expressions, replicating a number of previous experiments (Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009; Droit-Volet & Meck, 2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011, 2012; Tipples, 2008, 2011). However, participants were not

found to overestimate the duration of stimuli more frequently when in a state of action readiness despite this effect being found by Hagura and colleagues (2012). Moreover, participants were not found to initiate a voluntary action quicker following the presentation of an angry facial expression as one would have expected if temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares one for action.

The finding from Experiment 1 that participants did not temporally overestimate the duration of stimuli more frequently when in a state of action readiness was explained by participants failure to prepare the action as instructed. Evidence for this comes from the similarities between Experiment 1 and that of Hagura *et al.,* (2012). As demonstrated by Hagura and colleagues, the experimental paradigm where participants reach to touch the computer screen is sensitive enough to find effects of action readiness on time estimates. As this effect was not found in Experiment 1 one possibility is that participants did not complete the task as instructed. The null results from Chapter 2 demonstrated the need for further experimentation.

8.1.2 Chapter 3

Chapter 3 used a computerised joystick task and the temporal bisection task to investigate the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. The joystick task was used as it allowed for differentiation between the motivational tendencies of actions (e.g., approach and avoidance). Crucially Chapter 3 contained two different temporal duration ranges. One bisection task was conducted across the 400ms – 1600ms duration range whilst the other was conducted across the 200ms – 800ms duration range. The use of two duration ranges allowed for the testing of the scalar property of time. In addition the use of two duration ranges

allowed one to identify which component of internal clock models is affected by the experimental manipulations (Droit-Volet et al., 2004). The results from Chapter 3 supported the notion that temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares one to act; participants were quicker to initiate an action following the presentation of the emotive stimulus which was more frequently temporally overestimated than the neutral stimulus. In terms of action motivation participants were found to be quicker to initiate an approach motivated action, pulling the joystick towards oneself, than an avoidance action, pushing the joystick away from oneself. Finally the results from Chapter 3 found evidence consistent with the hypothesis that action readiness induces temporal overestimation through pacemaker speeding; the effect of action readiness was greater in the long duration range than the short duration range indicative of a multiplicative effect with real time.

The finding that participants were quicker to initiate a voluntary action following the emotive stimuli compared to the neutral stimulus is consistent with the notion that temporal overestimation functionally prepares one to act. It follows that if temporal overestimation due to threat prepares one to act, participants will be quicker to initiate an action following the presentation of an emotive stimulus. What remained unanswered was whether temporal overestimation specifically causes such action facilitation or whether the action facilitation was a consequence of some general cognitive speeding effect which also caused temporal overestimations. Whilst Chapter 3 found evidence consistent with the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat further investigation was required in order to determine the robustness of the effect.

8.1.3 Chapter 4

In Experiment 3 a verbal estimation task was used in which participants responded by typing their estimated duration for an emotive and neutral facial expression. The verbal estimation task was used because it is easy to administer, does not rely on participant motor ability and is sensitive to effects of emotion on time estimates (Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011b). Experiment 3 served as a test of the robustness of the results from Chapter 3 which found evidence consistent with a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. If such a functional explanation does exist it would be anticipated, given the high survival value of the effect, results consistent with this explanation are found across different experimental methodologies.

The results from Experiment 3 were consistent with the results from Chapter 3; participants more frequently overestimated the duration of emotive stimuli and were quicker to initiate approach-motivated actions following the presentation of an emotive stimulus. These results provided further support for the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat; when faced with a threatening stimulus one's internal clock is able to slow the perception of time which allows one to initiate an action more readily. Again, however, the results from Experiment 3 do not directly explain the cause of such an effect. One possibility is that temporal overestimation of a stimulus directly causes action facilitation, alternatively a more general cognitive speeding effect might explain this effect. To distinguish between these two alternative explanations EEG was used in Experiment 7 of this thesis. Nonetheless, the results from Experiment 3 were consistent with the predictions of the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat.

8.1.4 Chapter 5

A further test of the functional explanation for temporal overestimation due to threat was to investigate whether emotion modulates the effect of action readiness on time estimates. If such a functional explanation were correct it would be predicted that manipulations of emotion would increase the effect of action on times estimates; if temporally overestimating emotive stimuli causes increases in action readiness, effects of action readiness on time estimates should be increased by emotional stimuli. It was this prediction that Experiment 4 tested. Previous experiments in this thesis also included a test of this prediction of the functional explanation, however, failed to find any effect (i.e., there was no interaction between the effects of emotion and effects of action). However, this may have been caused by the experimental manipulations which were seen to increase the speed of the pacemaker as found in internal clock models. Consequently, Experiment 4 used a speeded response paradigm as this has been found to not moderate pacemaker speed (Klapproth & Müller, 2008; Klapproth & Wearden, 2011).

The results from Experiment 4 were consistent with the previous experiments in this thesis; effects of emotion did not increase the effect of action readiness on time estimates. Despite this, participants were found to more frequently overestimate the duration of stimuli when in a state of action readiness as well as more frequently overestimating the duration of emotive relative to neutral stimuli. Interestingly, participants were also found to make their decision regarding the duration of the stimuli more quickly when the stimulus displayed was emotionally salient. This finding again provides evidence that temporal overestimation due to threat is linked to the speeding of other cognitive processes.
Finally, the results from Experiment 4 cast doubt on the idea that one's perception of time is susceptible to a super distortion whereby it is slowed to a more dramatic level than has been demonstrated previously.

8.1.5 Chapter 6

Participants in Experiment 5 completed the temporal bisection task, however, the foreperiod (duration between a warning signal and a target stimulus) was varied. The warning signal was a white oval which flashed briefly either 50ms, 400ms or 1400ms before the onset of the to-be-timed facial expression. The variable foreperiod paradigm was used to test for a super temporal overestimation effect; specifically, with increased foreperiod duration one expected greater attention to be paid to the to-be-timed stimulus. Therefore, a greater temporal overestimation effect was expected for emotive stimuli at longer foreperiod durations compared to neutral stimuli at longer foreperiod durations or emotive stimuli at shorter foreperiod durations.

The results from Experiment 5 failed to provide evidence for this hypothesis. Participants were not found to temporally overestimate the duration of emotive stimuli at longer foreperiod durations relative to neutral stimuli. However, participants did more frequently overestimate the duration of stimuli at longer foreperiod durations compared to shorter foreperiod durations. Interestingly no effects of emotion on time estimates were found. This was explained by repeated use of the same facial expressions throughout the experiments reported here. Evidence for this potential confound comes from Matthews (2011) who found that participants overestimated the duration of repeated stimuli less frequently than new or novel stimuli. An alternative possibility was that the effects of attention on time

estimates occurred at an earlier time in Experiment 5 which prevented effects of emotion being found. In Experiment 5 it was possible that with increasing attention paid during longer foreperiod durations participants were already more likely to overestimate the duration of a subsequent stimulus (i.e., the switch mechanism in internal clock models was already closed prior to the presentation of the to-betimed stimulus). Thus, as the manipulation of attention in Experiment 5 occurred earlier than the manipulation of emotion, effects of attention and not emotion were found. One test of this hypothesis would be to reverse this paradigm whereby manipulations of emotion and not attention would be expected. The results from Experiment 5 corroborated previous experiments reported here in finding that one's perception of time could not be distorted to a more enhanced level than had already be found.

8.1.6 Chapter 7

The results from Experiments, 2, 3, and 4 suggested that temporal overestimation due to threat was linked with facilitation of reaction times as predicted by a functional explanation. In addition, the results from Experiment 5 suggested that participant decision making speed was facilitated following temporal overestimation due to threat. However, the preceding experiments could not conclusively show that it was the temporal overestimation specifically which caused the facilitation of these cognitive processes. Experiment 6 served to test the different explanations of these findings; specifically, EEG was used to measure participant neural activity during a temporal bisection task.

Analysis of the EEG signal revealed that the peak amplitude of the N1P2 complex, which has been shown to predict temporal behaviour (Kononowicz & Rijn, 2014; van Rijn et al., 2014, 2011), was not modulated by emotion. Consequently, Experiment 6 casted doubt on the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat; if temporal overestimation was the cause of speeded response times one would anticipate effects of emotion to be found in neural correlates of temporal processing. Interestingly the latency of the N1 peak was found to be earlier for emotive images (pictures of spiders) compared to neutral images (pictures of birds). This may suggest that temporal overestimation results from a general cognitive speeding effect which also causes other cognitive processes to be facilitated.

8.2 Functional Explanation of Temporal Overestimation Due to Threat

During times of immense emotional arousal people often report the feeling that time has slowed; car crash survivors are often reported to experience such a temporal distortion. This effect has also been demonstrated experimentally across many experimental paradigms, with numerous different emotionally salient stimuli, in different modalities as well as with clinical participant groups (Angrilli et al., 1997; Cocenas-Silva, Bueno, & Droit-Volet, 2011; Droit-Volet, 2013; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2009, 2011a, 2012; Gil et al., 2007a; Gil, Niedenthal, & Droit-Volet, 2007b; Noulhiane et al., 2007; Tipples, 2008, 2011). Of interest to the current thesis is the finding that, in general, the more action readying an emotion is the more frequently it is found to be temporally overestimated. Facial expressions of anger and fear for example are more frequently temporally overestimation than sadness and happiness (Droit-Volet

& Meck, 2007; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a). Moreover, the finding that the facial expression of disgust, a similarly highly arousing facial expression to fear and anger, is not temporally overestimated demonstrates that the degree to which an emotion readies one to act is of critical importance to the temporal overestimation effect (see also, Angrilli et al., 1997).

Following these experimental findings, it has been suggested that temporal overestimation due to threat may serve a functional role (Droit-Volet & Gil, 2009); if temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares one to act such an effect would have a clear survival value to the organism. Empirical results have often been found to be consistent with this explanation; Jones and colleagues (2011) report that stimuli often found to be temporally overestimated are also found to speed other cognitive processes. In addition, Gable and Poole (Gable & Poole, 2012) found that motivational intensity and not arousal levels predict temporal behaviour. Furthermore, Hagura *et., al.* (2012) link temporal overestimation due to increases in action readiness levels to functional consequences. Despite this experimental evidence there did not exist a direct test of the functional explanation for temporal overestimation due to threat prior to this thesis.

8.2.1 Discussion

The purpose of the experiments reported in this thesis was to test the notion that temporal overestimation due to threat functionally prepares one to act. Specifically, this thesis tested whether participants were quicker to initiate a voluntary action following temporal overestimation. In addition, this thesis aimed to investigate the combined effects of action readiness and emotion on time estimates both as a test for the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to

threat and as a test of whether one's perception of time is susceptible to greater distortion than previously demonstrated. Finally, this thesis aimed to test whether temporal overestimation itself causes facilitation of other cognitive processes or whether a general cognitive speeding effect could cause such effects.

In summary, the results from the experiments reported here provide limited evidence for the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. Whilst Chapters 3, 4, and 5 provided some evidence for the functional explanation subsequent chapters failed to provide further evidence. In Chapter 3 and 4 participants were found to initiate a voluntary action quicker following an emotive stimulus which were more readily temporally overestimated than neutral stimuli. This finding would be predicted by the functional explanation; temporal overestimation of a threatening stimulus readies one to act and therefore, reaction times were quicker following temporal overestimations. In addition, the result from Chapter 5 showing that participants were quicker to make their decision regarding a stimulus' duration also supports this functional explanation. However, some results contained in Chapters 3, 4, and 5 as well as Chapters 2 and 6 failed to provide additional evidence for this functional explanation.

The functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat predicts that effects of emotion on time estimates should interact with effects of action readiness of time estimates; in short one should find evidence of an enhanced effect of action readiness when emotion is also manipulated in time estimation tasks. Across 6 Experiments no results provided support for this hypothesis; effects of emotionally salient stimuli on time estimates were not found to increase the effect of action readiness on time estimates. As to why each chapter did not show

evidence of this effect there are numerous possibilities. First it is possible that the effects of emotionally salient stimuli on time estimates are caused by the increases in action readiness such stimuli evoke (e.g., Gable & Poole, 2012) rather than caused by increases in physiological arousal (see, Lake, 2014). If emotional stimuli affected the internal clock mechanism through increases in action readiness it follows that when participants were instructed to act and then saw an emotive stimulus the participant would already have been in a state of action readiness. This scenario would predict the null effect – independent effects of both action readiness and emotional stimuli but no increased effect of action readiness.

Second it is possible that the experimental manipulations used in the experiments here affected the same component of the internal clock mechanism. In Experiment 2 it was concluded that the effects of action readiness on time estimates are caused through modulation of the pacemaker speed. Previous research has consistently demonstrated that emotionally salient stimuli are also found to modulate this pacemaker mechanism (Cheng et al., 2016; Droit-Volet et al., 2004; Gil & Droit-Volet, 2011a). Therefore, the inability of the experiments contained here to find increased effects of action readiness when an emotive stimulus was presented may have been due to the pacemaker speed having some maximum output rate. The finding in Experiment 2 that the effects of action readiness and emotion on time estimates were both reconciled with the functioning of the pacemaker mechanism suggests that the two effects may not be separate effects.

Third, the null effect may demonstrate that one's perception of time can be distorted to a limited degree and is not susceptible to larger distortions than have been previously reported. In Chapters 3 and 4 the null effect could be explained in

terms of the pacemaker in internal clock models, e.g., SET (Gibbon et al., 1984), operating at some maximum rate when the participants was given an instruction to prepare to act. However, Chapters 5 and 6 used experimental manipulations which have been previously demonstrated not to influence the speed of the pacemaker mechanism (time pressure and variable foreperiod durations respectively). Despite the use of these experimental manipulations, Chapters 5 and 6 also failed to provide evidence for an enhanced temporal overestimation effect. The consistency of this null effect is highly suggestive that one's perception of time is susceptible to fairly limited distortions.

Neurologically plausible internal clock models are better placed to explain this finding than the information processing account of SET (Gibbon et al., 1984). The SBF model of time perception (Buhusi & Meck, 2005; Matell & Meck, 2000; Matell & Meck, 2004) suggests that the brain is able to code for the perception of time by detecting coincident neural activity across neurones. It follows that there will be a limited number of neurones able to fire at once which would explain why no enhanced temporal overestimation effect was found here. In contrast, internal clock models such as SET do not address whether the pacemaker – accumulator pathway has some upper limit or maximum value of information which can be transmitted.

A further question posed by this thesis was whether temporal overestimation due to threat itself causes reaction time and decision making processes to be facilitated or whether the effects were due to a more general cognitive speeding effect. The functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat clearly predicts that it is the temporal overestimation of such stimuli which causes facilitated reaction times. To examine this, Chapter 7 used EEG to measure the N1P2

complex as this has been identified previously as the best neurological indicator of temporal behaviour (Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2014). Surprisingly the results did not show any modulation of the N1P2 peak when spider phobic participants judged the duration of images of spiders which were temporally overestimated relative to images of birds. However, the results did show that latency of the N1 peak was shorter when a spider image was presented to both phobic and non-phobic participants compared to bird images. This may suggest that the behavioural effects associated with temporal overestimations are due to a cognitive speeding effect rather than directly caused by the temporal overestimation itself. However, there are potential limitations to this interpretation.

First the N1P2 has been consistently found to be indicative of temporal behaviour, however, this was not found in Chapter 7. The failure to replicate this finding suggest that the findings from Chapter 7 need to be treated with caution. Second, previous research has shown that phobic individuals are in fact slower to respond to stimuli relating to their phobia than non-phobic individuals; one example demonstrating this is the Spider Stroop paradigm (Thorpe & Salkovskis, 1997). Consequently it is possible that the phobic participants in Chapter 7 were not quicker to respond following temporal overestimations but rather were slower to respond. This unusual pattern of behaviour, temporal overestimation and slower response times, directly contradicts the predications of the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat.

Third the failure to find to any modulation of the N1P2 complex may be explained by temporal distortions not being coded for at the neuronal level of processing but are rather added at a higher stage of cognition. Some evidence for

this notion comes from Stetson et al., (2007) who found that participants during an emotional event (simulated cliff fall) did not overestimate the duration of the event as it was occurring. Instead, participants were found to retrospectively overestimate the duration of the event. More evidence for this possibility comes from Herbst, Chaumon, Penney, & Busch (2014) who report no modulation of the EEG trace for flickering stimuli which are found to be temporally overestimated. One important difference between Experiment 6 and that of Herbst and colleagues is the ERP used. Experiment 6 focussed on the N1P2 complex as identified by Kononowicz & van Rijn (2014) whereas Herbst and colleagues focussed on the CNV which has been previously linked to temporal processing (Macar & Vidal, 2003, 2009; Macar et al., 1999). This difference highlights the difficulty in using EEG techniques in time perception experiments as research remains uncertain what causes the N1P2 and CNV to be modulated when participants are engaged in timing tasks. Nevertheless, the results from Chapter 7 did not provide additional evidence for the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due threat.

One important factor which warrants further discussion is the issue of statistical power, both in terms of the experiments contained in this thesis but also throughout the field of time perception in general. The power analysis conducted prior to Experiment 1 showed that 34 participants were required to find a medium effect size at the appropriate alpha level. From this analysis one can conclude that Experiment 1 of this thesis was, statistically speaking, underpowered given the relatively small experimental sample of 25 participants. As such it is possible that the results from Experiment 1, in particular the null finding regards action preparation on the perception of time, were due to the lack of experimental power. This concern

raises the issue of why Experiment 1 used the relatively modest sample size. It is apparent from the analysis contained in Experiment 1 that the null effect of action readiness and in particular the interaction between action readiness and emotion had seemingly large alpha values. Whilst this may be due to lack of experimental power it is important to note that the experimental procedure used in Experiment 1, as used by Hagura and colleagues (2012), was sensitive to effects of action readiness when considerable fewer participants were used, for instance Experiment 2 of Hagura *et. al.* (2012) contained just 9 participants. Consequently it is possible that, given the relatively large sample size of Experiment 1 compared to previous research, effects of action readiness were able to be detected with the sample size used.

A further interesting discussion surrounding the issue of statistical power concerns the finding in Experiment 5 whereby participants were not found to temporally overestimate the duration of emotive stimuli. As discussed at length throughout this thesis the temporal overestimation effect for emotive stimuli is a well replicated and robust experimental finding. One possible explanation of the failure to find this effect was the sample size used, however, as this was more than the initial power analysis indicated was required, such an explanation is not considered valid. One further experiment, Experiment 6, also had relatively fewer participants than indicated by the power analysis. However, due the methodology and experimental design (i.e., an EEG experiment using a between measures design) the initial power analysis conducted is not relevant to this experiment. Indeed when one analyses the sample sizes used throughout the literature concerning time perception and EEG methodologies the sample size used in Experiment 6 is not

atypical (e.g., Kononowicz & van Rijn, 2011). Furthermore, literature concerning time perception differences between spider phobic and non-phobic individuals had similar participant numbers (Buetti & Lleras, 2012). Consequently, the issue of statistical power is perhaps most pertinent in the discussion of results from Experiment 1 of this thesis. However, the other experiments contained in this thesis have been demonstrated to have sufficient statistical power based on previous research in the literature.

On the subject of statistical power one remaining issue, which is perhaps more significant than the preceding discussion, is whether the literature surrounding the area of time perception is statistically underpowered as a whole. Whilst the sample sizes throughout the field are likely calculated via power analysis software, a more pressing concern relates to the number of repetitions in each experimental condition. In Experiments 1, 2, 4 and 5 participants were required to judge the duration of emotive and neutral stimuli a total of 7 times for each stimulus duration and action condition in line with previous pieces of empirical research in the area. However, this number of repetitions is considerably smaller than found in other psychological fields of research. In the attention literature for instance it has been commented that between 25 and 100 repetitions per condition are required (Bundesen & Habekost, 2014). Consequently, future research in the area of time perception should take such considerations into account and this could, potentially, explain some of the contradictory findings within the area of time perception.

To conclude, the results from experiments contained here provide partial support for the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat. Participants were found to initiate a voluntary action more quickly following stimuli

which were more readily temporally overestimated. However, the support for such an explanation is limited and the need for continued and further experimentation is clear.

8.2.2 Future Research Directions

The results from experiments contained here suggest that there is a link between temporal overestimation due to threat and the facilitation of other cognitive processes such as reaction time and decision making. Further evidence for a link between higher level cognitive processes such as information processing speed and temporal overestimation of neutral stimuli has been found elsewhere (Jones et al., 2011). However, what is currently unknown is whether the temporal overestimation effect specifically causes these other processes to run faster. Although Chapter 7 shed some light on the answer to this question the need for additional research in this area is clear. Whilst definitively untangling these two hypotheses is experimentally tricky, the answer to how temporal overestimation affects other cognitive processes may help better understand how the brain is able to code for temporal information.

Whilst certain results reported here have supported the functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat, many have not been shown to support this explanation. Consequently one wonders why participants are found to temporally overestimate the duration of emotive images more frequently than neutral images. As mentioned previously, it is possible that temporal overestimation is nothing special *per se*. Rather it may be the by-product of a cognitive speeding effect induced by the display of an emotionally salient image through activation of the sympathetic nervous system. However, such an explanation for temporal

overestimation is difficult to reconcile with some research findings; would images of desserts, found to be temporally overestimated (Gil et al., 2009), induce the same cognitive speeding effect as emotionally salient images, for instance? Combined with the limited evidence for a functional explanation reported in this thesis it remains to be fully understood why such a broad range of stimuli are temporally overestimated by participants.

With regards to finding evidence that one's perception of time cannot be distorted to a greater degree than has already been demonstrated it is evident that research should focus on unrelated experimental manipulations. There is clear evidence linking emotionally salient stimuli with action readiness (e.g., Frijda, 1988, 2004; Frijda & Tcherkassof, 1997) which may have contributed to the null effects reported in each experiment contained here. Indeed it is possible that the effects of action readiness and emotion are actually the same effect. With that in mind future research should attempt to use unrelated manipulations which are known to influence time estimates. Through the use of two unrelated manipulations research would be able to establish whether the perception of time is susceptible to enhanced distortions or whether, as reported here, the perception of time can be distorted to a limited degree.

Finally, research concerning one's perception of time has, to date, largely focussed on a very narrow temporal window of only a few seconds. Although many research questions remain unanswered for behaviours relating to such a narrow temporal window research should consider the effects of much longer temporal behaviours. Very few experimental studies have investigated temporal behaviours lasting for several minutes or hours despite much human behaviour operating within

this timeframe. One recent area of research has investigated the effects of video games on people's perception of time. Results indicate that participants are more likely to underestimate the duration of a video game compared to a non-video game task of the same duration (Tobin & Grondin, 2009). Moreover, it has been reported that such an effect is found in both expert and novice video game players (Rau, Shu-Yun Peng, & Chin-Chow Yang, 2006). Such an area of research suggests that time perception research could be used in the future as possible intervention strategies for video game addicts. If video game addicts were reminded of the time spent engaged in such an activity it may help reduce the amount of time spent engaged in it. Although an exciting line of research it is worth noting that a similar intervention in gambling addicts was not found to help disengage pathological gambling habits (Ladouceur & Sévigny, 2009).

In short there is still much unknown about human time perception ranging from basic questions regarding how temporal information is coded by the brain to more applied areas of research. Whilst this thesis has been the first to directly test for a functional explanation of temporal overestimation due to threat given the mixed results it is hard to definitely conclude whether such an explanation is warranted. The finding that reaction times are facilitated following stimuli which are more frequently temporally overestimated suggests that such a functional explanation may exist. However, the question whether this functional explanation arises directly from the temporal overestimation of a stimulus requires further experimentation.

References

- Allan, L. G. (1979). The perception of time. *Perception & Psychophysics*, *26*(5), 340– 354. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03204158
- Allan, L. G., & Gibbon, J. (1991). Human bisection at the geometric mean. *Learning* and Motivation, 22(1–2), 39–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/0023-9690(91)90016-2
- Allan, L. G., & Kristofferson, A. B. (1974). Psychophysical theories of duration discrimination. *Perception & Psychophysics*, *16*(1), 26–34. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03203244
- Amir, N., Kuckertz, J. M., & Najmi, S. (2013). The Effect of Modifying Automatic
 Action Tendencies on Overt Avoidance Behaviors. *Emotion (Washington, D.C.)*, *13*(3), 478–484. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0030443
- Angrilli, A., Cherubini, P., Pavese, A., & Manfredini, S. (1997). The influence of affective factors on time perception. *Perception & Psychophysics*, *59*(6), 972– 982. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03205512
- Annas, J. (1975). Aristotle, Number and Time. *The Philosophical Quarterly*, 25(99), 97–113. https://doi.org/10.2307/2217626
- Arnell, K. M., Killman, K. V., & Fijavz, D. (2007). Blinded by emotion: Target misses
 follow attention capture by arousing distractors in RSVP. *Emotion*, 7(3), 465–
 477. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.7.3.465
- Baddeley, A. (2000). The episodic buffer: a new component of working memory? *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 4(11), 417–423. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1364-6613(00)01538-2
- Baddeley, A. D. (1986). Working Memory. Clarendon Press.

Baddeley, A. D., & Hitch, G. (1974a). Working Memory. In Gordon H. Bower (Ed.), *Psychology of Learning and Motivation* (Vol. Volume 8, pp. 47–89). Academic Press. Retrieved from

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0079742108604521

- Baddeley, A. D., & Hitch, G. (1974b). Working Memory. In *Psychology of Learning and Motivation* (Vol. 8, pp. 47–89). Academic Press.
- Barack, D. L., & Gold, J. I. (2016). Temporal trade-offs in psychophysics. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, *37*, 121–125.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2016.01.015

- Barrett, L. F. (2006). Are Emotions Natural Kinds? *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 1(1), 28–58.
- Barrett, L. F. (2009). Variety is the spice of life: A psychological construction approach to understanding variability in emotion. *Cognition & Emotion*, 23(7), 1284–1306. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930902985894
- Barrett, L. F., Gendron, M., & Huang, Y.-M. (2009). Do discrete emotions exist? *Philosophical Psychology*, *22*(4), 427–437.

https://doi.org/10.1080/09515080903153634

- Bauermeister, J. J., Barkley, R. A., Martinez, J. V., Cumba, E., Ramirez, R. R., Reina, G.,
 ... Salas, C. C. (2005). Time Estimation and Performance on Reproduction
 Tasks in Subtypes of Children With Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *34*(1), 151–162.
 https://doi.org/10.1207/s15374424jccp3401 14
- Baumgartner, T., Willi, M., & Jäncke, L. (2007). Modulation of corticospinal activity by strong emotions evoked by pictures and classical music: a transcranial

magnetic stimulation study. *Neuroreport*, 18(3), 261–265.

https://doi.org/10.1097/WNR.0b013e328012272e

- Berkowitz, L., & Harmon-Jones, E. (2004). Toward an Understanding of the Determinants of Anger. *Emotion*, *4*(2), 107–130. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.4.2.107
- Bhattacharjee, Y. (2006). A Timely Debate About the Brain. *Science*, *311*(5761), 596–598. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.311.5761.596
- Block, R. A. (1990). Models of psychological time. In *Cognitive models of psychological time* (pp. 1–35). Hillsdale, NJ, England: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- Bogacz, R., Wagenmakers, E.-J., Forstmann, B. U., & Nieuwenhuis, S. (2010). The neural basis of the speed–accuracy tradeoff. *Trends in Neurosciences*, *33*(1), 10–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2009.09.002
- Boltz, M. (1991). Time estimation and attentional perspective. *Perception & Psychophysics*, *49*(5), 422–433. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03212176
- Borgomaneri, S., Gazzola, V., & Avenanti, A. (2014). Temporal dynamics of motor cortex excitability during perception of natural emotional scenes. *Social Cognitive and Affective Neuroscience, 9*(10), 1451–1457. https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nst139
- Boucsein, W. (2012). Applications of Electrodermal Recording. In *Electrodermal Activity* (pp. 259–523). Springer US. Retrieved from http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-1-4614-1126-0_3

- Bradley, M., & Lang, P. (1999). International affective digitized sounds (IADS): stimuli, instruction manual and affective ratings. Retrieved from http://csea.phhp.ufl.edu/Media.html
- Bradley, M. M., & Lang, P. J. (2000). Affective reactions to acoustic stimuli. *Psychophysiology*, *37*(2), 204–215.

Bradley, M. M., Miccoli, L., Escrig, M. A., & Lang, P. J. (2008). The pupil as a measure of emotional arousal and autonomic activation. *Psychophysiology*, *45*(4), 602–607. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.2008.00654.x

Brown, S. W. (1985). Time perception and attention: The effects of prospective versus retrospective paradigms and task demands on perceived duration. *Perception & Psychophysics*, *38*(2), 115–124.

https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03198848

- Brown, S. W. (1997). Attentional resources in timing: Interference effects in concurrent temporal and nontemporal working memory tasks. *Perception & Psychophysics*, *59*(7), 1118–1140. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03205526
- Brown, S. W. (2006). Timing and executive function: Bidirectional interference
 between concurrent temporal production and randomization tasks. *Memory & Cognition*, *34*(7), 1464–1471. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03195911
- Brown, S. W. (2008). Time and Attention: Review of the Literature. In S. Grondin (Ed.), *Psychology of Time* (pp. 111–138). Bingley: Emerald Group Publishing.
- Brown, S. W., & Boltz, M. G. (2002). Attentional processes in time perception: effects of mental workload and event structure. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*. *Human Perception and Performance*, *28*(3), 600–615.

- Bueti, D., & Macaluso, E. (2011). Physiological correlates of subjective time: Evidence for the temporal accumulator hypothesis. *NeuroImage*, *57*(3), 1251–1263. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.05.014
- Buetti, S., & Lleras, A. (2012). Perceiving control over aversive and fearful events can alter how we experience those events: an investigation of time perception in spider-fearful individuals. *Emotion Science*, *3*, 337. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2012.00337
- Buhusi, C. V., & Meck, W. H. (2005). What makes us tick? Functional and neural mechanisms of interval timing. *Nature Reviews. Neuroscience*, 6(10), 755–765. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn1764
- Bundesen, C., & Habekost, T. (2014). Theory of Visual Attention (TVA). In K. Nobre & S. Kastner (Eds.), *The Oxford Handbook of Attention* (pp. 1093–1198). OUP Oxford.
- Burle, B., & Casini, L. (2001). Dissociation between activation and attention effects in time estimation: Implications for internal clock models. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance*, 27(1), 195–205. https://doi.org/10.1037/0096-1523.27.1.195
- Burle, B., Macar, F., & Bonnet, M. (2003). Behavioral and electrophysiological oscillations in information processing: A tentative synthesis. In H. Helfrich (Ed.), *Time and Mind II: Information Processing Perspectives* (pp. 209–232). Hogrefe Publishing.
- Cain, C., K., & LeDoux, J., E. (2013). Emotional Processing and Motivation: In Search of Brain Mechanisms. In A. J. Elliot (Ed.), *Handbook of Approach and Avoidance Motivation* (pp. 18–30). Psychology Press.

- Callaway, E., & Halliday, R. (1982). The effect of attentional effort on visual evoked potential N1 latency. *Psychiatry Research*, 7(3), 299–308.
- Carrillo-de-la-Peña, M., Holguín, S. R., Corral, M., & Cadaveira, F. (1999). The effects of stimulus intensity and age on visual-evoked potentials (VEPs) in normal children. *Psychophysiology*, *36*(6), 693–698. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-8986.3660693
- Carroll, C. A., Boggs, J., O'Donnell, B. F., Shekhar, A., & Hetrick, W. P. (2008). Temporal processing dysfunction in schizophrenia. *Brain and Cognition*, *67*(2), 150–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandc.2007.12.005
- Carroll, S. (2011). From Eternity to Here: The Quest For The Ultimate Theory Of Time (second edition). Oneworld Publications.
- Carver, C. S. (2004). Negative Affects Deriving From the Behavioral Approach System. *Emotion*, 4(1), 3–22. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.4.1.3
- Carver, C. S., & Harmon-Jones, E. (2009). Anger is an approach-related affect: Evidence and implications. *Psychological Bulletin*, *135*(2), 183–204. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0013965
- Caselli, L., Iaboli, L., & Nichelli, P. (2009). Time estimation in mild Alzheimer's disease patients. *Behavioral and Brain Functions*, *5*(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/1744-9081-5-32
- Casini, L., & Vidal, F. (2011). The SMAs: Neural Substrate of the Temporal Accumulator? *Frontiers in Integrative Neuroscience*, *5*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnint.2011.00035

- Champagne, J., & Fortin, C. (2008). Attention sharing during timing: Modulation by processing demands of an expected stimulus. *Perception & Psychophysics*, *70*(4), 630–639. https://doi.org/10.3758/PP.70.4.630
- Chen, M., & Bargh, J. A. (1999). Consequences of Automatic Evaluation: Immediate Behavioral Predispositions to Approach or Avoid the Stimulus. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, *25*(2), 215–224.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167299025002007

- Chen, Y.-H., Pizzolato, F., & Cesari, P. (2014). Time flies when we view a sport action. *Experimental Brain Research*, *232*(2), 629–635. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-013-3771-2
- Cheng, R.-K., Tipples, J., Narayanan, N. S., & Meck, W. H. (2016). Clock Speed as a Window into Dopaminergic Control of Emotion and Time Perception. *Timing* & amp; Time Perception, 4(1), 99–122. https://doi.org/10.1163/22134468-00002064
- Church, R. M. (1984). Properties of the Internal Clocka. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, *423*(1), 566–582. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1984.tb23459.x
- Church, R. M., & Deluty, M. Z. (1977). Bisection of temporal intervals. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Animal Behavior Processes*, *3*(3), 216–228. https://doi.org/10.1037/0097-7403.3.3.216
- Clausen, J. (1950). An evaluation of experimental methods of time judgment. *Journal* of Experimental Psychology, 40(6), 756–761. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0056354

- Cocenas-Silva, R., Bueno, J. L. O., & Droit-Volet, S. (2011). Temporal memory of emotional experience. *Memory & Cognition*, *40*(2), 161–167. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13421-011-0145-5
- Coelho, C. M., Lipp, O. V., Marinovic, W., Wallis, G., & Riek, S. (2010). Increased corticospinal excitability induced by unpleasant visual stimuli. *Neuroscience Letters*, *481*(3), 135–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2010.03.027
- Coull, J. T., Cheng, R.-K., & Meck, W. H. (2011). Neuroanatomical and Neurochemical Substrates of Timing. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *36*(1), 3–25. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2010.113
- Dan-Glauser, E. S., & Scherer, K. R. (2011). The Geneva affective picture database (GAPED): a new 730-picture database focusing on valence and normative significance. *Behavior Research Methods*, *43*(2), 468–477.
 https://doi.org/10.3758/s13428-011-0064-1
- Danziger, K., & Du Preez, P. D. (1963). Reliability of time estimation by the method of reproduction. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, *16*(3), 879–884.

https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.1963.16.3.879

- Dews, P. B. (1970). The theory of fixed interval responding. In W. N. Schoenfeld (Ed.), *The Theory of reinforcement schedules*. Appleton-Century-Crofts.
- de Houwer, J. D., Crombez, G., Baeyens, F., & Hermans, D. (2001). On the generality of the affective Simon effect. *Cognition and Emotion*, *15*(2), 189–206. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930125883
- de Heuer, K., Rinck, M., & Becker, E. S. (2007). Avoidance of emotional facial expressions in social anxiety: The Approach-Avoidance Task. *Behaviour*

Research and Therapy, 45(12), 2990–3001.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2007.08.010

Dollard, J., Miller, N. E., Doob, L. W., H, O., & Sears, R. R. (1939). *Frustration and aggression* (Vol. viii). New Haven, CT, US: Yale University Press.

Droit-Volet, S. (2002). Scalar timing in temporal generalization in children with short and long stimulus durations. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology Section A*, 55(4), 1193–1209.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02724980244000161

- Droit-Volet, S. (2010). Stop using time reproduction tasks in a comparative perspective without further analyses of the role of the motor response: The example of children. *European Journal of Cognitive Psychology EUR J COGN PSYCHOL*, *22*(1), 130–148. https://doi.org/10.1080/09541440902738900
- Droit-Volet, S. (2013). Time perception, emotions and mood disorders. *Journal of Physiology-Paris*, 107(4), 255–264.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jphysparis.2013.03.005

Droit-Volet, S., Brunot, S., & Niedenthal, P. (2004). BRIEF REPORT Perception of the duration of emotional events. *Cognition and Emotion*, *18*(6), 849–858.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930341000194

- Droit-Volet, S., Clément, A., & Wearden, J. (2001). Temporal Generalization in 3- to 8-Year-Old Children. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *80*(3), 271– 288. https://doi.org/10.1006/jecp.2001.2629
- Droit-Volet, S., Fayolle, S. L., & Gil, S. (2011). Emotion and Time Perception: Effects of Film-Induced Mood. *Frontiers in Integrative Neuroscience*, *5*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnint.2011.00033

Droit-Volet, S., & Gil, S. (2009). The time-emotion paradox. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B, Biological Sciences, 364*(1525), 1943–1953. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2009.0013

Droit-Volet, S., & Izaute, M. (2005). The effect of feedback on timing in children and adults: The temporal generalization task. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology Section A*, *58*(3), 507–520.

Droit-Volet, S., & Meck, W. H. (2007). How emotions colour our perception of time. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *11*(12), 504–513.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2007.09.008

https://doi.org/10.1080/02724980443000025

Droit-Volet, S., Mermillod, M., Cocenas-Silva, R., & Gil, S. (2010). The effect of expectancy of a threatening event on time perception in human adults. *Emotion (Washington, D.C.), 10*(6), 908–914.
https://doi.org/10.1037/a0020258

Droit-Volet, S., & Wearden, J. (2002). Speeding up an internal clock in children? Effects of visual flicker on subjective duration. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology. B, Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, *55*(3), 193–211. https://doi.org/10.1080/02724990143000252

Droit-Volet, S., & Wearden, J. H. (2001). Temporal Bisection in Children. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *80*(2), 142–159.

https://doi.org/10.1006/jecp.2001.2631

Eagleman, D. M., Tse, P. U., Buonomano, D., Janssen, P., Nobre, A. C., & Holcombe, A. O. (2005). Time and the Brain: How Subjective Time Relates to Neural Time. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *25*(45), 10369–10371.

https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3487-05.2005

- Eastwood, J. D., Smilek, D., & Merikle, P. M. (2001). Differential attentional guidance by unattended faces expressing positive and negative emotion. *Perception & Psychophysics*, *63*(6), 1004–1013.
- Edmund R. Clay. (1882). *The Alternative: A Study in Psychology*. Macmillan and co. Retrieved from http://archive.org/details/alternativeastu02claygoog
- Effron, D. A., Niedenthal, P. M., Gil, S., & Droit-Volet, S. (2006). Embodied temporal perception of emotion. *Emotion (Washington, D.C.), 6*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.6.1.1
- Eisler, H. (1976). Experiments on subjective duration 1868-1975: A collection of power function exponents. *Psychological Bulletin*, *83*(6), 1154–1171.
- Ekman, P. (1992a). An argument for basic emotions. *Cognition and Emotion*, 6(3–4), 169–200. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699939208411068
- Ekman, P. (1992b). Are there basic emotions? *Psychological Review*, *99*(3), 550–553. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.99.3.550
- Ekman, P. (1994). Strong evidence for universals in facial expressions: a reply to Russell's mistaken critique. *Psychological Bulletin*, *115*(2), 268–287.
- Ekman, P., & Cordaro, D. (2011). What is Meant by Calling Emotions Basic. *Emotion Review*, *3*(4), 364–370. https://doi.org/10.1177/1754073911410740
- Ekman, P., & Friesen, W. V. (1971). Constants across cultures in the face and emotion. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *17*(2), 124–129. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0030377

Ekman, P., & Friesen, W. V. (1986). A new pan-cultural facial expression of emotion. *Motivation and Emotion, 10*(2), 159–168. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00992253

- Ekman, P., Friesen, W. V., O'Sullivan, M., Chan, A., Diacoyanni-Tarlatzis, I., Heider, K.,
 ... Tzavaras, A. (1987). Universals and cultural differences in the judgments of
 facial expressions of emotion. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*,
 53(4), 712–717. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.53.4.712
- Elliot, A. J. (1999). Approach and avoidance motivation and achievement goals. *Educational Psychologist*, *34*(3), 169–189.

https://doi.org/10.1207/s15326985ep3403_3

- Elliot, A. J. (2006). The Hierarchical Model of Approach-Avoidance Motivation. *Motivation and Emotion*, *30*(2), 111–116. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11031-006-9028-7
- Elliot, A. J. (2013). Approach and Avoidance Motivation. In A. J. Elliot (Ed.), *Handbook* of Approach and Avoidance Motivation (pp. 3–14). Psychology Press.

Elliot, A. J., & Covington, M. V. (2001). Approach and Avoidance Motivation. Educational Psychology Review, 13(2), 73–92.

https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009009018235

- Elliot, A. J., Eder, A. B., & Harmon-Jones, E. (2013). Approach–Avoidance Motivation and Emotion: Convergence and Divergence. *Emotion Review*, *5*(3), 308–311. https://doi.org/10.1177/1754073913477517
- Emotional expressions forecast approach-avoidance behavior Springer. (n.d.).

https://doi.org/10.1007/s11031-006-9020-2

- E-Prime 1.2. (2002). (Version 1.2). Software Psychology Tools, Inc. Retrieved from http://www.pstnet.com
- Falk, J. L., & Bindra, D. (1954). Judgment of time as a function of serial position and stress. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 47(4), 279–282. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0061946

Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A.-G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G*Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, *41*(4), 1149–1160.

https://doi.org/10.3758/BRM.41.4.1149

- Feldman, L. A. (1995). Valence focus and arousal focus: Individual differences in the structure of affective experience. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 69(1), 153–166. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.69.1.153
- Ferrandez, A. M., Hugueville, L., Lehéricy, S., Poline, J. B., Marsault, C., & Pouthas, V. (2003). Basal ganglia and supplementary motor area subtend duration perception: an fMRI study. *NeuroImage*, *19*(4), 1532–1544. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1053-8119(03)00159-9
- Ferrara, A., Lejeune, H., & Wearden, J. H. (1997). Changing sensitivity to duration in human scalar timing: An experiment, a review, and some possible explanations. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology B: Comparative and Physiological Psychology, 50B*(3), 217–237.
- Fisk, J. E., & Sharp, C. A. (2004). Age-Related Impairment in Executive Functioning: Updating, Inhibition, Shifting, and Access. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, *26*(7), 874–890.

https://doi.org/10.1080/13803390490510680

Forstmann, B. U., Dutilh, G., Brown, S., Neumann, J., Cramon, D. Y. von, Ridderinkhof,
 K. R., & Wagenmakers, E.-J. (2008). Striatum and pre-SMA facilitate decision making under time pressure. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 105(45), 17538–17542. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0805903105

- Fortin, C., Champagne, J., & Poirier, M. (2007). Temporal order in memory and interval timing: an interference analysis. *Acta Psychologica*, 126(1), 18–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actpsy.2006.10.002
- Fortin, C., Schweickert, R., Gaudreault, R., & Viau-Quesnel, C. (2010). Timing is affected by demands in memory search but not by task switching. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance, 36*(3), 580– 595. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0017639
- Fox, E., Lester, V., Russo, R., Bowles, R. J., Pichler, A., & Dutton, K. (2000). Facial Expressions of Emotion: Are Angry Faces Detected More Efficiently? *Cognition and Emotion*, *14*(1), 61–92.

https://doi.org/10.1080/026999300378996

- Fox, R. H., Bradbury, P. A., & Hampton, I. F. (1967). TIME JUDGMENT AND BODY TEMPERATURE. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 75(1), 88–96. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0024888
- Fraisse, P. (1984). Perception and Estimation of Time. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *35*(1), 1–37. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ps.35.020184.000245
- François, M. (1927). Contribution a l'étude du sens du temps. La température interne comme facteur de variation de l'appréciation subjective des durées. [Contributions to the study of the sense of time. Internal temperature as a

factor in the variation of the subjective appreciation of durations.]. *L'Année Psychologique*, *28*, 186–204. https://doi.org/10.3406/psy.1927.6412

- Franssen, V., Vandierendonck, A., & Van Hiel, A. (2006). Duration estimation and the phonological loop: articulatory suppression and irrelevant sounds. *Psychological Research*, *70*(4), 304–316. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00426-005-0217-x
- Frijda, N. H. (1986). *The emotions / Nico H. Frijda*. Cambridge University Press.
- Frijda, N. H. (1988). The laws of emotion. *American Psychologist*, *43*(5), 349–358. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.43.5.349
- Frijda, N. H. (2004). Emotions and Action. In A. S. R. Manstead, N. Frijda, & A. Fischer (Eds.), *Feelings and emotions: The Amsterdam symposium* (pp. 158–173).
 New York, NY, US: Cambridge University Press.
- Frijda, N. H. (2009). Emotion Experience and its Varieties. *Emotion Review*, *1*(3), 264–271. https://doi.org/10.1177/1754073909103595
- Frijda, N. H., Kuipers, P., & ter Schure, E. (1989). Relations among emotion, appraisal, and emotional action readiness. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 57(2), 212–228. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.57.2.212
- Frijda, N. H., & Tcherkassof, A. (1997). Facial expressions as modes of action readiness. In J. A. Russell & J. M. Fern (Eds.), *The psychology of facial expression* (pp. 78–102). Paris, France: Editions de la Maison des Sciences de l'Homme.
- Frischen, A., Eastwood, J. D., & Smilek, D. (2008). Visual search for faces with emotional expressions. *Psychological Bulletin*, *134*(5), 662–676.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.134.5.662

Gable, P. A., & Poole, B. D. (2012). Time flies when you're having approachmotivated fun: effects of motivational intensity on time perception. *Psychological Science*, *23*(8), 879–886.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797611435817

- Garrett, H. E. (1922). A study of the relation of accuracy to speed. New York. Retrieved from http://archive.org/details/studyofrelationo00garrrich
- Gautier, T., & Droit-Volet, S. (2002). Attention and time estimation in 5- and 8-yearold children: a dual-task procedure. *Behavioural Processes*, *58*(1–2), 57–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0376-6357(02)00002-5
- Gendron, M., Roberson, D., van der Vyver, J. M., & Barrett, L. F. (2014). Perceptions of emotion from facial expressions are not culturally universal: evidence from a remote culture. *Emotion (Washington, D.C.)*, *14*(2), 251–262.

https://doi.org/10.1037/a0036052

Getty, D. J. (1975). Discrimination of short temporal intervals: A comparison of two models. *Perception & Psychophysics*, *18*(1), 1–8.

https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03199358

Gibbon, J. (1971). Scalar timing and semi-markov chains in free-operant avoidance. Journal of Mathematical Psychology, 8(1), 109–138.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-2496(71)90025-3

Gibbon, J. (1977). Scalar expectancy theory and Weber's law in animal timing. *Psychological Review*, *84*(3), 279–325. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.84.3.279

Gibbon, J. (1991). Origins of scalar timing. *Learning and Motivation*, *22*(1–2), 3–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/0023-9690(91)90015-Z

- Gibbon, J. (1992). Ubiquity of scalar timing with a Poisson clock. *Journal of Mathematical Psychology*, *36*(2), 283–293. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-2496(92)90041-5
- Gibbon, J., & Church, R. M. (1981). Time left: linear versus logarithmic subjective time. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. Animal Behavior Processes*, 7(2), 87–107.
- Gibbon, J., Church, R. M., & Meck, W. H. (1984). Scalar Timing in Memory. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 423(1), 52–77. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1984.tb23417.x
- Gibbon, J., Malapani, C., Dale, C. L., & Gallistel, C. R. (1997). Toward a neurobiology of temporal cognition: advances and challenges. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 7(2), 170–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0959-4388(97)80005-0
- Gil, S., & Droit-Volet, S. (2009). Time perception, depression and sadness. Behavioural Processes, 80(2), 169–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beproc.2008.11.012
- Gil, S., & Droit-Volet, S. (2011a). How do emotional facial expressions influence our perception of time? In S. Masmoudi, D. Y. Dai, & A. Naceur (Eds.), *Attention, Representation, and Human Performance: Integration of Cognition, Emotion, and Motivation*. London: Taylor & Francis.
- Gil, S., & Droit-Volet, S. (2011b). 'Time flies in the presence of angry faces'... depending on the temporal task used! *Acta Psychologica*, *136*(3), 354–362. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actpsy.2010.12.010

- Gil, S., & Droit-Volet, S. (2012). Emotional time distortions: the fundamental role of arousal. *Cognition & Emotion*, *26*(5), 847–862. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2011.625401
- Gil, S., Niedenthal, P. M., & Droit-Volet, S. (2007a). Anger and time perception in children. *Emotion*, 7(1), 219–225. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.7.1.219
- Gil, S., Niedenthal, P. M., & Droit-Volet, S. (2007b). Anger and time perception in children. *Emotion*, 7(1), 219–225. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.7.1.219
- Gil, S., Rousset, S., & Droit-Volet, S. (2009). How liked and disliked foods affect time perception. *Emotion*, *9*(4), 457–463. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015751
- Graham, R. J. (1981). The Role of Perception of Time in Consumer Research. *Journal* of Consumer Research, 7(4), 335–342. https://doi.org/10.2307/2488687
- Gratton, G., Coles, M. G., & Donchin, E. (1983). A new method for off-line removal of ocular artifact. *Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology*, *55*(4), 468–484.
- Grommet, E. K., Droit-Volet, S., Gil, S., Hemmes, N. S., Baker, A. H., & Brown, B. L. (2011). Time estimation of fear cues in human observers. *Behavioural Processes*, *86*(1), 88–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beproc.2010.10.003
- Grondin, S. (2010). Timing and time perception: a review of recent behavioral and neuroscience findings and theoretical directions. *Attention, Perception & Psychophysics*, *72*(3), 561–582. https://doi.org/10.3758/APP.72.3.561

- Grondin, S. (2010). Unequal Weber fractions for the categorization of brief temporal intervals. *Attention, Perception & Psychophysics*, *72*(5), 1422–1430. https://doi.org/10.3758/APP.72.5.1422
- Grondin, S. (2012a). Violation of the scalar property for time perception between 1 and 2 seconds: Evidence from interval discrimination, reproduction, and categorization. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance, 38*(4), 880–890. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027188
- Grondin, S. (2012b). Violation of the scalar property for time perception between 1 and 2 seconds: evidence from interval discrimination, reproduction, and categorization. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. Human Perception and Performance, 38*(4), 880–890. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027188
- Grondin, S. (2014). About the (Non)scalar Property for Time Perception. In H. Merchant & V. de Lafuente (Eds.), *Neurobiology of Interval Timing* (pp. 17– 32). Springer New York. Retrieved from

http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-1-4939-1782-2_2

Grondin, S., Laflamme, V., & Gontier, É. (2014). Effect on perceived duration and sensitivity to time when observing disgusted faces and disgusting mutilation pictures. *Attention, Perception, & Psychophysics, 76*(6), 1522–1534.
https://doi.org/10.3758/s13414-014-0682-7

Grondin, S., & Macar, F. (1992). Dividing Attention between Temporal and
Nontemporal Tasks: A Performance Operating Characteristic -POC- Analysis.
In F. Macar, V. Pouthas, & W. J. Friedman (Eds.), *Time, Action and Cognition*(pp. 119–128). Springer Netherlands. Retrieved from
http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-94-017-3536-0 14

Grondin, S., & Rammsayer, T. (2003). Variable foreperiods and temporal discrimination. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology. A, Human Experimental Psychology*, *56*(4), 731–765. https://doi.org/10.1080/02724980244000611

Gruber, T., & Müller, M. M. (2002). Effects of picture repetition on induced gamma band responses, evoked potentials, and phase synchrony in the human EEG. *Cognitive Brain Research*, *13*(3), 377–392. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0926-6410(01)00130-6

- Gu, B.-M., & Meck, W. H. (2011). New Perspectives on Vierordt's Law: Memory-Mixing in Ordinal Temporal Comparison Tasks. In A. Vatakis, A. Esposito, M.
 Giagkou, F. Cummins, & G. Papadelis (Eds.), *Multidisciplinary Aspects of Time and Time Perception* (pp. 67–78). Springer Berlin Heidelberg. Retrieved from http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-642-21478-3 6
- Hagura, N., Kanai, R., Orgs, G., & Haggard, P. (2012). Ready steady slow: action preparation slows the subjective passage of time. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2012.1339
- Hajcak, G., Molnar, C., George, M. S., Bolger, K., Koola, J., & Nahas, Z. (2007).
 Emotion facilitates action: A transcranial magnetic stimulation study of motor cortex excitability during picture viewing. *Psychophysiology*, 44(1), 91–97.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.2006.00487.x
- Hare, R. D. (1963). The estimation of short temporal intervals terminated by shock. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *19*(3), 378–380. https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-4679(196307)19:3<378::AID-JCLP2270190340>3.0.CO;2-F

Harmon-Jones, E., Harmon-Jones, C., & Price, T. F. (2013). What is Approach Motivation? *Emotion Review*, *5*(3), 291–295. https://doi.org/10.1177/1754073913477509

- Harrington, D. L., Haaland, K. Y., & Hermanowitz, N. (1998). Temporal processing in the basal ganglia. *Neuropsychology*, *12*(1), 3–12. https://doi.org/10.1037/0894-4105.12.1.3
- Hausheer, H. (1937). St. Augustine's Conception of Time. *The Philosophical Review*, 46(5), 503–512. https://doi.org/10.2307/2180833
- Helson, H. (1959). Adaptation Level Theory. In S. Koch (Ed.), *Psychology A Study Of A Science Volume I* (pp. 565–621). McGraw-Hill Book Company, Inc. Retrieved from http://archive.org/details/psychologyastudy031452mbp
- Herbst, S. K., Chaumon, M., Penney, T. B., & Busch, N. A. (2014). Flicker-Induced
 Time Dilation Does Not Modulate EEG Correlates of Temporal Encoding. *Brain Topography*, 28(4), 559–569. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10548-014-0389-z
- Hirsh, I. J., & Sherrick, C. E. J. (1961). Perceived order in different sense modalities. Journal of Experimental Psychology, 62(5), 423–432.

https://doi.org/10.1037/h0045283

Hoagland, H. (1933). The Physiological Control of Judgments of Duration: Evidence for a Chemical Clock. *The Journal of General Psychology*, *9*(2), 267–287. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221309.1933.9920937

Howell, D. C. (2012). Statistical Methods for Psychology. Cengage Learning.

- Hunt, A. R., Chapman, C. S., & Kingstone, A. (2008). Taking a long look at action and time perception. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance*, *34*(1), 125–136. https://doi.org/10.1037/0096-1523.34.1.125
- Penton-Voak, I.,S., Edwards, H. E., Percival, A. & Wearden, J., H. (1996). Speeding up an internal clock in humans? Effects of click trains on subjective duration. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. Animal Behavior Processes*, 22(3), 307–20. https://doi.org/10.1037//0097-7403.22.3.307
- Ira. J. Roseman, & Craig. A. Smith. (2001). Appraisal Theory: Overview, Assumptions,
 Varieties, Contraversies. In Klaus R. Scherer, Angela Schorr, & Tom Johnstone
 (Eds.), Appraisal Processes in Emotion : Theory, Methods, Research: Theory,
 Methods, Research (pp. 3–19). Oxford University Press, USA.
- Izard, C. E. (1992). Basic emotions, relations among emotions, and emotioncognition relations. *Psychological Review*, *99*(3), 561–565. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.99.3.561
- Izard, C. E. (2007). Basic Emotions, Natural Kinds, Emotion Schemas, and a New Paradigm. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, *2*(3), 260–280. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-6916.2007.00044.x
- Jack, R. E., Garrod, O. G. B., Yu, H., Caldara, R., & Schyns, P. G. (2012). Facial expressions of emotion are not culturally universal. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 109(19), 7241–7244. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1200155109
- James, W. (1918). The Principles of Psychology. H. Holt.
- Jones, L. A., Allely, C. S., & Wearden, J. H. (2011). Click trains and the rate of information processing: does 'speeding up' subjective time make other
psychological processes run faster? *Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology (2006), 64*(2), 363–380.

https://doi.org/10.1080/17470218.2010.502580

Jones, L. A., & Ogden, R. S. (2015). Vibrotactile timing: Are vibrotactile judgements of duration affected by repetitive stimulation? *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology*, *O*(0), 1–14.

https://doi.org/10.1080/17470218.2015.1023735

- Jones, L. A., & Wearden, J. H. (2003). More is not necessarily better: Examining the nature of the temporal reference memory component in timing. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology. B, Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, *56*(4), 321–343.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/02724990244000287
- Juth, P., Lundqvist, D., Karlsson, A., & Ohman, A. (2005). Looking for foes and friends: perceptual and emotional factors when finding a face in the crowd. *Emotion* (*Washington, D.C.*), 5(4), 379–395. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.5.4.379
- Karmarkar, U. R., & Buonomano, D. V. (2007). Timing in the Absence of Clocks: Encoding Time in Neural Network States. *Neuron*, *53*(3), 427–438. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2007.01.006
- Khalfa, S., Isabelle, P., Jean-Pierre, B., & Manon, R. (2002). Event-related skin conductance responses to musical emotions in humans. *Neuroscience Letters*, *328*(2), 145–149.

- Kladopoulos, C. N., Hemmes, N. S., & Brown, B. L. (2004). Prospective timing under dual-task paradigms: attentional and contextual-change mechanisms. *Behavioural Processes*, *67*(2), 221–233.
- Klapproth, F., & Müller, M. (2008). Temporal generalization under time pressure in humans. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology*, *61*(4), 588–600. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470210701255572
- Klapproth, F., & Wearden, J. H. (2011). Why do temporal generalization gradients change when people make decisions as quickly as possible? *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology*, *64*(8), 1646–1664. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470218.2011.564290
- Klein, A. M., Becker, E. S., & Rinck, M. (2010). Approach and Avoidance Tendencies in Spider Fearful Children: The Approach-Avoidance Task. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *20*(2), 224–231. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-010-9402-7
- Klorman, R., Weerts, T. C., Hastings, J. E., Melamed, B. G., & Lang, P. J. (1974). Psychometric description of some specific-fear questionnaires. *Behavior Therapy*, *5*(3), 401–409. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7894(74)80008-0
- Kononowicz, T. W., & Rijn, H. van. (2014). Decoupling Interval Timing and Climbing Neural Activity: A Dissociation between CNV and N1P2 Amplitudes. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *34*(8), 2931–2939.

https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2523-13.2014

Kopec, C. D., & Brody, C. D. (2010). Human Performance on the Temporal Bisection Task. *Brain and Cognition*, 74(3), 262–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandc.2010.08.006 Krieglmeyer, R., & Deutsch, R. (2010). Comparing measures of approach–avoidance behaviour: The manikin task vs. two versions of the joystick task. *Cognition and Emotion*, *24*(5), 810–828. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930903047298

- Krumhuber, E., & Kappas, A. (2005). Moving Smiles: The Role of Dynamic
 Components for the Perception of the Genuineness of Smiles. *Journal of Nonverbal Behavior*, *29*(1), 3–24. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10919-004-0887-x
- Kuperman, V., Estes, Z., Brysbaert, M., & Warriner, A. B. (2014). Emotion and language: valence and arousal affect word recognition. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. General*, *143*(3), 1065–1081. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035669
- Ladouceur, R., & Sévigny, S. (2009). Electronic gambling machines: Influence of a clock, a cash display, and a precommitment on gambling time. *Journal of Gambling Issues*, 31–41. https://doi.org/10.4309/jgi.2009.23.2
- Laflamme, V., Sablonnière, N. de la, Fournier, V., & Grondin, S. (2012). About the effect of fear and disgust on time perception. *Proceedings of Fechner Day*, *28*(1), 220–225.
- Laflamme, V., Zakay, D., Gamache, P.-L., & Grondin, S. (2015). Foreperiod and range effects on time interval categorization. *Attention, Perception, & Psychophysics, 77*(5), 1507–1514. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13414-015-0937y
- Lake, J. I. (2014). *Emotional Modulation of Time Perception* (Ph.D.). Duke University, United States -- North Carolina. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/1609189485/abstract/EEAC381EFB54C 0EPQ/1

- Lake, J. I., LaBar, K. S., & Meck, W. H. (2016). Emotional modulation of interval timing and time perception. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, *64*, 403–420. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.03.003
- Lang, P., Bradley, M., & Cuthbert, B. (2008). *International affective picture system* (*IAPS*): *Affective ratings of pictures and instruction manual*. Retrieved from http://csea.phhp.ufl.edu/Media.html
- Lang, P. J., & Bradley, M. M. (2008). Appetitive and defensive motivation is the substrate of emotion. In A. J. Elliot & A. J. (Ed) Elliot (Eds.), *Handbook of approach and avoidance motivation.* (pp. 51–65). New York, NY, US: Psychology Press.
- Lang, P. J., Bradley, M. M., & Cuthbert, B. N. (1998). Emotion, motivation, and anxiety: brain mechanisms and psychophysiology. *Biological Psychiatry*, 44(12), 1248–1263. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(98)00275-3
- Lang, P. J., Greenwald, M. K., Bradley, M. M., & Hamm, A. O. (1993). Looking at pictures: affective, facial, visceral, and behavioral reactions. *Psychophysiology*, *30*(3), 261–273.
- Langer, J., Wapner, S., & Werner, H. (1961). The Effect of Danger upon the Experience of Time. *The American Journal of Psychology*, *74*(1), 94–97. https://doi.org/10.2307/1419830

Lazarus, R. S. (1991). Emotion and Adaptation. OUP USA.

Lejeune, H. (1998). Switching or gating? The attentional challenge in cognitive models of psychological time. *Behavioural Processes*, *44*(2), 127–145. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0376-6357(98)00045-X Lejeune, H. (2000). Prospective timing, attention and the switch: A response to 'Gating or switching? gating is a better model of prospective timing' by Zakay. *Behavioural Processes*, *52*(2–3), 71–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0376-6357(00)00136-4

- Lejeune, H., & Wearden, J. H. (2009). Vierordt's The Experimental Study of the Time Sense (1868) and its legacy. *European Journal of Cognitive Psychology*, *21*(6), 941–960. https://doi.org/10.1080/09541440802453006
- Lockhart, J. M. (1967). Ambient Temperature and Time Estimation. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 73(2), 286–291. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0024077
- Loftus, E. F., Schooler, J. W., Boone, S. M., & Kline, D. (1987). Time went by so slowly: Overestimation of event duration by males and females. *Applied Cognitive Psychology*, 1(1), 3–13. https://doi.org/10.1002/acp.2350010103
- Los, S. A., & Horoufchin, H. (2011). Dissociative patterns of foreperiod effects in temporal discrimination and reaction time tasks. *Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology (2006), 64*(5), 1009–1020. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470218.2010.532225
- Lundqvist, D., & Ohman, A. (2005). Emotion regulates attention: The relation between facial configurations, facial emotion, and visual attention. *Visual Cognition*, *12*(1), 51–84. https://doi.org/10.1080/13506280444000085
- Lustig, C., & Meck, W. H. (2001). Paying Attention to Time as One Gets Older. *Psychological Science*, *12*(6), 478–484.
- Macar, F., Grondin, S., & Casini, L. (1994). Controlled attention sharing influences time estimation. *Memory & Cognition*, *22*(6), 673–686. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03209252

- Macar, F., & Vidal, F. (2003). The CNV peak: an index of decision making and temporal memory. *Psychophysiology*, *40*(6), 950–954.
- Macar, F., & Vidal, F. (2009). Timing processes: An outline of behavioural and neural indices not systematically considered in timing models. *Canadian Journal of Experimental Psychology/Revue Canadienne de Psychologie Expérimentale*, 63(3), 227–239. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014457
- Macar, F., Vidal, F., & Casini, L. (1999). The supplementary motor area in motor and sensory timing: evidence from slow brain potential changes. *Experimental Brain Research*, *125*(3), 271–280. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002210050683
- Greenwald, M.,K, Cook, E., W. & Lang, P., J. (1989). Affective judgment and psychophysiological response: Dimensional covariation in the evaluation of pictorial stimuli. *Journal of Psychophysiology*, *3*(1), 51–64.
- Marsh, A. A., Ambady, N., & Kleck, R. E. (2005). The Effects of Fear and Anger Facial Expressions on Approach- and Avoidance-Related Behaviors. *Emotion*, *5*(1), 119–124. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.5.1.119
- Marsh, A. A., Elfenbein, H. A., & Ambady, N. (2003). Nonverbal 'Accents' Cultural Differences in Facial Expressions of Emotion. *Psychological Science*, *14*(4), 373–376. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9280.24461
- Matell, M. S., & Meck, W. H. (2000). Neuropsychological mechanisms of interval timing behavior. *BioEssays: News and Reviews in Molecular, Cellular and Developmental Biology*, 22(1), 94–103. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1521-1878(200001)22:1<94::AID-BIES14>3.0.CO;2-E

- Matell, M. S., & Meck, W. H. (2004). Cortico-striatal circuits and interval timing: coincidence detection of oscillatory processes. *Cognitive Brain Research*, 21(2), 139–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cogbrainres.2004.06.012
- Matell, M. S., Meck, W. H., & Lustig, C. (2003). Not 'just' a coincidence: Frontalstriatal interactions in working memory and interval timing. *Memory*, 13(3– 4), 441–448. https://doi.org/10.1080/09658210344000404
- Matthews, W. J. (2011). Stimulus Repetition and the Perception of Time: The Effects of Prior Exposure on Temporal Discrimination, Judgment, and Production. *PLOS ONE*, *6*(5), e19815. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0019815
- McConchie, R. D., & Rutschmann, J. (1970). Reliability of time estimation: effect of a preceding reproduction series on the reliability of subsequent verbal estimates of the same standard stimuli. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, *31*(1), 51–55. https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.1970.31.1.51
- Mccormack, T., Brown, G. D. A., Maylor, E. A., Darby, R. J., & Green, D. (1999). Developmental changes in time estimation : Comparing childhood and old age. *Developmental Psychology*, *35*(4), 1143–1155.
- McCormack, T., Wearden, J. H., Smith, M. C., & Brown, G. D. A. (2005). Episodic temporal generalization: A developmental study. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology Section A*, *58*(4), 693–704. https://doi.org/10.1080/02724980443000250
- Meade, R. D. (1959). Time estimates as affected by motivational level, goal distance, and rate of progress. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, *58*(4), 275–279. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0049035

Meck, W. H. (1983). Selective adjustment of the speed of internal clock and memory processes. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Animal Behavior Processes*, *9*(2), 171–201. https://doi.org/10.1037/0097-7403.9.2.171

- Mehrabian, A., & Russell, J. A. (1977). Evidence for a Three-Factor Theory of Emotions. *Journal of Research in Personality*, *11*(3), 273–294.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/0092-6566(77)90037-X
- Mella, N., Conty, L., & Pouthas, V. (2011). The role of physiological arousal in time perception: Psychophysiological evidence from an emotion regulation paradigm. *Brain and Cognition*, 75(2), 182–187.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandc.2010.11.012
- Merchant, H., Zarco, W., & Prado, L. (2008). Do We Have a Common Mechanism for Measuring Time in the Hundreds of Millisecond Range? Evidence From Multiple-Interval Timing Tasks. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, *99*(2), 939–949. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.01225.2007
- Michon, J. A. (1990). Implicit and explicit representations of time. In *Cognitive models of psychological time* (pp. 37–58). Hillsdale, NJ, England: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- Millot, J.-L., Laurent, L., & Casini, L. (2016). The Influence of Odors on Time Perception. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00181

Mimura, M., Kinsbourne, M., & O'Connor, M. (2000). Time estimation by patients with frontal lesions and by Korsakoff amnesics. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society: JINS*, 6(5), 517–528. Miyake, A., Friedman, N. P., Emerson, M. J., Witzki, A. H., Howerter, A., & Wager, T. D. (2000). The Unity and Diversity of Executive Functions and Their Contributions to Complex 'Frontal Lobe' Tasks: A Latent Variable Analysis. *Cognitive Psychology, 41*(1), 49–100.

https://doi.org/10.1006/cogp.1999.0734

- Mo, S. S., & George, E. J. (1977). Foreperiod effect on time estimation and simple reaction time. *Acta Psychologica*, *41*(1), 47–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-6918(77)90010-5
- Morel, S., Ponz, A., Mercier, M., Vuilleumier, P., & George, N. (2009). EEG-MEG evidence for early differential repetition effects for fearful, happy and neutral faces. *Brain Research*, *1254*, 84–98.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2008.11.079

Nather, F. C., & Bueno, J. L. O. (2006). Effect of static images with different representations of movement under the subjective perception of time. *Psicologia: Reflexão E Crítica*, *19*(2), 217–224.

https://doi.org/10.1590/S0102-79722006000200007

- Nather, F. C., & Bueno, J. L. O. (2008). Movement Ranking Scale Of Human Body Static Images For Human Timing Estimation. *Proceedings of Fechner Day*, *24*(1), 185–190.
- Nather, F. C., & Bueno, J. L. O. (2011). Static images with different induced intensities of human body movements affect subjective time. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, *113*(1), 157–170. https://doi.org/10.2466/24.25.27.PMS.113.4.157-170

Nather, F. C., & Bueno, J. L. O. (2012). Timing Perception in Paintings and Sculptures of Edgar Degas. *KronoScope*, *12*(1), 16–30.

https://doi.org/10.1163/156852412X631628

- Nather, F. C., Bueno, J. L. O., & Bigand, E. (2009). Time Estimation and Eye-Tracking In Human Body Static Images. *Proceedings of Fechner Day*, *25*(1), 399–404.
- Neuhoff, J. G. (1998). Perceptual bias for rising tones. *Nature*, *395*(6698), 123–124. https://doi.org/10.1038/25862
- Neuhoff, J. G. (2001). An Adaptive Bias in the Perception of Looming Auditory Motion. *Ecological Psychology*, *13*(2), 87–110.

https://doi.org/10.1207/S15326969ECO1302_2

- Newhagen, J. E. (1998). TV news images that induce anger, fear, and disgust: Effects on approach-avoidance and memory. *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media*, 42(2), 265–276. https://doi.org/10.1080/08838159809364448
- Ng, K. K., Tobin, S., & Penney, T. B. (2011). Temporal Accumulation and Decision Processes in the Duration Bisection Task Revealed by Contingent Negative Variation. *Frontiers in Integrative Neuroscience*, 5.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fnint.2011.00077

- Niemi, P., & Näätänen, R. (1981). Foreperiod and simple reaction time. *Psychological Bulletin*, *89*(1), 133–162. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.89.1.133
- Noulhiane, M., Mella, N., Samson, S., Ragot, R., & Pouthas, V. (2007). How emotional auditory stimuli modulate time perception. *Emotion (Washington, D.C.), 7*(4), 697–704. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.7.4.697

- Nummenmaa, L., Glerean, E., Hari, R., & Hietanen, J. K. (2014). Bodily maps of emotions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*(2), 646– 651. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1321664111
- Ogden, R. S. (2013). The effect of facial attractiveness on temporal perception. *Cognition and Emotion*, *27*(7), 1292–1304. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2013.769426
- Ogden, R. S., & Jones, L. A. (2009). More is still not better: testing the perturbation model of temporal reference memory across different modalities and tasks. *Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology (2006), 62*(5), 909–924. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470210802329201
- Ogden, R. S., Salominaite, E., Jones, L. A., Fisk, J. E., & Montgomery, C. (2011). The role of executive functions in human prospective interval timing. *Acta Psychologica*, *137*(3), 352–358. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actpsy.2011.04.004
- Ogden, R. S., Wearden, J. H., & Jones, L. A. (2010). Are memories for duration modality specific? *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology*, *63*(1), 65–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470210902815422
- Ogden, R. S., Wearden, J. H., & Montgomery, C. (2014). The differential contribution of executive functions to temporal generalisation, reproduction and verbal estimation. *Acta Psychologica*, *152*, 84–94.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actpsy.2014.07.014

Öhman, A., Flykt, A., & Esteves, F. (2001). Emotion drives attention: Detecting the snake in the grass. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General, 130*(3), 466– 478. https://doi.org/10.1037/0096-3445.130.3.466

- Öhman, A., Lundqvist, D., & Esteves, F. (2001). The face in the crowd revisited: A threat advantage with schematic stimuli. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *80*(3), 381–396. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.80.3.381
- Ohman, A., Lundqvist, D., & Esteves, F. (2001). The face in the crowd revisited: a threat advantage with schematic stimuli. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *80*(3), 381–396.
- Ohman, A., & Mineka, S. (2001). Fears, phobias, and preparedness: toward an evolved module of fear and fear learning. *Psychological Review*, *108*(3), 483–522.
- Ortega, L., & López, F. (2008). Effects of visual flicker on subjective time in a temporal bisection task. *Behavioural Processes*, *78*(3), 380–386. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beproc.2008.02.004
- Ortony, A., & Turner, T. J. (1990). What's basic about basic emotions? *Psychological Review*, *97*(3), 315–331. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.97.3.315
- Pastor, M. A., Artieda, J., Jahanshahi, M., & Obeso, J. A. (1992). Time estimation and reproduction is abnormal in Parkinson's disease. *Brain: A Journal of Neurology*, *115 Pt 1*, 211–225.
- Penney, T., B., Gibbon, J., & Meck, W. H. (2000). Differential effects of auditory and visual signals on clock speed and temporal memory. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. Human Perception and Performance*, 26(6), 1770–87.

Penton-Voak, I. S., Edwards, H., Percival, A., & Wearden, J. H. (1996). Speeding up an internal clock in humans? Effects of click trains on subjective duration. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Animal Behavior Processes*, 22(3), 307–320. https://doi.org/10.1037/0097-7403.22.3.307

Pereira, M. G., Oliveira, L. de, Erthal, F. S., Joffily, M., Mocaiber, I. F., Volchan, E., & Pessoa, L. (2010). Emotion affects action: Midcingulate cortex as a pivotal node of interaction between negative emotion and motor signals. *Cognitive, Affective, & Behavioral Neuroscience, 10*(1), 94–106.

https://doi.org/10.3758/CABN.10.1.94

Pfeuty, M., Ragot, R., & Pouthas, V. (2003a). Processes involved in tempo perception: a CNV analysis. *Psychophysiology*, 40(1), 69–76. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-8986.00008

Pfeuty, M., Ragot, R., & Pouthas, V. (2003b). When time is up: CNV time course differentiates the roles of the hemispheres in the discrimination of short tone durations. *Experimental Brain Research*, *151*(3), 372–379.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-003-1505-6

Pfeuty, M., Ragot, R., & Pouthas, V. (2005). Relationship between CNV and timing of an upcoming event. *Neuroscience Letters*, *382*(1–2), 106–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2005.02.067

Piéron, H. (1923). Les Problèmes psycho-physiologiques de la perception du temps~~. *L'année Psychologique*, 24(1), 1–25.

https://doi.org/10.3406/psy.1923.4475

Posner, J., Russell, J. A., & Peterson, B. S. (2005). The circumplex model of affect: An integrative approach to affective neuroscience, cognitive development, and psychopathology. *Development and Psychopathology*, *17*(3), 715–734. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579405050340

- Pouthas, V. (2003). Electrophysiological evidence for specific processing of temporal information in humans. In *Functional and neural mechanisms of interval timing* (pp. 439–456). Boca Raton, FL, US: CRC Press.
- Pouthas, V., George, N., Poline, J.-B., Pfeuty, M., Vandemoorteele, P.-F., Hugueville,
 L., ... Renault, B. (2005). Neural network involved in time perception: an fMRI study comparing long and short interval estimation. *Human Brain Mapping*, 25(4), 433–441. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.20126
- Praamstra, P., Kourtis, D., Kwok, H. F., & Oostenveld, R. (2006). Neurophysiology of Implicit Timing in Serial Choice Reaction-Time Performance. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *26*(20), 5448–5455. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0440-06.2006
- Press, C., Berlot, E., Bird, G., Ivry, R., & Cook, R. (2014). Moving time: the influence of action on duration perception. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. General*, 143(5), 1787–1793. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037650
- Ratcliff, R. (1993). Methods for dealing with reaction time outliers. *Psychological Bulletin*, *114*(3), 510–532.
- Rattat, A.-C. (2010). Bidirectional interference between timing and concurrent memory processing in children. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *106*(2–3), 145–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2010.02.001
- Rau, P.-L. P., Shu-Yun Peng, & Chin-Chow Yang. (2006). Time Distortion for Expert and Novice Online Game Players. *CyberPsychology & Behavior*, 9(4), 396–403. https://doi.org/10.1089/cpb.2006.9.396

- Rinck, M., & Becker, E. S. (2007). Approach and avoidance in fear of spiders. *Journal* of Behavior Therapy and Experimental Psychiatry, 38(2), 105–120. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbtep.2006.10.001
- Roberts, S., & Church, R. M. (1978). Control of an internal clock. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Animal Behavior Processes*, 4(4), 318–337. https://doi.org/10.1037/0097-7403.4.4.318
- Rubin, D. C., & Talarico, J. M. (2009). A comparison of dimensional models of emotion: evidence from emotions, prototypical events, autobiographical memories, and words. *Memory (Hove, England)*, *17*(8), 802–808. https://doi.org/10.1080/09658210903130764
- Russell, J. A. (1994). Is there universal recognition of emotion from facial expression? A review of the cross-cultural studies. *Psychological Bulletin*, *115*(1), 102–141.
- Salthouse, T. A. (1979). Adult age and the speed-accuracy trade-off. *Ergonomics*, *22*(7), 811–821. https://doi.org/10.1080/00140137908924659
- Scherer, K. R. (2000). Psychological Models of Emotion. In J. C. Borod (Ed.), *The Neuropsychology of Emotion* (pp. 137–162). Oxford University Press, USA.
- Scherer, K. R. (2009). The dynamic architecture of emotion: Evidence for the component process model. *Cognition and Emotion*, *23*(7), 1307–1351. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930902928969
- Schirmer, A. (2011). How Emotions Change Time. *Frontiers in Integrative Neuroscience*, *5*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnint.2011.00058
- Schirmer, A., & Escoffier, N. (2010). Emotional MMN: Anxiety and heart rate correlate with the ERP signature for auditory change detection. *Clinical*

Neurophysiology: Official Journal of the International Federation of Clinical Neurophysiology, 121(1), 53–59.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2009.09.029

- Schirmer, A., Ng, T., Escoffier, N., & Penney, T. B. (2016). Emotional Voices Distort Time: Behavioral and Neural Correlates. *Timing & amp; Time Perception, 4*(1), 79–98. https://doi.org/10.1163/22134468-00002058
- Schönbach, P. (1959). Cognition, motivation, and time perception. *The Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology*, *58*(2), 195–202.

https://doi.org/10.1037/h0040457

- Schupp, H. T., Junghöfer, M., Weike, A. I., & Hamm, A. O. (2004). The selective processing of briefly presented affective pictures: An ERP analysis. *Psychophysiology*, 41(3), 441–449. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.2004.00174.x
- Schupp, H. T., Öhman, A., Junghöfer, M., Weike, A. I., Stockburger, J., & Hamm, A. O.
 (2004). The Facilitated Processing of Threatening Faces: An ERP Analysis. *Emotion*, 4(2), 189–200. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.4.2.189
- Séguin, J. A. (2013). The Effect of Emotion on Time Perception for Complex Visual Stimuli. Retrieved from

http://researcharchive.vuw.ac.nz/handle/10063/2708

Seidel, E.-M., Habel, U., Kirschner, M., Gur, R. C., & Derntl, B. (2010). The impact of facial emotional expressions on behavioral tendencies in females and males. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. Human Perception and Performance*, 36(2), 500–507. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018169 Skarratt, P. A., Gellatly, A. R. H., Cole, G. G., Pilling, M., & Hulleman, J. (2014).
Looming motion primes the visuomotor system. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. Human Perception and Performance*, 40(2), 566–579.
https://doi.org/10.1037/a0034456

Smith, A., Taylor, E., Warner Rogers, J., Newman, S., & Rubia, K. (2002). Evidence for a pure time perception deficit in children with ADHD. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 43(4), 529–542. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-7610.00043

Smith, S. D., McIver, T. A., Di Nella, M. S. J., & Crease, M. L. (2011). The effects of valence and arousal on the emotional modulation of time perception: evidence for multiple stages of processing. *Emotion (Washington, D.C.)*, *11*(6), 1305–1313. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0026145

Spencer, L. T. (1921). An Experiment in Time Estimation Using Different Interpolations. *The American Journal of Psychology*, *32*(4), 557–562. https://doi.org/10.2307/1413775

Spencer-Smith, J., Wild, H., Innes-Ker, Å. H., Townsend, J., Duffy, C., Edwards, C., ... Pair, J. W. (2001). Making faces: Creating three-dimensional parameterized models of facial expression. *Behavior Research Methods, Instruments, & Computers, 33*(2), 115–123. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03195356

Staddon, J. E., & Higa, J. J. (1999). Time and memory: towards a pacemaker-free theory of interval timing. *Journal of the Experimental Analysis of Behavior*, *71*(2), 215–251. https://doi.org/10.1901/jeab.1999.71-215

- Stetson, C., Fiesta, M. P., & Eagleman, D. M. (2007). Does Time Really Slow Down during a Frightening Event? *PLOS ONE*, 2(12), e1295. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0001295
- Stins, J. F., Roelofs, K., Villan, J., Kooijman, K., Hagenaars, M. A., & Beek, P. J. (2011). Walk to me when I smile, step back when I'm angry: emotional faces modulate whole-body approach–avoidance behaviors. *Experimental Brain Research*, 212(4), 603–611. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221-011-2767-z
- Suarez, I., Lopera, F., Pineda, D., & Casini, L. (2013). The cognitive structure of time estimation impairments in adults with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Cognitive Neuropsychology*, *30*(4), 195–207. https://doi.org/10.1080/02643294.2013.842548
- Sur, S., & Sinha, V. K. (2009). Event-related potential: An overview. *Industrial Psychiatry Journal*, *18*(1), 70–73. https://doi.org/10.4103/0972-6748.57865
- Szelag, E., Kowalska, J., Rymarczyk, K., & Pöppel, E. (2002). Duration processing in children as determined by time reproduction: implications for a few seconds temporal window. *Acta Psychologica*, *110*(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-6918(01)00067-1
- Tellegen, A., Watson, D., & Clark, L. A. (1999). On the Dimensional and Hierarchical Structure of Affect. *Psychological Science*, *10*(4), 297–303. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9280.00157
- Thompson, R. F., & Spencer, W. A. (1966). Habituation: a model phenomenon for the study of neuronal substrates of behavior. *Psychological Review*, *73*(1), 16–43.

- Thorpe, S. J., & Salkovskis, P. M. (1997). Information processing in spider phobics: the Stroop colour naming task may indicate strategic but not automatic attentional bias. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *35*(2), 131–144.
- Thurstone, L. L. (1927). Psychophysical Analysis. *The American Journal of Psychology*, *38*(3), 368–389. https://doi.org/10.2307/1415006
- Tipples, J. (2007). Wide eyes and an open mouth enhance facial threat. *Cognition & Emotion*, *21*(3), 535–557. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930600780886
- Tipples, J. (2008). Negative emotionality influences the effects of emotion on time perception. *Emotion (Washington, D.C.), 8*(1), 127–131.

https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.8.1.127

- Tipples, J. (2010). Time flies when we read taboo words. *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review*, *17*(4), 563–568. https://doi.org/10.3758/PBR.17.4.563
- Tipples, J. (2011). When time stands still: fear-specific modulation of temporal bias due to threat. *Emotion (Washington, D.C.), 11*(1), 74–80.

https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022015

Tipples, J. (2015). Rapid temporal accumulation in spider fear: Evidence from hierarchical drift diffusion modelling. *Emotion (Washington, D.C.),* 15(6), 742–751. https://doi.org/10.1037/emo0000079

Tipples, J., Brattan, V., & Johnston, P. (2014). Facial Emotion Modulates the Neural Mechanisms Responsible for Short Interval Time Perception. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences, 126,* 239.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.02.393

Tipples, J., Young, A. W., Quinlan, P., Broks, P., & Ellis, A. W. (2002). Searching for threat. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology. A, Human*

Experimental Psychology, *55*(3), 1007–1026.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02724980143000659

- Tobin, S., & Grondin, S. (2009). Video games and the perception of very long durations by adolescents. *Computers in Human Behavior*, *25*(2), 554–559. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2008.12.002
- Toda, M. (1978). The Boundries of the Notion of Time. In J. T. Fraser, N. Lawrence, &
 D. A. Park (Eds.), *The Study of Time III* (pp. 370–390). Springer New York.
 Retrieved from http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-1-4612-62879_17
- Treisman, M. (1963). Temporal discrimination and the indifference interval: Implications for a model of the 'internal clock'. *Psychological Monographs: General and Applied*, 77(13), 1–31. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0093864
- Treisman, M., Faulkner, A., & Naish, P. L. (1992). On the relation between time perception and the timing of motor action: evidence for a temporal oscillator controlling the timing of movement. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology. A, Human Experimental Psychology, 45*(2), 235–263.
- Treisman, M., Faulkner, A., Naish, P. L. N., & Brogan, D. (1990). The internal clock:
 evidence for a temporal oscillator underlying time perception with some
 estimates of its characteristic frequency. *Perception*, *19*(6), 705 743.
 https://doi.org/10.1068/p190705
- van Dantzig, S., Pecher, D., & Zwaan, R. A. (2008). Approach and avoidance as action effects. *Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology (2006), 61*(9), 1298– 1306. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470210802027987

- van Loon, A. M., van den Wildenberg, W. P. M., van Stegeren, A. H., Hajcak, G., & Ridderinkhof, K. R. (2010). Emotional stimuli modulate readiness for action: a transcranial magnetic stimulation study. *Cognitive, Affective & Behavioral Neuroscience*, *10*(2), 174–181. https://doi.org/10.3758/CABN.10.2.174
- van Rijn, H., Kononowicz, T., Vidal, F., Casini, L., Wiener, M., Penney, T. B., & Ng, K. K. (2014). The Role of the SMA and the Contingent Negative Variation in Interval Timing. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *126*, 27–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.02.305
- van Rijn, H., Kononowicz, T. W., Meck, W. H., Ng, K. K., & Penney, T. B. (2011).
 Contingent negative variation and its relation to time estimation: a theoretical evaluation. *Frontiers in Integrative Neuroscience*, 5.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/fnint.2011.00091
- Vatakis, A., Schuessler, E., Obermeier, C., Schröger, E., & Kotz, S. A. (2014). The
 Presence of Deviant Tones Modulates Temporal Predictions in Visual-toauditory Predictions. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *126*, 193–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.02.367
- Wahl, O. F., & Sieg, D. (1980). Time estimation among schizophrenics. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, *50*(2), 535–541. https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.1980.50.2.535
- Watts, F. N., & Sharrock, R. (1984). Fear and time estimation. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, *59*(2), 597–598. https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.1984.59.2.597
- Wearden, J. (2005). Origines et développement des théories d'horloge interne du temps psychologique. *Psychologie Française*, *50*(1), 7–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psfr.2004.10.002

Wearden, J. (2014). Modelling Behaviour on Classical Timing Tasks: Verbal Estimation, Production, and Reproduction. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *126*, 34–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.02.307

Wearden, J. (2016). The Psychology of Time Perception. Springer.

Wearden, J. H. (1991). Do humans possess an internal clock with scalar timing properties? *Learning and Motivation*, *22*(1–2), 59–83.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0023-9690(91)90017-3

- Wearden, J. H. (1991). Human performance on an analogue of an interval bisection task. The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology. B, Comparative and Physiological Psychology, 43(1), 59–81.
- Wearden, J. H. (1992). Temporal generalization in humans. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Animal Behavior Processes*, *18*(2), 134–144.

https://doi.org/10.1037/0097-7403.18.2.134

Wearden, J. H. (1999). 'Beyond the fields we know...': exploring and developing scalar timing theory. *Behavioural Processes*, *45*(1–3), 3–21.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0376-6357(99)00006-6

- Wearden, J. H. (2001). Internal Clocks and the Representation of Time. In C. Hoerl &
 T. MacCormack (Eds.), *Time and Memory: Issues in Philosophy and Psychology*. Oxford University Press.
- Wearden, J. H. (2003). Applying the scalar timing model to human time psychology: Progress and challenges. In *Time and mind II: Information processing perspectives* (pp. 21–39). Ashland, OH, US: Hogrefe & Huber Publishers.
- Wearden, J. H. (2004). Decision processes in models of timing. *Acta Neurobiologiae Experimentalis*, 64(3), 303–317.

- Wearden, J. H., & Bray, S. (2001). Scalar timing without reference memory? Episodic temporal generalization and bisection in humans. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology. B, Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, 54(4), 289–309. https://doi.org/10.1080/713932763
- Wearden, J. H., & Ferrara, A. (1995). Stimulus Spacing Effects in Temporal Bisection
 by Humans. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology Section B*,
 48(4), 289–310. https://doi.org/10.1080/14640749508401454
- Wearden, J. H., & Ferrara, A. (1996). Stimulus range effects in temporal bisection by humans. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology. B, Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, *49*(1), 24–44. https://doi.org/10.1080/713932615
- Wearden, J. H., & Lejeune, H. (2008). Scalar properties in human timing: conformity and violations. *Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology (2006), 61*(4), 569–587.
- Wearden, J. H., & McShane, B. (1988). Interval production as an analogue of the peak procedure: Evidence for similarity of human and animal timing processes. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology Section B*, 40(4), 363–375. https://doi.org/10.1080/14640748808402330
- Wearden, J. H., Pilkington, R., & Carter, E. (1999). 'Subjective lengthening' during repeated testing of a simple temporal discrimination. *Behavioural Processes*, 46(1), 25–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0376-6357(98)00059-X
- Wearden, J. H., & Thomas, P. R. & R. (1997). Temporal Bisection in Humans with Longer Stimulus Durations. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology Section B*, *50*(1), 79–94. https://doi.org/10.1080/713932643

- Wearden, J. H., Wearden, A. J., & Rabbitt, P. M. A. (1997). Age and IQ effects on stimulus and response timing. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance*, *23*(4), 962–979. https://doi.org/10.1037/0096-1523.23.4.962
- Wickelgren, W. A. (1977). Speed-accuracy tradeoff and information processing dynamics. *Acta Psychologica*, *41*(1), 67–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-6918(77)90012-9
- Williams, M., Moss, S., Bradshaw, J., & Mattingley, J. (2005). Look at me, I'm smiling:
 Visual search for threatening and nonthreatening facial expressions. *Visual Cognition*, *12*(1), 29–50. https://doi.org/10.1080/13506280444000193
- Woodrow, H. (1930). The Reproduction of Temporal Intervals. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, *13*(6), 473.
- Woodrow, H. (1933). Individual Differences in the Reproduction of Temporal Intervals. *The American Journal of Psychology*, *45*(2), 271–281. https://doi.org/10.2307/1414278
- Woodworth, R. S. (1899). Accuracy of voluntary movement. *The Psychological Review: Monograph Supplements, 3*(3), i-114.

https://doi.org/10.1037/h0092992

- Yarmey, A. D., & Matthys, E. (1990). Retrospective duration estimates of an abductor's speech. *Bulletin of the Psychonomic Society*, *28*(3), 231–234.
- Yarrow, K., Haggard, P., Heal, R., Brown, P., & Rothwell, J. C. (2001). Illusory perceptions of space and time preserve cross-saccadic perceptual continuity. *Nature*, 414(6861), 302–305. https://doi.org/10.1038/35104551

- Yiend, J. (2010). The effects of emotion on attention: A review of attentional processing of emotional information. *Cognition and Emotion*, 24(1), 3–47. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930903205698
- Zakay, D. (2000). Gating or switching? Gating is a better model of prospective timing
 (a response to 'switching or gating?' by Lejeune). *Behavioural Processes*,
 50(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0376-6357(00)00086-3
- Zakay, D., & Block, R. A. (1997). Temporal Cognition. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 6(1), 12–16. https://doi.org/10.2307/20182432
- Zhang, D., Liu, Y., Wang, X., Chen, Y., & Luo, Y. (2014). The duration of disgusted and fearful faces is judged longer and shorter than that of neutral faces: the attention-related time distortions as revealed by behavioral and electrophysiological measurements. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 8, 293. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00293
- Zimbardo, P. G., & Boyd, J. N. (1999). Putting time in perspective: A valid, reliable individual-differences metric. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *77*(6), 1271–1288. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.77.6.1271